1.0 Introduction

- This Attachment sets forth the terms and conditions pursuant to which the applicable AT&T-owned Incumbent Local Exchange Carrier (ILEC) will provide Physical and Virtual Collocation pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(6). AT&T-21STATE will provide Collocation arrangements at the rates, terms and conditions set forth herein. Collocation is available to CLEC for the placement of Telecommunications Equipment as provided for in this Attachment solely for the purposes of (i) transmitting and routing Telephone Exchange Service or Exchange Access pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(2) of the Act and applicable effective FCC regulations and judicial rulings, or (ii) obtaining access to AT&T-21STATE's 251(c)(3) Unbundled Network Elements (UNEs) for the purpose of providing Telecommunications Service pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(3) of the Act and effective FCC rules and associated and effective FCC and judicial orders.
- 1.2 Unless otherwise specified, the terms and conditions in this Attachment apply to both Virtual and Physical Collocation Arrangements. This Attachment provides for the placing of certain Collocator Telecommunications Equipment and facilities on AT&T-21STATE property for the purposes set forth in Section 1.1.
- 1.3 The terms and conditions expressly set forth in this Attachment shall control in the event of an irreconcilable conflict with any of the following: the Terms and Conditions of the Interconnection Agreement between the Collocator and AT&T-21STATE and all appendices and/or other Attachments, the CLEC Handbook, AT&T-21STATE's standards and requirements for equipment and facility installations, documentation on the AT&T CLEC Online website as it may change from time to time, or AT&T-21STATE's Technical Publication (TP) which can be found on the AT&T CLEC Online website. References to "this Agreement" herein include the General Terms and Conditions and the other Attachments which comprise Collocator's Interconnection Agreement.
- 1.4 Unless otherwise specified, intervals and processes are described online in the CLEC Handbook and/or the appropriate TP found on AT&T CLEC Online website.
- 1.5 The rates, terms and conditions contained within this Attachment shall only apply when Collocator is physically or virtually collocated as a sole occupant or in a Guest-Host arrangement within an AT&T-21STATE Premise pursuant to this Attachment.
- 1.6 This Attachment is only applicable to AT&T-21STATE Premises owned or controlled by AT&T-21STATE.
- 1.7 Scope:
 - 1.7.1 The Parties intend that this Attachment contain the sole and exclusive terms and conditions by which CLEC will obtain Collocation from AT&T-21STATE pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(6), except to the extent CLEC may also have a Microwave Entrance Facility Collocation Attachment.
 - 1.7.2 AT&T-21STATE will process any order for 251(c)(6) Collocation submitted by Collocator in accordance with this Attachment.
 - 1.7.3 The Collocation terms and conditions within this Attachment are contingent upon Collocator doing its own work through the use of an AT&T-21STATE Approved Installation Supplier (AIS).
 - 1.7.4 Physical Collocation provides actual space (hereinafter referred to as Dedicated Space) within AT&T-21STATE Eligible Structures as defined in Section 2 below. The Physical Collocator will lease the Dedicated Space from AT&T-21STATE and install its own Telecommunications Equipment within the Dedicated Space that is necessary for the purposes set forth in Section 1.1 above.
 - 1.7.5 The Physical Collocator will provision, install and maintain its Collocation arrangement using the applicable AT&T-21STATE AIS. When space is Legitimately Exhausted inside an Eligible Structure, AT&T-21STATE will permit Collocation in Adjacent On-Site Structures located on AT&T-21STATE's property in accordance with this Attachment.
 - 1.7.6 Virtual Collocation is separate and distinct from Physical Collocation. Virtually collocated Telecommunications Equipment is purchased by the Collocator and is engineered and installed by an AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1. The Collocator's vendor is paid directly by the Collocator. Virtual Collocated equipment is maintained by AT&T-21STATE at the direction of the Collocator.

1.8 Billing Conversions:

1.8.1 Billing Conversions on previously provided Collocation under STATE tariff's will apply to all monthly recurring charges (MRCs) contained in the Collocation Section of the Pricing Schedule attached. AT&T-21STATE will initiate all orders for such Billing Conversion and no non-recurring charges (NRCs) shall apply to CLEC for Billing Conversion orders.

1.8.2 Prospective Effect:

1.8.2.1 Any Billing Conversions made pursuant to this Section shall be effective on a prospective basis only for recurring charges. The rates implemented via this Agreement shall apply to all existing Collocation arrangements that were established under the terms and conditions established pursuant to 47 USC 251(c)(6) without the need for a specific request by the CLEC that such new rates be implemented for each such Collocation arrangement. Adoption of a new rate structure shall not by itself require purchaser to incur any new non-recurring Collocation area modification or application charges. In the event that any order for any 251(c)(6) Collocation submitted by Collocator is pending as of the Effective Date of the Agreement, any NRCs then due and owing or otherwise then contemplated by such pending order shall be assessed in accordance with the rates set forth in the arrangement (e.g., tariff or prior interconnection agreement) under which the order was originally submitted; provided, however, that any MRCs arising out of such order shall be subject to the rates set forth in this Agreement from the Effective Date forward.

2.0 Definitions

- 2.1 "Adjacent Structure" means when a Physical Collocator provided structure is placed on AT&T-21STATE property (Adjacent On-site) adjacent to an Eligible Structure. This arrangement is only permitted when space is legitimately exhausted inside the Eligible Structure and to the extent adjacent space is available and Technically Feasible to use for this purpose.
- 2.2 "AT&T-21STATE Premises" means all buildings falling under the FCC's definition of "premises", including AT&T-21STATE ILEC Central Offices (COs) and Remote Terminals.
- 2.3 "Augment" means a request from a Collocator to add or modify space, equipment, and/or cable to an existing Collocation arrangement.
- 2.4 "Billing Conversions" means that any 251(c)(6) Collocation previously provided under STATE tariff's to CLEC, prior to the Effective Date of this Agreement, will be subject to the pricing contained within this Agreement upon the Effective Date of this Agreement.
- 2.5 "Cable Records Charges" in AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE only means the applicable charges for work activities required to build or remove existing cable records assigned to Collocators in AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE's database systems. The applicable rates and charges are shown in the Pricing Schedule.
- 2.6 "Circuit Facility Assignments (CFAs)" means the information provided to show the point of Interconnection between the Collocator and AT&T-21STATE.
- 2.7 "Collocator" is the CLEC who places Telecommunications Equipment on AT&T-21STATE's Premises, within designated Collocation areas, for the sole purpose of Interconnecting with AT&T-21STATE and/or accessing AT&T-21STATE's 251(c)(3) UNEs for the purpose described in this Attachment.
 - 2.7.1 A "Physical Collocator" is a CLEC that has a Physical Collocation arrangement on AT&T-21STATE Premise.
 - 2.7.2 A "Virtual Collocator" is a CLEC that has a Virtual Collocation arrangement on AT&T-21STATE Premise.
- 2.8 "Collo-to-Collo" (Also known as "Direct Connection" or "Direct Connect"), means the cable connection between a Collocator's collocated equipment in a Physical or Virtual Collocation arrangement and its own or another Collocator's physically or virtually collocated equipment, located within the same Eligible Structure.
- 2.9 "Cross-Connect" is defined as [a] connection scheme between cabling runs, subsystems, and equipment using patch cords or jumpers that attach to connecting hardware on each end.

- 2.10 "Custom Work Charge" (Also known as special construction), means the charge(s) developed on an ICB basis, solely to meet the construction requirements of the Collocator.
- 2.11 "Day" means, for purposes of application and/or installation intervals, calendar days unless otherwise specified. However, for any time period equal to or less than five (5) days, day denotes Business Day as defined in the General Terms and Conditions (GT&C) of this Agreement.
- 2.12 "Delivery Date" (also known as Space Ready Date) means the date on which AT&T-21STATE turns the functional Collocation space over to the requesting Collocator. The space is functional when AT&T-21STATE has completed all work, as required by the Collocator's accurate and complete Application, and is not dependent on when or whether the Collocator has completed its work.
- 2.13 "Dedicated Space" means the space assigned for the Collocator's Physical Collocation arrangement located in AT&T-21STATE Eligible Structure.
- 2.14 "Effective Billing Date" means the date AT&T-21STATE completed its work as required by the Collocator's accurate and complete application and made the Collocation space available to the Collocator, regardless of any failure by the Collocator to complete its work.
- 2.15 "Efficiently Used" means that at least sixty percent (60%) of the Collocator's specific type of CFA (cable pairs, coaxial or fiber facilities) requested is currently being used for the purpose of interconnecting to AT&T-21STATE's network for the transmission and routing of Telephone Exchange Service or Exchange Access and/or means the Collocator is using between sixty (60) and one hundred percent (100%) of the Collocator's existing Collocation space arrangement in a particular Eligible Structure.
- 2.16 "Eligible Structure" means AT&T-21STATE's Central Office (CO) and Serving Wire Centers, as well as, all buildings or similar structures owned or controlled by AT&T-21STATE that house its network facilities, and all structures that house AT&T-21STATE's facilities on public Rights-of-Way (ROW) as ROW is defined in Attachment 03 Structure Access.
- 2.17 "Extraordinary Charges" means those costs for requests for construction or maintenance that are beyond what is ordinary, average, usual or normal in degree or measure based upon the terms, conditions, and rates established in this Attachment. Extraordinary costs are one-time expenses AT&T-21STATE incurs to meet the specific request of an individual Collocator and will not typically benefit either other CLECs or AT&T-21STATE.
- 2.18 "Guest-Host" (Also known as Sub-leased) means when a Collocator allows other Telecommunications Carriers to share Collocator's caged Collocation arrangement, pursuant to the terms and conditions agreed to by Collocator (Host) and the other Telecommunications Carriers (Guests).
- 2.19 "Individual Case Basis (ICB)" means the charges based on requests from a Collocator, that are beyond the terms, conditions, and rates established in this Attachment.
- 2.20 "Infrastructure Systems" means the structural components, such as floors capable of supporting equipment loads, heating, ventilating and air conditioning (HVAC) systems, electrical systems, power, high efficiency filtration, humidity controls, remote alarms, and smoke purge.
- 2.21 "AT&T-21STATE Approved Installation Supplier (AT&T-21STATE AIS)" means the suppliers that are approved to perform CO installation work for AT&T-21STATE and for Collocators in AT&T-21STATE Eligible Structures.
 - 2.21.1 Approved CO Installation Suppliers Tier 1 (AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1) These suppliers are approved by AT&T-21STATE to perform CO installation work for AT&T-21STATE and for Virtual Collocators in AT&T-21STATE CO in all Collocation areas and common areas in the technologies and geographical locations for which they are approved by the AT&T-21STATE per the letter codes listed in a table on the Tier 1 list on the AT&T CLEC Online website.
 - 2.21.2 AT&T-21STATE Collocation Approved Installation Suppliers Tier 2 (AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 2) These suppliers have been approved to perform collocation installation work for Physical Collocators in the Caged Collocation area and in the "footprint of the bay" in the cageless (Physical) Collocation area within the CO. This category of approval does not include access to common areas, installation of cabling outside of the cage or footprint, Virtual Collocation areas, or the Main Distribution Frame (MDF).

- "CLEC Handbook for Physical or Virtual Collocation" or like document, is a publication provided to Collocators that provides information on how to order Collocation arrangements and the processes and requirements for Collocation in AT&T-21STATE's CO. This document is located on the AT&T CLEC Online Web-site and is amended from time to time.
- 2.23 "Legitimately Exhausted" means when all Unused Space (as defined below) in a CO or other Eligible Structure that can be used to locate Telecommunications equipment via Physical Collocation is completely occupied.
- 2.24 "Other Collocation Space" means the space within the CO that can be designated for Physical Collocation where infrastructure systems do not currently exist and must be constructed. The designation of Other Collocation Space is applicable to space within the CO only; other Eligible Structures such as CEVs, huts, and vaults are considered "Active" Collocation Space.
- 2.25 "Physical Collocation" means space that is provided by AT&T-21STATE to Collocator for the purpose of interconnecting to AT&T-21STATE's network for the transmission and routing of Telephone Exchange Service or Exchange Access, or both pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(2), or for obtaining access to AT&T-21STATE UNEs ("UNEs") for provision of a Telecommunications Service pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(3) of the Act.
- 2.26 "Remote Terminals (RT)" means the Controlled Environmental Vaults (CEVs), huts, terminals and cabinets and other AT&T-21STATE owned or controlled premises containing AT&T-21STATE network facilities where adequate space is available and Collocation is Technically Feasible.
- 2.27 "Shared Caged Collocation" means when two (2) or more Physical Collocators may initially apply at the same time to share a caged Collocation arrangement. Applicable rates and charges are shown in the Pricing Schedule.
- 2.28 "Technical Publications (TPs)" means the documents used for installation requirements, which can include network equipment, power, grounding, environmental, and physical design requirements. These documents can be found on AT&T CLEC Online website.
- 2.29 "Technically Feasible" means that a Collocation arrangement is Technically Feasible if, in accordance with either national standards or industry practice, there is no significant technical impediment to its establishment. Technical impediment shall be determined consistent with the definition of Technically Feasible in 47 CFR Section 51.5 to the extent that definition may be effective at the time of such determination. A rebuttable presumption that a Collocation arrangement is Technically Feasible shall arise if the arrangement has been deployed by any ILEC in the country.
- 2.30 "Telecommunications Infrastructure Space" means the square footage or linear footage of space, including common areas, used to house Telecommunications infrastructure equipment necessary to support Collocation space used for Interconnection under Section 251(c)(2) with AT&T-21STATE's network or access to 251(c)(3) UNEs of AT&T-21STATE's network.
- 2.31 "Unused Space" means any space (i) existing in AT&T-21STATE's Eligible Structures at the time of a Collocation request, (ii) that is not subject to a valid space reservation by AT&T-21STATE or any Third Party, (iii) that is not occupied by AT&T-21STATE's, its Affiliates', or Third Party's equipment, and is not needed for access to, or egress from, work areas (iv) that is not being used by AT&T-21STATE's or its Affiliates for administrative or other functions and (v) on or in which the placement of any equipment or network facilities (AT&T-21STATE's or Requesting Collocator's) would not violate any local or state law, rule or ordinance (e.g., fire, OSHA, or zoning) or technical standards (performance or safety) or would void AT&T-21STATE's warranty on proximate equipment.
- "Virtual Collocation" is provided for the purpose of interconnecting to AT&T-21STATE for the transmission and routing of Telephone Exchange Service or Exchange Access, or both, pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(2), or for obtaining access to AT&T-21STATE's 251(c)(3) UNEs for the provision of a Telecommunications Service, pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(3) of the Act when the virtually collocated Telecommunications Equipment is provided by the Collocator. Virtual Collocation is separate and distinct from Physical Collocation. Virtually collocated Telecommunications Equipment is purchased by the Collocator and is engineered and installed by an AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1. The Collocator's vendor is paid directly by the Collocator. Virtual Collocated equipment is maintained by AT&T-21STATE at the direction of the Collocator.

3.0 General

3.1 Certification:

- 3.1.1 The Collocator requesting Collocation is responsible for obtaining any necessary certifications or approvals from the Commission prior to provisioning of Telecommunications Service by using the Collocation space.
- 3.2 The rates and charges in this Attachment are applicable only for Collocation arrangements in Eligible Structures as defined in Section 2 of this Attachment. AT&T-21STATE allocates the charges for space preparation and security charges on a prorated basis so the first Collocator will not be responsible for the entire cost of site preparation. However, ancillary charges for unique Collocator requests for Collocation options directly attributable to the requesting Collocator will not be prorated. Rates and charges can be found in the Pricing Schedule.
- 3.3 Any business telephone services ordered by the Physical Collocator for its administrative use within its Dedicated Space will be provided in accordance with applicable AT&T-21STATE retail services.
- 3.4 Hazardous Waste and Materials:
 - 3.4.1 The Collocator and its AT&T-21STATE AIS and/or vendors, shall adhere to all federal, state and local regulations regarding hazardous material/waste. In addition, the AT&T-21STATE AIS shall adhere to all AT&T-21STATE requirements and shall coordinate with the AT&T-21STATE representative before any activity relating to hazardous material/waste is started. Refer to the CLEC Handbook, which may be accessed on the AT&T CLEC Online website.

3.5 Safety:

- 3.5.1 The Collocator shall be entirely responsible for the safety and instruction of its employees or representatives. The Collocator shall take precautions to avoid harm to personnel, equipment, and building (e.g., cutting installed threaded rod) of AT&T-21STATE or other Telecommunications Carriers. The Collocator shall immediately report to the AT&T-21STATE CO representative any accident, outside agency inspection or hazardous condition, such as any accident or injury that occurs to employees or subcontractors of the Collocator while on AT&T-21STATE premises or any OSHA inspection or citations issued to the Collocator while on AT&T-21STATE premises. Refer to Interconnector's Guide(s) for Physical Collocation for further details.
- 3.6 Americans with Disability Act (ADA):
 - 3.6.1 The rates and charges in this Attachment do not include costs for any ADA construction generated or caused by the Collocation space request. If required, ADA construction will be provided on an ICB.
 - 3.6.2 If AT&T-21STATE is required to upgrade an Eligible Structure, or portion of the structure to comply with the ADA which arises as a direct result of Collocator's Collocation arrangement, AT&T-21STATE will prorate the total forward-looking economic cost of the upgrade, and allocate the charge to each Collocator located within the Eligible Structure, based on the total space utilized by each Collocator.
- 3.7 Dispute Resolution Except as otherwise provided herein, all Dispute Resolutions will be governed by the GT&Cs of this Agreement.
- 3.8 Billing Except as otherwise provided herein, Billing will be governed by the GT&Cs of this Agreement.
- 3.9 AT&T-21STATE will provide a Telephone Inventory Record Keeping System (TIRKS) and/or SWITCH print-out of Circuit Facilities Assignment (CFA) to the CLEC at Collocation space turnover. The CLEC is responsible for payment of all non-recurring charges, where applicable, prior to receiving CFA information.
- 3.10 Parking at Eligible Structures will be provided on a first-come, first-served basis. Collocator may not park in spaces that are reserved for AT&T-21STATE vehicles and which are designated as reserved.
- 3.11 Collocator shall be allowed to have reasonable use of and access to loading docks.
- 3.12 Contact Numbers:
 - 3.12.1 AT&T-21STATE is responsible for providing the Collocator personnel a contact number for AT&T-21STATE personnel who are readily accessible twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven (7) days a week as defined in AT&T-21STATE's Interconnector's CLEC Handbook.

- 3.12.2 The Collocator is responsible for providing to AT&T-21STATE personnel a contact number for Collocator personnel who are readily accessible twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven (7) days a week to AT&T-21STATE. In addition, for all activities requiring verbal and written notification per this Attachment, the Parties will provide the contact numbers included in the application process.
- 3.12.3 The Physical Collocator is responsible for the posting and/or updating signage on the inside of its Dedicated Space that contains their emergency contact information.
- 3.13 Right-to-Use; Multiple Dedicated Spaces:
 - 3.13.1 In accordance with this Attachment, AT&T-21STATE grants to the Collocator the right to use a Dedicated Space. Each Dedicated Space within an Eligible Structure will be considered a single Dedicated Space for the application of rates according to this Attachment.
- 3.14 Trouble Status Reports:
 - 3.14.1 AT&T-21STATE and the Collocator are responsible for making best efforts to provide prompt notification to each other of significant outages or operations problems which could impact or degrade AT&T-21STATE or the Collocator's network, switches or services, with an estimated clearing time to restore service. When trouble has been identified within the Collocator's network, the Collocator is responsible for providing trouble status reports when requested by AT&T-21STATE.
- 3.15 Service Coordination:
 - 3.15.1 Collocator is responsible for coordinating with its AT&T-21STATE AIS to ensure that the Collocator's approved requests are installed in accordance with their Collocation Applications.
- 3.16 Access to the MDF:
 - 3.16.1 AT&T-21STATE will not provide Collocator's personnel with direct access to AT&T-21STATE's MDF, with the exception of the Collocator's hired AT&T-21STATE's AIS Tier 1.
- 3.17 Equipment List:
 - 3.17.1 A list of all the equipment and facilities, including the associated power requirements, floor loading, and heat release of each piece of equipment ("Equipment List"), that the Collocator will place within its Dedicated Space, or request to be placed in Virtual Collocation Space, must be included on the application for which the Dedicated Space or Virtual Collocation is prepared. The Collocator's equipment and facilities shall be compliant with the standards set out in Section 3.18.1, Minimum Standards, following and meet the requirements for "necessary equipment". The Collocator warrants and represents that the Equipment List is complete and accurate, and acknowledges that any incompleteness or inaccuracy would be a violation of the rules and regulations governing this Attachment. The Collocator shall not place or leave any equipment or facilities within the Dedicated Space not included on the Equipment List without the express written consent of AT&T-21STATE, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld.
 - 3.17.2 AT&T-21STATE posts the list of Safety compliant equipment on the "All Equipment List (AEL)" for the Collocator's reference on AT&T CLEC Online website. When the Collocator's equipment is not listed on the approved AEL the equipment will be reviewed for safety by AT&T-21STATE and written approval or denial of the equipment will be forwarded to the Collocator. The AEL list is available to Collocators via the AT&T CLEC Online website. Inclusion of the equipment on the AEL does not mean that it meets the requirements of "necessary equipment" and thus does not mean that the equipment may be collocated.
 - 3.17.3 Subsequent Requests to Place Equipment:
 - 3.17.3.1 The Collocator shall furnish to AT&T-21STATE a written list in the form of an attachment to the original Equipment List for the subsequent placement of equipment in its Dedicated or Virtual Collocation Space. When the Collocator's equipment is not listed in the approved All Equipment List (AEL) the equipment will be reviewed by AT&T-21STATE and written approval or denial of the equipment will be forwarded to the Collocator. The additional equipment will also be reviewed as to whether it is "necessary equipment". Only if the equipment passes both reviews may it be collocated.

3.18 Minimum Standards:

- 3.18.1 Any network equipment placed in AT&T-21STATE network equipment areas of Eligible Structures by AT&T-21STATE or Collocator must meet AT&T-21STATE minimum safety standards. The minimum safety standards are as follows: (1) Collocator's equipment must meet Telcordia Level 1 safety requirements as set forth in TP- 76200, Network Equipment Building Systems (NEBS); or, (2) Collocator must demonstrate that its equipment has a history of safe operation. Safe operation is demonstrated by the equipment having been installed in any ILEC Eligible Structure (including AT&T-21STATE) prior to January 1, 1998 with no known history of safety problems. When engineering and installing equipment, the Collocator will be expected to conform to the same accepted procedures and standards utilized by AT&T-21STATE and its contractors.
- 3.18.2 At an RT all Collocator equipment installation shall comply with AT&T-21STATE TP-76416, "Grounding and Bonding Requirements for Network Facilities" as found on AT&T CLEC Online website. Metallic cable sheaths and metallic strength members of optical fiber cables, as well as, the metallic cable sheaths of all copper conductor cables shall be bonded to the designated grounding bus for the Remote Site Location. All copper conductor pairs, working and non-working, shall be equipped with a solid-state protector unit (overvoltage protection only), which has been listed by a nationally recognized testing laboratory.
- 3.18.3 In the event that AT&T-21STATE denied Collocation of Collocator's equipment citing safety standards, AT&T-21STATE will provide a list of AT&T-21STATE telecommunications equipment which AT&T-21STATE locates within the Eligible Structure for which Collocation was denied together with an affidavit attesting that all of such AT&T-21STATE equipment met or exceeded the same safety standards for which Collocator's equipment was denied for not meeting that standard. This aforementioned list will be provided within five (5) Business Days of Collocator's written request.
- 3.18.4 In the event AT&T-21STATE believes that collocated equipment is not necessary for interconnection or access to 251(c)(3) UNEs or determines that the Collocator's equipment does not meet the minimum safety standards, the Collocator must not collocate the equipment until the dispute is resolved in the Collocator's favor. The Collocator will be given ten (10) Business Days to comply with the requirements and/or remove the equipment from the collocation space if the equipment was already improperly collocated. If it is determined that the Collocator's equipment does not meet the minimum safety standards above, the Collocator must not collocate the equipment and will be responsible for removal of the equipment and all resulting damages if the equipment already was collocated improperly.
- 3.18.5 Collocation equipment or operating practices representing a significant demonstrable technical or physical threat to AT&T-21STATE personnel, network or facilities, including the Eligible Structure or those of others is strictly prohibited. Notwithstanding any other provision herein, the characteristics and methods of operation of any equipment or facilities placed in the Collocation space shall not create hazards for or cause damage to those facilities, the Collocation space, or the Eligible Structure in which the Collocation space is located; impair the privacy of any communications carried in, from, or through the Eligible Structure in which the Collocation space is located; or create hazards or cause physical harm to any individual or the public. Any of the foregoing would be in violation of this Attachment. Any and all disputes shall be governed by the GT&Cs of this Agreement.

3.19 Compliance Certification:

3.19.1 Subject to Section 27 of the GT&Cs of this Agreement, the Parties agree to comply with all applicable federal, state, county, local and administrative laws, rules, ordinances, regulations and codes in the performance of their obligations hereunder.

3.20 Re-Entry:

3.20.1 If the Collocator shall default in performance of any provision herein, and the default shall continue for sixty (60) calendar days after receipt of AT&T-21STATE's written Notice, or if the Collocator is declared bankrupt or insolvent or makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors, AT&T-21STATE may, immediately or at any time thereafter, without notice or demand, enter and repossess the Dedicated Space, expel the Collocator and any claiming under the Collocator, remove the Collocator's property and dispose of such

- abandoned equipment. Also, services provided pursuant to this Attachment will be terminated without prejudice to any other remedies.
- 3.20.2 AT&T-21STATE may also refuse additional applications for service and/or refuse to complete any pending orders for additional space or service for the Collocator at any time after sending the Notice required by the preceding Section.

3.20.3 Limitations:

3.20.3.1 AT&T-21STATE is not obligated to purchase additional plant or equipment, relinquish occupied space or facilities (unless there is obsolete equipment and Collocator requests it be removed or its removal is ordered by the Commission), to undertake the construction of new building quarters or to construct building additions or substantial improvements to the CO infrastructure of existing quarters in order to satisfy a request for space or the placement of additional equipment or facilities by a Collocator. However, when planning renovations of existing facilities or constructing or leasing new facilities, AT&T-21STATE would take into account projected demand for Collocation of equipment. Subject to space availability and technical feasibility, AT&T-21STATE will ensure that the Collocator is provided Collocation space at least equal in quality to that provided to AT&T-21STATE, its Affiliates or other Parties to which it provides interconnection.

3.21 Dedicated Space Use and Access:

- 3.21.1 AT&T-21STATE permits Collocator via the AT&T-21STATE AIS to place ancillary equipment and facilities, including cross-connect and other simple frames, routers, portable test equipment, equipment racks and bays, and other ancillary equipment and facilities on a non-discriminatory basis, only if AT&T-21STATE and Collocator mutually agree to such placement, in AT&T-21STATE's Premises solely to support and be used with equipment that the Collocator has legitimately collocated in the same premises.
- 3.21.2 AT&T-21STATE does not assume any responsibility for the installation, furnishing, designing, engineering, or performance of the Collocator's equipment and facilities.
- 3.21.3 When the Collocator's Collocation arrangement is within the Eligible Structure, the Collocator may not provide its own DC power plant equipment (with rectifiers or chargers and batteries) or AC power backup equipment (e.g., Uninterruptible Power System with batteries, or standby engine). AT&T-21STATE will provide the necessary backup power to help protect against power outages.
- 3.21.4 Consistent with the environment and purpose of the Dedicated Space, the Collocator shall not use the Dedicated Space for office, retail, marketing, or sales purposes. No signage or marking of any kind by the Collocator shall be permitted on the Eligible Structure or on AT&T-21STATE grounds surrounding the Eligible Structure in which the Dedicated Space is located excluding the Emergency contact information that the Collocator is required to place on the inside of its Dedicated Space. Unauthorized use of equipment, supplies or other property by Collocator, whether or not used routinely to provide telephone service will be strictly prohibited and handled appropriately. Costs associated with such unauthorized use may be charged to the Collocator, as may be all associated investigative costs.
- 3.21.5 Physical Collocation: AT&T-21STATE will not delay a Physical Collocator employee's entry into an Eligible Structure containing its collocated equipment or its access to its collocated equipment. AT&T-21STATE will provide the Physical Collocator with reasonable access to restroom facilities and parking. All access is provided subject to compliance by the Collocator's employees and AT&T-21STATE AlSs with AT&T-21STATE's policies and practices pertaining to fire, safety and security (e.g., the Collocator must comply with 4.10 below of this Attachment).
- 3.21.6 The Physical Collocator agrees to comply promptly with all laws, ordinances and regulations affecting the use of the Dedicated Space. Upon the discontinuance of service, the Physical Collocator shall surrender the Dedicated Space or land for an adjacent structure to AT&T-21STATE, in the same condition as when first occupied by the Physical Collocator, except for ordinary wear and tear.
- 3.21.7 AT&T-21STATE will not accept delivery of nor responsibility for any correspondence and/or equipment

delivered to the Physical Collocator at the Eligible Structure. However, through agreement between AT&T-21STATE and the Physical Collocator, a Physical Collocator may make arrangements for receipt and/or securing of its equipment at the Eligible Structure by Physical Collocator's personnel and/or AT&T-21STATE AIS.

- 3.21.8 Upkeep of Physical Collocation Arrangement:
 - 3.21.8.1 The Physical Collocator shall be responsible for the general upkeep and cleaning of the Physical Collocation Arrangement. The Physical Collocator shall be responsible for removing any of Physical Collocator's debris from the Physical Collocation Arrangement and the surrounding area on each visit.
- 3.22 Pre-visits for Physical Collocation Only:
 - In order to permit reasonable access during construction of the Physical Collocation space, the Physical Collocator may submit a request for its one (1) free accompanied site visit to its designated Physical Collocation space at any time subsequent to AT&T-21STATE's receipt of the BFFO. In the event the Physical Collocator desires access to its designated Physical Collocation Space after the first accompanied free visit and the Physical Collocator's access request form(s) has not been approved by AT&T-21STATE or the Physical Collocator has not yet submitted an access request form to AT&T-21STATE, the Physical Collocator shall be permitted to access the Physical Collocation space accompanied by a AT&T-21STATE security escort, at the Physical Collocator's expense, which will be assessed pursuant to the Security Escort fees contained in the Pricing Schedule. If any travel expenses are incurred, the Physical Collocator will be charged for the time AT&T-21STATE employees spend traveling per the rates listed in the Pricing Schedule. The Physical Collocator must request that escorted access be provided by AT&T-21STATE to the Physical Collocator's designated Collocation space at a mutually agreed to time. An AT&T-21STATE security escort will be required whenever the Physical Collocator or its approved agent or AT&T-21STATE AIS requires access to the entrance manhole. AT&T-21STATE will wait for one-half (1/2) hour after the scheduled escort time to provide such requested escort service and the Physical Collocator shall pay for such half-hour charges in the event Collocator's employees, approved agent, AT&T-21STATE AIS or Guest(s) fails to show up for the scheduled escort appointment. Prospective Collocator will not be allowed to take photographs, make copies of AT&T-21STATE site-specific drawings or make any notations.
- 3.23 Security Cards for Physical Collocation:
 - 3.23.1 The Physical Collocator's employees and AT&T-21STATE AIS shall be permitted access to its collocated equipment seven (7) days a week, twenty-four (24) hours a day without a security escort. The Physical Collocator shall provide AT&T-21STATE with notice at the time of dispatch of its own employee or AT&T-21STATE AIS to an Eligible Structure in accordance with applicable CLEC Handbook requirements.
 - 3.23.2 The Physical Collocator will be required to submit a complete and accurate request form for Security Cards, access, keys and/or ID cards (also known as "Access Devices"), for the Physical Collocator's employee and AT&T-21STATE AIS utilizing the appropriate request forms located on AT&T's CLEC Online website. The Physical Collocator must submit to AT&T-21STATE the completed form for all employees and AIS requiring access to AT&T-21STATE's Premises at least thirty (30) Days prior to the date the Physical Collocator desires to gain access to the Collocation space.
 - 3.23.2.1 In an emergency or other extenuating circumstances (but not in the normal course of business), the Physical Collocator may request that AT&T-21STATE expedite the issuance of the access keys/cards and/or ID cards, and AT&T-21STATE will issue them as soon as reasonably practical. There may be an additional charge for such expedited requests as reflected in the Pricing Schedule.
 - 3.23.3 Any access key/cards and/or ID cards provided by AT&T-21STATE to the Physical Collocator for its employees and AT&T-21STATE AIS may not be duplicated under any circumstances.
 - 3.23.4 The Physical Collocator agrees to be responsible for all Access Devices issued to the Physical Collocator for its employees and AT&T-21STATE AIS contracted by the Collocator to perform work on the Collocator's

behalf. The Physical Collocator is responsible for the return of all Access Devices in the possession of the Physical Collocator's employees and AT&T-21STATE AIS after termination of the employment relationship. The contractual obligation with the Physical Collocator ends, upon the termination of this Agreement, or upon the termination of occupancy of Collocation space in a specific AT&T-21STATE Premise.

3.23.5 Lost or Stolen Access Devices:

- 3.23.5.1 The Physical Collocator shall immediately notify AT&T-21STATE in writing when any of its Access Devices have been lost or stolen. If it becomes necessary for AT&T-21STATE to re-key buildings or deactivate an Access Device as a result of a lost or stolen Access Device(s) or for failure of the Physical Collocator's employees, or an AT&T-21STATE AIS to return an Access Device(s), the Physical Collocator shall pay for the costs of re-keying the building or deactivating the Access Device(s).
- 3.23.6 Rates and charges for access keys/cards are found in the Pricing Schedule.
- 3.23.7 Threat to Personnel, Network or Facilities:
- 3.23.8 Regarding safety, Collocator's equipment or operating practices representing a significant demonstrable technical or physical threat to AT&T-21STATE's personnel, network or facilities, including the Eligible Structure, or those of others are strictly prohibited.

3.24 Interference or Impairment:

3.24.1 Regarding safety and notwithstanding any other provision hereof, the characteristics and methods of operation of any equipment or facilities placed in the Dedicated Space shall not create hazards for or cause damage to those facilities, the Dedicated Space, or the Eligible Structure in which the Dedicated Space is located; impair the privacy of any communications carried in, from, or through the Eligible Structure in which the Dedicated Space is located; or create hazards or cause physical harm to any individual or the public. Any of the foregoing would be in violation of this Attachment.

3.25 Personal Property and Its Removal:

3.25.1 In accordance with and subject to the conditions of this Attachment, the Physical Collocator may place or install in or on the Dedicated Space such personal property or fixtures ("Property") as are needed for the purpose of Physical Collocation. Property placed by the Physical Collocator in the Dedicated Space shall not become a part of the Dedicated Space even if nailed, screwed or otherwise fastened to the Dedicated Space. Such Property must meet AT&T-21STATE standards for flame and smoke ratings, (e.g., no combustibles). Such Property shall retain its status as personal and may be removed by the Physical Collocator at any time. Any damage caused to the Collocation Arrangement by the Physical Collocator's employees, AT&T-21STATE AIS, agents or Guests during the installation or removal of such property shall be promptly repaired by the Physical Collocator at its sole expense.

3.26 Alterations:

3.26.1 Under no condition shall the Physical Collocator or any person acting on behalf of the Physical Collocator make any rearrangement, modification, augment, improvement, addition, and/or other alteration which could affect in any way space, power, HVAC, and/or safety considerations to the Collocation Space or the AT&T-21STATE Premises, hereinafter referred to individually or collectively as "Alterations", without the expressed written consent of AT&T-21STATE, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. The cost of any such Alteration shall be paid by Collocator. An Alteration shall require the submission of the appropriate Subsequent Application and/or Augment and will result in the assessment of the applicable application fee associated with the type of alteration requested.

3.27 Maintenance:

- 3.27.1 AT&T-21STATE shall maintain the exterior of the Eligible Structure and grounds, and all entrances, stairways, passageways, and exits used by the Physical Collocator to access the Dedicated Space.
- 3.27.2 AT&T-21STATE shall maintain the Eligible Structure for customary building services, utilities (excluding telephone facilities), including janitorial and elevator services in the common areas.

- 3.27.3 In Controlled Environmental Vault (CEV), huts and cabinets where Physical Collocation space is not available, a Collocator may opt for Virtual Collocation wherein AT&T-21STATE maintains and repairs the virtually collocated equipment as described in 16.0 below following and consistent with the rates, terms and conditions as provided for throughout this entire Attachment. AT&T-21STATE may at its option, elect to offer this maintenance alternative in one (1) or more of its COs, and in one (1) or more of its CEVs, huts and cabinets where Physical Collocation space is available.
- 3.28 Equipment Staging and Storage:
 - 3.28.1 No storage or staging area will be provided outside of the licensed space. Collocation areas may not be used for office administrative space (e.g., filing cabinet, desk, etc.). Fire standards and regulations prohibit the storage of flammable material, (e.g., cardboard boxes, paper, packing material, etc.). Safety standards prohibit the storage of chemicals of any kind (Refer to Interconnector's Guide for Physical Collocation via the AT&T CLEC Online website).
- 3.29 AT&T-21STATE AIS Requirements:
 - 3.29.1 Collocator shall select a supplier which has been approved as an AT&T-21STATE AIS to perform all engineering and installation work. The Collocator's AT&T-21STATE AIS must follow and comply with all of AT&T-21STATE's specifications and the following AT&T-21STATE Technical Requirements and/or publications, as appropriate: TP-76300, TP-76900, TP-76200, and TP-76400. Unless the AT&T-21STATE AIS has met the requirements for all of the required work activities, Collocator must use the applicable AT&T-21STATE AIS for the work activities associated with transmission equipment, switching equipment and power equipment. The list of AT&T-21STATE AIS is available on AT&T CLEC Online website. The Collocator's AT&T-21STATE AIS shall be responsible for installing Collocator's equipment and associated components, performing operational tests after installation is complete and notifying AT&T-21STATE's equipment engineers and Collocator upon successful completion of the installation and any associated work. When an AT&T-21STATE AIS is used by Collocator, the AT&T-21STATE AIS shall bill Collocator directly for all work performed for Collocator. AT&T-21STATE shall have no liability for or responsibility to pay, such charges imposed by Collocator's AT&T-21STATE AIS. AT&T-21STATE shall make available its supplier approval program to Collocator or any supplier proposed by Collocator and will not unreasonably withhold approval. All work performed by or for Collocator shall conform to generally accepted industry standards.

3.30 Construction Notification:

3.30.1 AT&T-21STATE will notify the Physical Collocator prior to the scheduled start dates of all major construction activities (including power additions or modifications) in the general area of the Collocator's Dedicated Space with potential to disrupt the Collocator's services. AT&T-21STATE will provide such notification to the Collocator at least twenty (20) Business Days before the scheduled start date of such major construction activity. AT&T-21STATE will inform the Collocator as soon as practicable by telephone of all emergency-related activities that AT&T-21STATE or its subcontractors are performing in the general area of the Collocator's Dedicated Space, or in the general area of the AC and DC power plants which support the Collocator's equipment. If possible, notification of any emergency-related activity will be made immediately prior to the start of the activity so that the Collocator may take reasonable actions necessary to protect the Collocator's Dedicated Space.

3.31 Eligible Structure List:

- 3.31.1 AT&T-21STATE shall maintain publicly available documents on AT&T CLEC Online website, indicating its Eligible Structures, if any, that have no space available for Physical Collocation. AT&T-21STATE will update this document within ten (10) Days of the date at which an Eligible Structure runs out of such Collocation space.
- 3.31.2 AT&T-21STATE will remove obsolete unused equipment from its Eligible Structures that have no space available for Collocation upon reasonable request by a Collocator or upon order of the Commission. AT&T-21STATE shall reserve space for switching, MDF and Digital Cross Connect System (DCS) to accommodate access line growth.

3.32 Legitimately Exhausted:

3.32.1 Before AT&T-21STATE may make a determination that space in an Eligible Structure is Legitimately Exhausted, AT&T-21STATE must have removed all unused obsolete equipment from the Eligible Structure, if requested by CLEC or required by the Commission, and made such space available for Collocation. Removal of unused obsolete equipment shall not cause a delay in AT&T-21STATE's response to a Collocator's application or in provisioning Collocation arrangements. AT&T-21STATE may reserve space for transport equipment for the current year plus two (2) years. Additionally, AT&T-21STATE may not reserve space for equipment for itself, or advanced or interLATA services Affiliates or other Affiliates of AT&T-21STATE or for future use by AT&T-21STATE or its Affiliates under conditions that are more favorable than those that apply to other Telecommunications Carriers seeking to reserve Collocation space for their own use. AT&T-21STATE may reserve space for switching, power, MDF, and DCS up to anticipated customer growth except as may be restricted in the AT&T CLEC Online Handbook. Additional information is available in the AT&T CLEC Online Handbook.

3.33 AT&T-21STATE's Right of Access:

- 3.33.1 AT&T-21STATE, its employees, and other AT&T-21STATE authorized persons shall have the right to enter Dedicated Space at any reasonable time on three (3) calendar days advance notice (unless otherwise negotiated by the Parties) of the time and purpose of the entry to examine its condition, make repairs required to be made by AT&T-21STATE hereunder, and for any other purpose deemed reasonable by AT&T-21STATE.
- 3.33.2 AT&T-21STATE may access the Dedicated Space for purpose of averting any threat of harm imposed by the Physical Collocator or its equipment or facilities upon the operation of AT&T-21STATE equipment, facilities and/or personnel located outside of the Dedicated Space without such advance notice; in such case, AT&T-21STATE will notify the Collocator by telephone of that entry and will leave written notice of entry in the Dedicated Space. If routine inspections are required, they shall be conducted at a mutually agreeable time.
- 3.34 Physical Collocator's Equipment, Facilities & Responsibilities:
 - 3.34.1 In their Physical Collocation arrangement, the Physical Collocator is solely responsible for the design, engineering, testing, performance and maintenance of the Telecommunications Equipment and facilities used in the Dedicated Space. The Physical Collocator will be responsible for servicing, supplying, repairing, installing and maintaining the following within the Dedicated Space:
 - 3.34.1.1 Its fiber optic cable(s) or other permitted transmission media as specified in Section 16.0;
 - 3.34.1.2 Its equipment;
 - 3.34.1.3 Interconnection facilities between the Physical Collocator's equipment area and AT&T-21STATE's designated demarcation;
 - 3.34.1.4 DC power delivery cabling between the Physical Collocator's equipment area and AT&T-21STATE's designated power source;
 - 3.34.1.5 Required point of termination cross connects in the Dedicated Space;
 - 3.34.1.6 If CLEC chooses to use a POT frame, POT frame maintenance, including replacement power fuses and circuit breaker restoration, to the extent that such fuses and circuit breakers are within the Dedicated Space;
 - 3.34.1.7 The connection cable and associated equipment which may be required within the Dedicated Space(s).
 - 3.34.2 AT&T-21STATE neither accepts nor assumes any responsibility whatsoever in any of the areas in this Section 3.35 headed Physical Collocator's Equipment, Facilities & Responsibilities.
- 3.35 Virtual Collocator Equipment, Facilities & Responsibilities:
 - 3.35.1 The Virtual Collocator's AT&T-21STATE AIS will install no later than two (2) Business Days prior to the

scheduled turn-up of the Virtual Collocator's equipment, at its expense, all facilities and equipment required to facilitate Interconnection under Section 251(c)(2) or access to AT&T-21STATE's 251(c)(3) UNEs. The Virtual Collocator's virtually collocated equipment will be maintained by AT&T-21STATE. The Collocator will, at its expense, provide the following:

- 3.35.1.1 Its fiber optic cable(s) or other permitted transmission media as specified in Section 16.0;
- 3.35.1.2 Its equipment;
- 3.35.1.3 Interconnection facilities between the Collocator's equipment area and AT&T-21STATE's designated demarcation;
- 3.35.1.4 DC power delivery cabling between the Collocator's equipment and AT&T-21STATE's designated power source;
- 3.35.1.5 All plug-ins and/or circuit packs (working, spare, and replacements);
- 3.35.1.6 All unique tools and test equipment;
- 3.35.1.7 Any ancillary equipment and cabling used for remote monitoring and control;
- 3.35.1.8 Any technical publications and updates associated with all Collocator-owned and provided equipment;
- 3.35.1.9 All training as described in Section 4.11.3.1 below;
- 3.35.1.10 The Virtual Collocator will provide, at its expense, replacements for any recalled, obsolete, defective or damaged facilities, equipment, plug-ins, circuit packs, unique tools, test equipment, or any other item or material provided by the Virtual Collocator for placement in/on AT&T-21STATE property. Suitable replacements are to be immediately provided to AT&T-21STATE to restore equipment.
- 3.35.1.11 The Virtual Collocator will provide at least the minimum number of usable equipment spares specified by the manufacturer. Replacements must be delivered to AT&T-21STATE CO using the equipment spare within five (5) calendar days of notification that a spare was used or tested defective.
- 3.35.1.12 For the disconnection of circuits, the Virtual Collocator will provide all circuit information no later than two (2) Business Days prior to the scheduled disconnection of the Virtual Collocator's circuit.

4.0 Limitation of Liability

- 4.1 Except as otherwise provided herein, Limitation of Liability will be governed by the GT&Cs of this Agreement.
 - 4.1.1 Both AT&T-21STATE and the Collocator shall be indemnified and held harmless by the other against claims and damages by any Third Party arising from provision of the other ones' services or equipment, except those claims and damages directly associated with the provision of services to each other which are governed by the provisioning Party's applicable agreements.
- 4.2 Third Parties: The Parties acknowledge the following: that AT&T-21STATE is required by law to provide space in and access to its Eligible Structures to certain other persons or entities ("Others"), which may include competitors of the Collocator; that such space may be close to the Collocation Space, possibly including space adjacent to the Collocated Space and with access to the outside of the Collocated Space within the Collocation area; and that if caged, the cage around the Dedicated Space is a permeable boundary that will not prevent the Others from observing or even damaging the Collocator's equipment and facilities.
- 4.3 In addition to any other applicable limitation, neither AT&T-21STATE nor the Collocator shall have any liability with respect to any act or omission by any other, regardless of the degree of culpability of any other, except in instances involving gross negligence or willful actions by either AT&T-21STATE or the Collocator or its agents or employees.
- The CLEC will be responsible for any and all damages resulting from any harm to AT&T-21STATE's or other CLEC's premises, or any outage in AT&T-21STATE's or other CLEC's network, which is a result of the installation, operation,

or maintenance of the CLEC's equipment, including but not limited to from any defect in CLEC's equipment or its installation, operation, or maintenance, or resulting from the actions or inaction, willful, or negligent, of the CLEC's employees, suppliers, or contractors.

- 4.5 Force Majeure Events shall be governed by the GT&Cs of this Agreement.
- 4.6 Insurance:
 - 4.6.1 Except as otherwise provided herein, Insurance will be governed by the GT&Cs of this Agreement with the liability limits therein specific to Collocation.
 - A certificate of insurance stating the types of insurance and policy limits provided the Collocator must be received prior to commencement of any work. If a certificate is not received, AT&T-21STATE will notify the Collocator, and the Collocator will have five (5) Business Days to cure the deficiency. If the Collocator does not cure the deficiency within five (5) Business Days, Collocator hereby authorizes AT&T-21STATE, and AT&T-21STATE may, but is not required to, obtain insurance on behalf of the Collocator as specified herein. AT&T-21STATE will invoice Collocator for the costs incurred to so acquire insurance.
 - 4.6.3 The Collocator shall also require all AT&T-21STATE AIS who may enter the Eligible Structure for the performance of work on their behalf to maintain the same insurance requirements.
- 4.7 Self-Insured:
 - 4.7.1 Self-insurance in lieu of the insurance requirements listed preceding Section 4.6 above shall be permitted if the Collocator 1) has a tangible net worth of fifty (50) million dollars or greater, and 2) files a financial statement annually with the Securities and Exchange Commission and/or having a financial strength rating of 4A or 5A assigned by Dun & Bradstreet. The ability to self-insure shall continue so long as the Collocator meets all of the requirements of this Section. If the Collocator subsequently no longer satisfies this Section, the coverage requirements in the GT&Cs Insurance Section will immediately apply.
- 4.8 Indemnification of AT&T-21STATE:
 - 4.8.1 Except as otherwise provided herein, Indemnification is governed by the GT&Cs of this Agreement.
- 4.9 Casualty Loss:
 - 4.9.1 Damage to Collocation Space:
 - 4.9.1.1 If the Collocation Space is damaged by fire or other casualty that is not the result of the Collocator's or Collocator's AT&T-21STATE AIS actions or those of a Third Party as hereinafter described, and (1) the Collocation Space is not rendered untenantable in whole or in part, AT&T-21STATE shall repair the same at its expense and the monthly charge shall not be abated, or (2) the Collocation Space is rendered untenable in whole or in part and such damage or destruction can be repaired within ninety (90) Business Days, AT&T-21STATE has the option to repair the Collocation Space at its expense and the monthly charges shall be proportionately abated while the Collocator was deprived of the use. If the Collocation Space cannot be repaired within ninety (90) Business Days, or AT&T-21STATE opts not to rebuild, then AT&T-21STATE shall notify the Collocator within thirty (30) Business Days following such occurrence that the Collocator's use of the Collocation Space will terminate as of the date of such damage. Upon the Collocator's election, subject to space availability and technical feasibility, AT&T-21STATE must provide to the Collocator, a comparable substitute Collocation arrangement at another mutually agreeable location at the applicable non-recurring charges for that arrangement and location.
 - 4.9.1.2 Any obligation on the part of AT&T-21STATE to repair the Dedicated Space shall be limited to repairing, restoring and rebuilding the Dedicated Space as prepared for the Collocator by AT&T-21STATE.
- 4.10 Damage to Eligible Structure:
 - 4.10.1 Notwithstanding that the Collocator's Collocation Space may be unaffected thereby, in the event that the Eligible Structure in which the Collocation Space is located shall be so damaged by fire or other casualty

that closing, demolition or substantial alteration or reconstruction of the Eligible Structure shall, in AT&T-21STATE's opinion be advisable, AT&T-21STATE, at its option, may terminate services provided via this Attachment. AT&T-21STATE shall provide the Collocator ten (10) Business Days prior written notice of termination within thirty (30) Business Days following the date of such occurrence, if possible.

4.11 Security:

- 4.11.1 AT&T-21STATE may impose the following reasonable security measures on Collocator to assist in protecting its network and equipment from harm. AT&T-21STATE may use security measures expressly allowed by the FCC. In addition, AT&T-21STATE may impose security arrangements as stringent as the security arrangements AT&T-21STATE maintains at its own Eligible Structures either for its own employees or for authorized contractors. To the extent security arrangements are more stringent for one group than the other, AT&T-21STATE may impose the more stringent requirements. AT&T-21STATE will not impose discriminatory security requirements that result in increased Collocation costs without the concomitant benefit of providing necessary protection of AT&T-21STATE's equipment. Neither Party will use any information collected in the course of implementing or operating security arrangements for any marketing or other purpose in aid of competing with the other Party.
- 4.11.2 Collocator will conduct background checks of its employee and/or the AT&T-21STATE AIS who will have access to the Collocation space. Such background checks will include but are not to be limited to criminal background checks for offenses involving theft or damage to property, and a check of FBI listings of known or suspected terrorists.
- 4.11.3 Collocator shall provide its employees and/or the AT&T-21STATE AIS with picture identification, which must be worn and visible at all times while in Collocator's Collocation space or other areas in or around the AT&T-21STATE Premises. The photo identification card shall bear, at a minimum, the employee's name and photo and Collocator's name. AT&T-21STATE reserves the right to remove from an AT&T-21STATE Premise any employee of Collocator not possessing identification issued by Collocator or who has violated any of AT&T-21STATE's policies as outlined in the CLEC Security Training documents.
 - 4.11.3.1 Collocator technicians will be security-qualified by the Collocator and will be required to be knowledgeable of AT&T-21STATE's security standards. Collocator personnel and technicians will undergo the same level of security training or its equivalent that AT&T-21STATE's own employees and authorized contractors must undergo. AT&T-21STATE will not, however, require Collocator to receive security training from AT&T-21STATE, but will provide information to Collocator on the specific type of training required. Collocator can then provide its employees with its own security training.
 - 4.11.3.2 Collocator and AT&T-21STATE will each establish disciplinary procedures up to and including dismissal or denial of access to the Eligible Structure and other property of AT&T-21STATE for certain specified actions that damage, or place the equipment, facilities, or the network or personnel of the Collocator or AT&T-21STATE in jeopardy. The following are actions that could damage or place the Eligible Structure, or the network or the personnel of the Collocator or AT&T-21STATE in jeopardy and may justify disciplinary action up to and including dismissal or the denial of access to the Eligible Structure and other AT&T-21STATE property:
 - 4.11.3.2.1 Theft or destruction of AT&T-21STATE's or Collocator's property;
 - 4.11.3.2.2 Use/sale or attempted use/sale of alcohol or illegal drugs on AT&T-21STATE property;
 - 4.11.3.2.3 Threats or violent acts against other persons on AT&T-21STATE property;
 - 4.11.3.2.4 Knowing violations of any local, state or federal law or the requirements of this Agreement on AT&T-21STATE property;
 - 4.11.3.2.5 Permitting unauthorized persons access to AT&T-21STATE or Collocator's equipment on AT&T-21STATE property; and

- 4.11.3.2.6 Carrying a weapon on AT&T-21STATE property.
- 4.11.3.3 In addition, AT&T-21STATE reserves the right to interview Collocator's employees, agents, suppliers, or Guests in the event of wrongdoing in or around an AT&T-21STATE Premises or involving AT&T-21STATE's or another collocated Telecommunications Carrier's property or personnel, provided that AT&T-21STATE shall provide reasonable notice to Collocator's Security representative of such interview. Collocator and its employees, agents, suppliers, or Guests shall reasonably cooperate with AT&T-21STATE's investigation into allegations of wrongdoing or criminal conduct committed by, witnessed by, or involving Collocator's employees, agents, suppliers, or Guests. Additionally, AT&T-21STATE reserves the right to bill Collocator for all reasonable costs associated with investigations involving its employees, agents, suppliers, or Guests if it is established and mutually agreed in good faith that Collocator's employees, agents, suppliers, or Guests are responsible for the alleged act(s). Collocator and AT&T-21STATE will take appropriate disciplinary steps as determined by each Party to address any violations reported by AT&T-21STATE or the Collocator.
- 4.11.3.4 AT&T-21STATE may use reasonable security measures to protect its equipment. In the event AT&T-21STATE elects to erect an interior security partition in a given Eligible Structure to separate its equipment, AT&T-21STATE may recover the costs of the partition in lieu of the costs of other reasonable security measures if the partition costs are lower than the costs of any other reasonable security measure for such Eligible Structure. In no event shall a Collocator be required to pay for both an interior security partition to separate AT&T-21STATE's equipment in an Eligible Structure and any other reasonable security measure for such Eligible Structure. If AT&T-21STATE elects to erect an interior security partition and recover the cost, it must demonstrate to the Physical Collocator that other reasonable security methods cost more than an interior security partition around AT&T-21STATE's equipment at the time the price quote is given.
 - 4.11.3.4.1 AT&T-21STATE's construction of an interior security partition around its own equipment shall not interfere with a CLEC's access to its equipment, including equipment Collocated directly adjacent to AT&T-21STATE's equipment. AT&T-21STATE's construction of an interior security partition around its own equipment shall not impede a Telecommunications Carrier's ability to Collocate within AT&T-21STATE's space. To the extent that AT&T-21STATE is required to install additional security measures within its interior security partition because a CLEC has access to its own equipment within the area, such security measures shall be constructed and maintained at AT&T-21STATE's expense.
 - 4.11.3.4.2 AT&T-21STATE's enclosure of its own equipment will not unreasonably increase a CLEC's cost nor shall it result in duplicative security costs. The cost of an interior security partition around AT&T-21STATE's equipment cannot include any embedded costs of any other security measures for the Eligible Structure.

5.0 Collocation Space

- 5.1 Use of Collocation Space:
 - 5.1.1 Nature of Use Equipment Permitted to be Collocated
 - 5.1.1.1 Equipment is considered necessary for Interconnection if an inability to deploy that equipment would, as a practical, economic, or operations matter, preclude the Collocator from obtaining Interconnection with AT&T-21STATE at a level equal in quality to that which AT&T-21STATE obtains within its own network or AT&T-21STATE provides to an Affiliate, subsidiary, or other Party.
 - 5.1.1.2 Equipment is considered necessary for access to a 251(c)(3) UNE if an inability to deploy that equipment would, as a practical, economic, or operational matter, preclude the Collocator from obtaining non-discriminatory access to that 251(c)(3) UNE.

- 5.1.1.3 Examples of equipment that would not be considered necessary include, but are not limited to: traditional circuit switching equipment, equipment used exclusively for call-related databases, computer servers used exclusively for providing information services, OSS equipment used to support collocated Telecommunications Carrier network operations, equipment that generates customer orders, manages trouble tickets or inventory, or stores customer records in centralized databases, etc.
- 5.1.1.4 AT&T-21STATE will determine upon receipt of an application if the requested equipment is necessary based on the criteria established by the FCC. In order to make this determination, AT&T-21STATE may need to request additional information from Collocator. Collocator agrees to use its best efforts to provide such information to AT&T-21STATE in a timely manner.
- 5.1.2 Multi-functional equipment shall be deemed necessary for Interconnection or access to a 251(c)(3) UNE if, and only if, the primary purpose and function of the equipment (as the Collocator seeks to deploy it) meets either or both of the standards set forth above in this Section. For a piece of multi-functional equipment to be utilized primarily to obtain equal in quality Interconnection or non-discriminatory access to one (1) or more 251(c)(3) UNEs, there also must be a logical connection or link between the additional functions the equipment would perform and the Telecommunication Services the Collocator seeks to provide to its End Users by means of the interconnection or 251(c)(3) UNE. The additional functions of the equipment that, as stand-alone functions, do not meet either of the standards set forth above in this Section must not cause the equipment to significantly increase the burden of AT&T-21STATE's property.

5.2 Demarcation Point - AT&T-21STATE

- 5.2.1 AT&T-21STATE will designate the point(s) of demarcation between Collocator's equipment and/or network facilities and AT&T-21STATE's network facilities. For DS0, DS1, DS3 and fiber terminations, AT&T-21STATE shall designate, provide and install demarcation point hardware on a per arrangement basis. Collocator shall utilize an AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1 to installing their interconnection cabling to the AT&T-21STATE designated demarcation point.
- 5.2.2 The Physical Collocator or its AT&T-21STATE AIS, must install, maintain and operate the equipment/facilities on its side of the demarcation point, and may self-provision cross-connects that may be required within its own Collocation Space to activate service requests.
- 5.2.3 The Virtual Collocator via its AT&T-21STATE AIS must install and operate the equipment/facilities on its side of the demarcation point, and may self-provision cross-connects that may be required within its own Collocation Space to activate service requests. AT&T-21STATE will maintain the Virtual Collocation arrangement.
- 5.3 Types of Available Physical Collocation Arrangements:
 - 5.3.1 AT&T-21STATE will make each of the arrangements outlined below available within its Eligible Structures in accordance with this Attachment and the CLEC Handbook so that Collocator will have a variety of Collocation options from which to choose.
 - 5.3.2 Caged Physical Collocation:
 - 5.3.2.1 Caged Collocation option provides the Physical Collocator with an individual enclosure (not including a top). This enclosure is an area designated by AT&T-21STATE within an Eligible Structure to be used by the Physical Collocator for the sole purpose of installing, maintaining and operating the Physical Collocator-provided equipment for the purpose of Interconnection under Section 251(c)(2) and access to 251(c)(3) UNEs. Accordingly, AT&T-21STATE will not provide the Physical Collocator with direct access to AT&T-21STATE's MDF, with the exception of the AT&T-21STATE's AIS Tier 1.
 - 5.3.2.2 AT&T-21STATE will provide floor space, floor space site conditioning, cage common systems materials, cage preparation, and safety and security charges in increments of one (1) square foot. For this reason, the Physical Collocator will be able to order space and a cage enclosure in amounts as small as that sufficient to house and maintain a single rack or bay of equipment

- (minimum of fifty (50) square feet of caged space) and will ensure that the first Physical Collocator in an AT&T-21STATE Premises will not be responsible for the entire cost of site preparation and security.
- 5.3.2.3 At the Physical Collocator's option, the Collocator may elect to install its own enclosure, but must comply with all methods, procedures and guidelines followed by AT&T-21STATE in constructing such an arrangement. The Physical Collocator may provide a cage enclosure (which shall not include a top), cable rack and support structure inside the cage, lighting, receptacles, cage grounding, cage sign and door key set. In addition, terms and conditions for contractors performing cage construction activities as set forth following will apply.

5.3.3 Shared Caged Collocation:

- 5.3.3.1 AT&T-21STATE will provide Shared Caged Collocation as set forth in the CLEC Handbook. Two (2) or more Physical Collocators may initially apply at the same time to share a Caged Collocation space as set forth in 2.0 above. Charges to each Physical Collocator will be based upon the percentage of total space utilized by each Physical Collocator.
- 5.3.4 Guest-Host Collocation (Also known as Sub-Lease Collocation):
 - 5.3.4.1 The Physical Collocator may allow other Telecommunications Carriers to share the Physical Collocator's caged Collocation space, pursuant to the terms and conditions agreed to by the Physical Collocator (Host) and the other Telecommunication Carriers (Guests) which must be consistent with the provisions contained in this Section and this Agreement, except where the AT&T-21STATE Premises is located within a leased space and AT&T-21STATE is prohibited by said lease from offering such an option to the Physical Collocator. AT&T-21STATE shall be notified in writing by the Physical Collocator upon the execution of any agreement between the Host and its Guest(s) prior to the submission of an application. Further, such notification shall include the name of the Guest(s), the term of the agreement, and a certification by the Physical Collocator that said agreement imposes upon the Guest(s) the same terms and conditions for Collocation space as set forth in this Attachment between AT&T-21STATE and the Physical Collocator. The term of the agreement between the Host and its Guest(s) shall not exceed the term of this Agreement between AT&T-21STATE and the Physical Collocator.
 - The Physical Collocator, as the Host, shall be the sole interface and the Party responsible to AT&T-21STATE for the assessment and payment of all rates and/or charges pursuant to this Attachment and for the purposes of ensuring that the safety and security requirements of this Attachment are fully complied with by the Guest(s), the Guest(s) employees and agents. There will be a minimum charge of one (1) bay/rack per Guest. In addition to the above, the Physical Collocator shall be the responsible Party to AT&T-21STATE for the purpose of submitting applications for initial and additional equipment placement for the Guest(s).
 - 5.3.4.3 Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Guest(s) may submit service orders to AT&T-21STATE to request the provisioning of interconnecting facilities between AT&T-21STATE and the Guest(s), the provisioning of services, and/or access to Section 251(c)(3) UNEs. The bill for these interconnecting facilities, services and Section 251(c)(3) UNEs will be charged to the Guest(s) pursuant to the applicable Guest's Interconnection Agreement with AT&T-21STATE.

5.3.5 Cageless Collocation:

- 5.3.5.1 AT&T-21STATE will provide cageless Collocation in any Collocation space that is supported by the existing Telecommunications infrastructure. AT&T-21STATE will provide space in single bay increments, including available space adjacent to or next to AT&T-21STATE's equipment as needed.
- 5.3.5.2 AT&T-21STATE shall allow the Physical Collocator to collocate the Physical Collocator's equipment and facilities without requiring the construction of a cage or similar structure.
- 5.3.5.3 Except where the Physical Collocator's equipment requires special technical considerations

(e.g., special cable racking or isolated ground plane), AT&T-21STATE shall assign cageless Collocation arrangement in conventional equipment rack lineups where feasible. For equipment requiring special technical considerations, the Physical Collocator must provide the equipment layout, including spatial dimensions for such equipment pursuant to generic requirements contained in TP-76200, and shall be responsible for compliance with all special technical requirements associated with such equipment.

5.4 Adjacent On-Site Collocation:

- 5.4.1 Where Physical Collocation space within the AT&T-21STATE CO is Legitimately Exhausted AT&T-21STATE will permit the Physical Collocator to Physically Collocate on AT&T-21STATE's property in the Physical Collocator's adjacent structures similar to structures that AT&T-21STATE uses to house Telecommunication Equipment, to the extent Technically Feasible.
- 5.4.2 AT&T-21STATE and CLEC will mutually agree on the location of the designated space on AT&T-21STATE premises where the Adjacent Structure will be placed. AT&T-21STATE will not unreasonably withhold agreement as to the site desired by the Physical Collocator. Safety and maintenance requirements, zoning, future building expansion and other state and local regulations are all examples of reasonable grounds to withhold agreement as to the site desired by the Physical Collocator.
- 5.4.3 AT&T-21STATE will offer the following increments of power to the Adjacent Structure:
 - 5.4.3.1 a standard offering of one hundred (100) amps of AC power to the Adjacent Structure when CO Switchboard AC capacity exists; or
 - 5.4.3.2 DC power within two (2) cable options that allow increments of 2-100 (100A feed and 100B feed) Amp Power Feeds, 2-200 (200A feed and 200B feed) Amp Power Feeds, 2-300 (300A feed and 300B feed) Amp Power Feeds, and 2-400 (400A feed and 400B feed) Amp Power Feeds to the Adjacent Structure from the CO Power source.
- 5.4.4 At its option, the Physical Collocator may choose to provide its own AC and DC power to the Adjacent Structure.
- 5.4.5 AT&T-21STATE will provide Physical Collocation services to such Adjacent Structures, subject to the same requirements as other Collocation arrangements in this Attachment.
- 5.4.6 AT&T-21STATE shall permit the Physical Collocator to place its own equipment, including, but not limited to, copper cables, coaxial cables, fiber cables and Telecommunications Equipment, in adjacent facilities constructed by the Physical Collocator's AT&T-21STATE AIS. Accordingly, AT&T-21STATE will not provide the Physical Collocator's personnel or agents with direct access to AT&T-21STATE's MDF, with the exception of the AT&T-21STATE's AIS Tier 1.
- 5.4.7 The Physical Collocator shall be responsible for securing all required licenses and permits, the required site preparations and shall further retain responsibility for securing and/or constructing the Adjacent Structure and any building and site maintenance associated with the placement of such Adjacent Structure.
- Regeneration is required for Collocation in an Adjacent Structure if the cabling distance between the Physical Collocator's POT bay or termination point located in an Adjacent Structure and AT&T-21STATE's cross-connect bay exceeds American National Standards Institute, Inc. (ANSI) limitations. Regeneration is not required in any other circumstances except where the Physical Collocator specifically requests regeneration. Required regeneration and Physical Collocator requested regeneration will be provided at the Physical Collocator's expense.
- 5.4.9 In the event that interior space in an Eligible Structure becomes available, AT&T-21STATE will provide the option to the Physical Collocator to relocate its equipment from an Adjacent on-site facility into the interior space. In the event the Physical Collocator chooses to relocate its equipment into the interior space, appropriate charges applicable for Collocation within the Eligible Structure will apply.
- 5.4.10 If a Physical Collocator elects to provide an Adjacent On-Site Space Collocation as described above, when all available space for Physical Collocation is Legitimately Exhausted inside an AT&T-21STATE Eligible

Structure, AT&T-21STATE will charge Planning Fees to recover the costs incurred to estimate the quotation of charges for the Collocator's Adjacent On-site Collocation arrangement request. Rates and charges are found in the Pricing Schedule. In addition, should the Collocator elect to have AT&T-21STATE provision an extension of DC Power Service from the Eligible Structure to the Adjacent Structure, a Collocator Interconnect Power Panel (CIPP) will be required.

5.4.11 Adjacent On-site Planning Fee:

5.4.11.1 An initial Planning Fee will apply when a Collocator is requesting any Interconnection Terminations between the Collocator's Adjacent On-site structure and AT&T-21STATE on an initial or subsequent Adjacent On-site collocation application. This fee recovers the design route of the Interconnection Terminations as well as the design route of the power arrangement to the Collocator's Adjacent On-site structure.

5.5 Virtual Collocation:

Virtual Collocation for the purpose of Interconnection under Section 251(c)(2) to AT&T-21STATE or access to AT&T-21STATE provided 251(c)(3) UNEs is ordered as set forth in AT&T-21STATE's CLEC Handbook for Virtual Collocation. AT&T-21STATE will designate the location or locations within its wire centers, CEVs, huts and cabinets for the placement of all equipment and facilities associated with Virtual Collocation. Virtual Collocation does not involve the reservation of segregated CO or CEV, hut and Cabinet space for the use of Virtual Collocator. AT&T-21STATE will provide Virtual Collocation for the Virtual Collocator's comparable equipment as it provides to itself in the CO, wire center, CEV, hut or Cabinet, as the case may be, subject to the requirements of this Agreement.

6.0 Reports

- 6.1 Space Availability Report:
 - 6.1.1 CLEC may request a space availability report prior to its application for Collocation space within AT&T-21STATE's Eligible Structures. This report will specify the amount of Collocation space available at each requested Eligible Structure, the number of Collocators, and any modifications in the use of the space since the last report. The report will also include measures that AT&T-21STATE is taking to make additional space available for Collocation. CLEC may access the appropriate form for the space availability report on the AT&T CLEC Online website. A space availability report does not reserve space at the AT&T-21STATE Premises for which the space availability report was requested by CLEC.
 - 6.1.2 Fees for such reports are shown in the Pricing Schedule.

7.0 Application Process

- 7.1 AT&T-21STATE will provide Collocation arrangements in Eligible Structures on a "first-come, first-served" basis. To apply for a Dedicated Space in a particular Eligible Structure CLEC and AT&T-21STATE will follow the Collocation Application ("Application") process in the AT&T-21STATE's CLEC Handbook at the AT&T CLEC Online website. The Collocator will provide a completed Application through the Collocation Application Web Portal via AT&T-21STATE's CLEC Online website and will pay AT&T-21STATE an initial Planning/Application Fee as found in the Pricing Schedule.
 - 7.1.1 Application for Multiple Methods of Collocation:
 - 7.1.1.1 A Collocator wishing AT&T-21STATE to consider multiple methods for Collocation in an Eligible Structure on a single Application will need to include in each Application a prioritized list of its preferred methods of collocating, (e.g., caged, cageless, or other, as well as adequate information), (e.g., specific layout requirements, cage size, number of bays, requirements relative to adjacent bays, etc.) for AT&T-21STATE to process the Application for each of the preferred methods. If a Collocator provides adequate information and its preferences with its Application, AT&T-21STATE would not require an additional Application, nor would the Collocator be required to restart the quotation interval should its first choice not be available in an Eligible Structure.

- 7.2 Complete and Accurate Application Review Process:
 - 7.2.1 Upon receipt of the Collocator's complete and accurate Application and initial Planning/Application Fee payment, AT&T-21STATE will begin development of the quotation.
 - 7.2.2 In responding to an Application request, if space and interconnection facilities are available and all other Collocation requirements are met, AT&T-21STATE shall advise the Collocator that its request for space is granted, confirm the applicable NRC and MRC rates and the estimated provisioning interval. AT&T-21STATE will not select for Collocator the type of Collocation to be ordered.
 - 7.2.3 All applicable NRCs are required to be paid to AT&T-21STATE prior to the Collocation space being turned over to the Collocator. AT&T-12STATE processes the payment of the aforementioned NRCs in two installments: Fifty percent (50%) of the applicable NRCs are due upon the Collocator's deliverance of the signed BFFO to AT&T-12STATE with the remaining fifty percent (50%) payment due two (2) weeks prior to the Collocation space turnover. AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE will issue a bill for all applicable NRCs to the Collocator's after the Collocator's deliverance of the signed BFFO.
- 7.3 Space Unavailability Determination and Resolution:
 - 7.3.1 In responding to an Application request if space is not available, AT&T-21STATE will notify the Collocator that its application for Collocation Space is denied due to the lack of space and no Application fee shall apply. If AT&T-21STATE knows when additional Collocation space may become available at the AT&T-21STATE CO requested by Collocator such information will be provided to Collocator in AT&T-21STATE's written denial of Collocation Space. AT&T-21STATE in its denial will provide the Collocator with any other known methods of Collocation that may be available within the Eligible Structure that the Collocator's Application addressed. If the Collocator determines the alternative method of collocation meets their needs, the Collocator will be required to submit a new collocation application and pay the initial Planning Fee.
 - 7.3.2 The notification will include a possible future space relief date, if applicable. At that time, any non-recurring charges collected with the Application, including the Planning Fee, will be returned to the Collocator. When AT&T-21STATE's response includes an amount of space less than that requested by Collocator or space that is configured differently, no Application fee will apply. If Collocator decides to accept the available space, Collocator must resubmit its Application to reflect the actual space available including the reconfiguration of the space. When Collocator resubmits its Application to accept the available space, AT&T-21STATE will bill the applicable Application/Planning fee.
 - 7.3.3 In the event of a denial, AT&T-21STATE will file a notice that the Collocator's request was denied with the Commission. When contested in support of its denial, AT&T-21STATE will concurrently submit to both the Commission and the Collocator, provided under seal and subject to proprietary protections, the following when applicable:
 - 7.3.3.1 central office common language location identifier (CLLI);
 - 7.3.3.2 the identity of the requesting Collocator;
 - 7.3.3.3 amount of space requested by the Collocator;
 - 7.3.3.4 the total amount of space at the AT&T-21STATE premises;
 - 7.3.3.5 floor plan documentation (as provided for in the Space Availability Determination section of the CLEC Handbook);
 - 7.3.3.6 identification of switch turnaround plans and other equipment removal plans and timelines; if any,
 - 7.3.3.7 CO rearrangement/expansion plans; if any,
 - 7.3.3.8 and description of other plans, if any, that may relieve space exhaustion.
 - 7.3.4 In the event AT&T-21STATE denies a Collocator's request and the Collocator disputes the denial, the Collocator may request a tour of the Eligible Structure to verify space availability or the lack thereof. The request shall be submitted to AT&T-21STATE's designated representative in writing. Time limits established by the FCC must be respected. The inspection tour shall be scheduled as mutually agreeable.

- 7.3.5 Prior to the inspection tour, a "Reciprocal Non-disclosure Agreement" shall be signed by the designated AT&T-21STATE representative and the representative the Collocator, who will participate in the tour.
- 7.3.6 AT&T-21STATE will provide all relevant documentation to the Collocator including blueprints and plans for future facility expansions or enhancements, subject to executing the Reciprocal Non-disclosure Agreement. AT&T-21STATE's representative will accompany and supervise the Collocator agent on the inspection tour.
- 7.3.7 If the Collocator believes, based on the inspection tour of the Eligible Structure facilities, that the denial of Physical Collocation space is unsupportable, the Collocator agent shall promptly so advise AT&T-21STATE. The Collocator and AT&T-21STATE shall then each concurrently prepare a report detailing its own findings of the inspection tour. The Collocator and AT&T-21STATE reports shall be concurrently served on each other and submitted to the Commission no later than forty-five (45) calendar days following the filing of the request for space. The burden of proof shall be on AT&T-21STATE to justify the basis for any denial of collocation requests.

7.4 Revisions:

- 7.4.1 If a modification or revision is made to any information in the Application after AT&T-21STATE has provided the Application response and prior to a quote being accepted by the Collocator, with the exception of modifications to (1) Customer Information, (2) Contact Information or (3) Billing Contact Information, whether at the request of Collocator or as necessitated by technical considerations, the Application shall be considered a new Application and handled as a new Application with respect to the response and provisioning intervals. AT&T-21STATE will charge Collocator the appropriate Application/Augment fee associated with the level of assessment performed by AT&T-21STATE.
- 7.4.2 Once AT&T-21STATE has provided the quote and CLEC has accepted the quote and authorized AT&T-21STATE to begin construction, any further modifications and/or revisions must be made via a subsequent Collocation Application and the appropriate fees will apply.

7.5 Augments:

- 7.5.1 A request from a Collocator to add or modify space, equipment, and/or cable to an existing Collocation arrangement is considered an Augment. Such a request must be made via a complete and accurate Application.
- 7.5.2 Upon receipt of the Collocator's complete and accurate Application and Planning Fee payment, AT&T-21STATE will begin development of the Augment quotation. In responding to an Augment request, if power and/or Interconnection facilities are available and all other Collocation requirements are met, AT&T-21STATE shall advise the Collocator that its request is granted, confirm the applicable non-recurring and recurring rates and the estimated provisioning interval.
- 7.5.3 Several types of Augments are identified in the Collocation Section of the AT&T CLEC Online website. Those Augments will have associated pricing within the Pricing Schedule. Examples are:
 - 7.5.3.1 100 Copper cable pair connections
 - 7.5.3.2 28 DS1 connections; and/or
 - 7.5.3.3 1 DS3 connections; and/or
 - 7.5.3.4 24 fiber connections
- 7.6 For all Augments other than provided above, AT&T-21STATE will work cooperatively with Collocator to negotiate a mutually agreeable delivery interval. All intervals and procedures associated with Augment Applications can be found in AT&T-21STATE's CLEC Handbook at the AT&T CLEC Online website.
- 7.7 Interconnection & Power Cabling:
 - 7.7.1 CLEC must use an AT&T-21STATE AIS to establish Interconnection and/or Power cabling as outlined in the appropriate TP.

8.0 Augment Application

In the event Collocator or the Physical Collocator's Guest(s) desires to modify its use of the Collocation space in a CO after the quote is accepted by the Collocator, Collocator shall complete a new Application that contains all of the detailed information associated with a requested alteration of the Collocation space. The subsequent Application will be processed by AT&T-21STATE when it is complete and accurate, meaning that all of the required fields on the Subsequent Application have been completed with the appropriate type of information associated with the requested alteration. AT&T-21STATE shall determine what modifications, if any, to the AT&T-21STATE Premises are required to accommodate the change(s) requested by Collocator in the subsequent Application. Such modifications to the AT&T-21STATE Premises may include, but are not limited to, floor loading changes, changes necessary to meet HVAC requirements, changes to power plant requirements, equipment additions, etc.

9.0 Cancellation Prior to Due Date

9.1 In the event that the Collocator cancels its Collocation Application after AT&T-21STATE has begun preparation of the Telecommunications Infrastructure Space and Dedicated Space, but before AT&T-21STATE has been paid the entire amounts due under this Attachment, then in addition to other remedies that AT&T-21STATE might have, the Collocator shall be liable in the amount equal to the non-recoverable costs less estimated net salvage, the total of which is not to exceed the Preparation Charges. Non-recoverable costs include the non-recoverable cost of equipment and material ordered, provided or used; the non-recoverable cost of installation and removal, including the costs of equipment and material ordered, provided or used; labor; transportation and any other associated costs. Upon Collocator's request, AT&T-21STATE will provide the Collocator with a detailed invoice showing the costs it incurred associated with preparation.

10.0 Occupancy – Physical Collocation Only

- Unless there are unusual circumstances related to occupancy of the space, AT&T-21STATE will notify the Physical Collocator that the Dedicated Space is ready for occupancy after AT&T-21STATE's completion of preparation of the Dedicated Space. All MRCs and NRCs will begin to accrue on the date that the Collocation space construction had been completed by AT&T-21STATE ("Space Ready Date"), regardless of any failure by the Physical Collocator to complete its work or occupy the space.
- After the Physical Collocator's receipt of such notice, the Physical Collocator shall request within fifteen (15) calendar days an acceptance walk-through of the Collocation space with AT&T-21STATE. The acceptance walk-through will be scheduled on a mutually agreed upon date. Any material deviations from mutually agreed Application specifications may be noted by the Physical Collocator as exceptions, which to qualify as exceptions, must be agreed to as exceptions by AT&T-21STATE. The agreed upon exceptions shall be corrected by AT&T-21STATE by a mutually agreed upon date. The correction of these exceptions shall be at AT&T-21STATE's expense. AT&T-21STATE will then establish a new Space Ready Date.
- 10.3 Upon completion of corrections described in Section 10.2, AT&T-21STATE will again notify the Physical Collocator that the Dedicated Space is ready for occupancy and the Parties will, upon Collocator's request, conduct a follow-up acceptance walk-through as set forth in this Section. This follow-up acceptance walkthrough will be limited to only those corrections identified and agreed to by the Parties in the initial walkthrough, as described in Section 10.2 above. If a follow-up acceptance walk-through is not requested by the Physical Collocator within fifteen (15) Days, the space shall be deemed acceptable. If a follow-up acceptance walk-through is requested, and material exceptions are mutually agreed upon at the follow-up walk-through, the Space Ready Date will be deemed to be the date upon which the Physical Collocator accepts all corrections to such exceptions, which acceptance shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- All charges to the Physical Collocator will begin to accrue on the Effective Billing Date, regardless of any failure by Collocator to complete its work or occupy the space. In the case of the termination of this Agreement prior to term, or the early termination of any Collocation services, AT&T-21STATE shall be entitled to full payment within thirty (30) calendar days of such expiration or termination for all services performed and expenses accrued or incurred that AT&T-21STATE is entitled to recover under the provisions of this Attachment for establishing such Collocation arrangement prior to such expiration or termination.
- 10.5 If the Physical Collocator cancels or abandons its Collocation space in any of AT&T-21STATE COs before AT&T-21STATE has recovered the full cost associated with providing that space to the Physical Collocator, the amount of

- any such remaining costs shall become immediately due and payable within thirty (30) calendar days after the Physical Collocator abandons that space.
- 10.6 For purposes of this Section, the Collocator's Telecommunications Equipment is considered to be operational and Interconnected when it is connected to either AT&T-21STATE's network or interconnected to another Third Party Collocator's equipment that resides within the same structure, provided the Third Party Collocator's equipment is used for Interconnection with AT&T-21STATE's network or to obtain access to AT&T-21STATE's 251(c)(3) UNEs.
- 10.7 Early Space Acceptance:
 - 10.7.1 If Physical Collocator decides to occupy the Collocation space prior to the Space Ready Date, the date Physical Collocator executes the Agreement for "Customer Access and Acceptance to Unfinished Collocation Space" is the date that will be deemed the space acceptance date and billing will begin from that date.
 - 10.7.2 The Physical Collocator will, whenever possible, place its Telecommunications Equipment in the Collocation space within thirty (30) calendar days of space turnover. Operational Telecommunications Equipment must be placed in the Dedicated Space and interconnected to AT&T-21STATE's network pursuant to Section 251(c)(2) or used to obtain access to AT&T-21STATE 251(c)(3) UNEs within one hundred eighty (180) calendar days after receipt of Notice that AT&T-21STATE has completed its work as required by the complete and accurate Collocation Application.
- 10.8 Reclamation of Dedicated Space:
 - 10.8.1 If the Physical Collocator fails to place operational Telecommunications Equipment in the Dedicated Space to Interconnect with AT&T-21STATE to obtain access to AT&T-21STATE 251(c)(3) UNEs meeting all the requirements of Section 5.1 above and 10.7 above and the space is needed to meet customer demand (filed application for space, accompanied by all fees) for another Collocator or to avoid construction of a building addition, then AT&T-21STATE has the right to reclaim the Dedicated Space. AT&T-21STATE will send the Physical Collocator written Notice of its intent to terminate the Physical Collocator's Collocation arrangement in the prepared Dedicated Space within ten (10) Business Days after the notice date. If the Physical Collocator does not place operational Telecommunications Equipment in the Dedicated Space and interconnect with AT&T-21STATE or obtain access to AT&T-21STATE 251(c)(3) UNEs by that tenth (10th) Business Day then the Collocation is deemed terminated and the Physical Collocator shall be liable in an amount equal to the unpaid balance of the applicable charges.
 - 10.8.2 If the Physical Collocator causes AT&T-21STATE to prepare the Dedicated Space and then the Physical Collocator does not use the Dedicated Space (or all of the Dedicated Space), the Physical Collocator will pay AT&T-21STATE the monthly recurring and other applicable charges as if the Physical Collocator were using the entire Dedicated Space, until such time as the Physical Collocator submits a complete and accurate decommissioning Application, and the decommissioning process is completed as required.

11.0 Efficiently Used

- Orders for additional space will not be accepted until the Collocator's existing Collocation space in the requested Eligible Structure is Efficiently Used (as defined in Section 2 this Attachment) except to the extent the Collocator establishes to AT&T-21STATE's satisfaction that the Collocator's apparent inefficient use of space is caused by the CLEC holding Unused Space for future use on the same basis that AT&T-21STATE holds Unused Space for future use.
- 11.2 Orders for additional CFAs will not be accepted until the specific CFA type requested (e.g., DS0, DS1, fiber, etc.) in the requested Eligible Structure is Efficiently Used. The determination as to whether this criterion is met or necessary is solely within the reasonable judgment of AT&T-21STATE.

12.0 Relocation

- 12.1 AT&T-21STATE Requested Relocation:
 - 12.1.1 When AT&T-21STATE determines, in order to be compliant with zoning changes, condemnation, or government order or regulation, that it is necessary for the Dedicated Space to be moved, AT&T-21STATE

- will provide written notice to the resident Collocator(s) within five (5) Business Days of the determination to move the location. Such a determination may affect movement from an Eligible Structure to another Eligible Structure, or from an Adjacent Space Collocation structure to a different Adjacent Space Collocation structure or and Adjacent Space Collocation structure to an Eligible Structure.
- 12.1.2 If the relocation occurs for reasons other than an emergency, AT&T-21STATE will provide the resident Collocator(s) with at least one hundred eighty (180) Days advance written Notice prior to the relocation.
- 12.1.3 An Application will be required by the Collocator for the arrangement of the new Dedicated Space and/or the new Telecommunications Equipment space. The Collocator will not be required to pay any Application fees associated with the relocation described in this Section 12.1.
- 12.1.4 The Collocator shall be responsible for the costs for the preparation of the new Telecommunications Equipment space and Dedicated Space at the new location or an adjacent space Collocation structure if such relocation arises from circumstances beyond the reasonable control of AT&T-21STATE, including zoning changes, condemnation or government order or regulation that makes the continued occupancy or use of the Dedicated Space or the Eligible Structure in which the Dedicated Space is located or the adjacent space Collocation structure for the purpose then used, uneconomical in AT&T-21STATE's reasonable discretion.
- 12.1.5 A Collocator's presence in AT&T-21STATE COs or adjacent space Collocation structures must not prevent AT&T-21STATE from making a reasonable business decision regarding building expansions or additions to the number of COs required to conduct its business or its locations.

12.2 CLEC Requested Relocation:

- 12.2.1 If the Physical Collocator requests that the Dedicated Space and/or Telecommunications Equipment space, be moved within the Eligible Structure in which the Dedicated Space is located, to another Eligible Structure, from an Adjacent Space Collocation structure, (as described in Section 5.4 above) to a different Adjacent Space Collocation structure or to an Eligible Structure, AT&T-21STATE shall permit the Collocator to relocate the Dedicated Space or Adjacent Space Collocation structure, subject to availability of space and technical feasibility.
- 12.2.2 A new Application will be required for the new Dedicated Space and the Application fee shall apply.
- 12.2.3 The Collocator shall be responsible for all applicable charges associated with the move, including the reinstallation of its equipment and facilities and the preparation of the new Telecommunications Equipment space, and Dedicated Space, or Adjacent Space Collocation structure as applicable. In any such event, the new Dedicated Space shall be deemed the Dedicated Space and the new Eligible Structure (where applicable) shall be deemed the Eligible Structure in which the Dedicated Space is located and the new Adjacent Space Collocation structure.

12.3 Virtual to Physical Relocation:

- 12.3.1 In the event Physical Collocation space was previously denied in an AT&T-21STATE CO, due to technical reasons or space limitations, and Physical Collocation Space has subsequently become available, Collocator may relocate its existing Virtual Collocation arrangement(s) to a Physical Collocation arrangement(s).
- 12.3.2 Collocator must arrange with an AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1 for the relocation of equipment from a Virtual Collocation space to a Physical Collocation space and will bear the cost of such relocation, including the costs associated with moving the services from the Virtual Collocation space to the new Physical Collocation space.

13.0 Complete Space Discontinuance

- 13.1 Collocator Requested Termination of the Collocation Space:
 - 13.1.1 The Collocator may terminate its occupancy of a particular Collocation space which includes the removal of all equipment, equipment bays, interconnection facilities (e.g., power, timing, grounding and interconnection

- cabling) and Collocator infrastructure installed within its Collocation space. The Collocator is required to provide a complete and accurate Collocation Application requesting to terminate its existing Collocation Arrangement (see AT&T's CLEC Online website for the appropriate form).
- 13.1.2 The Collocator and the Physical Collocator's Guest(s) shall have thirty (30) calendar days from the Space Ready Date or a date mutually agreed to by the Parties ("Termination Date") to vacate the Collocation Space. Unless the Physical Collocator's Guest(s) have assumed responsibility for the Collocation space housing the Guest(s)'s equipment and executed the appropriate documentation required by AT&T-21STATE (see Space Reassignment Section 13.2 below) to transfer the Collocation Space to the Guest(s) prior to Collocator's Termination Date then the Physical Collocator must insure the removal of all the Guest(s) equipment and facilities by the Termination Date.
- 13.1.3 Upon termination the Collocation Space will revert back to AT&T-21STATE's space inventory.
- 13.1.4 The Collocator shall return the Collocation space to AT&T-21STATE in the same condition as when it was first occupied by Collocator, with the exception of ordinary wear and tear.
- 13.1.5 Collocator's AT&T-21STATE AIS shall be responsible for informing AT&T-21STATE personnel of any required updates and/or changes to AT&T-21STATE's records that are required in accordance with AT&T-21STATE's TP specifications.
- 13.1.6 The Collocator shall be responsible for the cost of removing any Collocator constructed enclosure, as well as any CLEC installed supporting structures (e.g., racking, conduits, power cables, etc.), by the Termination Date.
- 13.1.7 Any equipment not removed by the Termination Date by the Collocator will be removed and disposed of by AT&T-21STATE at the expense of the Collocator.
- 13.1.8 Upon termination of occupancy, Collocator, at its sole expense, shall remove its equipment and any other property owned, leased or controlled by Collocator from the Collocation Space
- 13.1.9 The Virtual Collocator will work cooperatively with AT&T-21STATE to remove the Collocator's equipment and facilities via use of AT&T-21STATE AIS from AT&T-21STATE's property subject to the condition that the removal of such equipment can be accomplished without damaging or endangering other equipment located in the Eligible Structure. AT&T-21STATE is not responsible for and will not guarantee the condition of such equipment removed by any Party.
- 13.1.10 The Virtual Collocator is responsible for arranging for and paying for the removal of virtually collocated equipment including all costs associated with equipment removal, packing and shipping.
- 13.1.11 Upon termination of the Collocation Space, the Collocator must remove the entrance cable used for the Collocation arrangement. If the entrance cable is not scheduled for removal within seven (7) calendar days after removal of the Collocation equipment, AT&T-21STATE may arrange for the removal, and the Collocator will be responsible for any charges incurred to remove the cable. The Collocator is only responsible for physically removing entrance cables housed in conduits or inner-ducts and will only be required to do so when AT&T-21STATE instructs the Collocator that such removal can be accomplished without damaging or endangering other cables contained in a common duct or other equipment residing in the CO.
- 13.2 Space Reassignment also known as Transfer of Ownership:
 - 13.2.1 In lieu of submitting an Application to terminate a Collocation Arrangement, as described above, the Collocator ("Exiting Collocator") may reassign the Collocation Arrangement to another Collocator ("Collocator Assignee") subject to certain terms and conditions outlined below. Any such reassignment of the Collocation Arrangement may not occur without the written consent of AT&T-21STATE. In order to request consent to assign a Collocation Arrangement, either the Collocator Assignee or Exiting Collocator must submit a Collocation Application on behalf of both the Exiting Collocator and Collocator Assignee. Space Reassignment shall be subject to the following terms and conditions:
 - 13.2.1.1 Collocator Assignee must, as of the date of submission of the Collocation Application, have an

- approved Interconnection Agreement with AT&T-21STATE.
- 13.2.1.2 Exiting Collocator will be liable to pay all NRCs and MRCs Collocation charges on the Collocation Arrangement to be reassigned until the date AT&T-21STATE turns over the Collocation Arrangement to the Collocator Assignee. Any disputed charges shall be subject to the Dispute Resolution Process in the GT&Cs of this Agreement. AT&T-21STATE's obligation to turn over the Collocation Arrangement shall not arise until all undisputed charges are paid. Collocator Assignee's obligation to pay MRCs for a Collocation Arrangement will begin on the date AT&T-21STATE makes available the Collocation Arrangement to the Collocator Assignee.
- 13.2.1.3 An Exiting Collocator may not reassign Collocation space in an Eligible Structure where a waiting list exists for Collocation space, unless all Collocator's on the waiting list above the Collocator Assignee decline their position. This prohibition does not apply in the case of an acquisition, merger or complete purchase of the Exiting Collocator's assets.
- 13.2.1.4 Collocator Assignee will defend and indemnify AT&T-21STATE from any losses, costs (including court costs), claims, damages (including fines, penalties, and criminal or civil judgments and settlements), injuries, liabilities and expenses (including attorneys' fees) if any other person, entity or regulatory authority challenges the reassignment of any Collocation Arrangement(s) or otherwise claims a right to the space subject to the reassignment.
- 13.2.2 Collocator Assignee or the Exiting Collocator shall submit one (1) complete and accurate Application for each Collocation Arrangement. The Exiting Collocator must ensure that the Collocator Assignee complies with the following: Collocator Assignee submits a complete and accurate Application for a Collocation Arrangement, Collocator Assignee represents warrants and agrees that it has obtained an executed sale or lease agreement for and holds proper title to all non-AT&T-21STATE equipment and other items in or otherwise associated with each Collocation Arrangement. Collocator Assignee further agrees to indemnify and hold AT&T-21STATE harmless from any Third Party claims involving allegations that Collocator Assignee does not hold proper title to such non-AT&T-21STATE equipment and other items.
- 13.2.3 AT&T-21STATE in its response to the Application will provide a price quote. AT&T-21STATE and Collocator Assignee will coordinate all conversion work to ensure that the End Users of Collocator Assignee will have minimal, if any, disruption of service during such conversion.
- 13.2.4 Collocator Assignee may submit a security application for access to a Collocation Arrangement simultaneously with the Collocation Application. If a completed security application is provided at the time the Collocation Application is filed, the security cards will be made available at the time that the Collocation space is turned over. If the security application is not provided at the time that the Collocation Application is filed, then Collocator Assignee may submit a security application for access at any time and the terms and conditions as provided in Section 4.11 above will apply. In no event will the security cards be provided to the Collocator Assignee before the assigned space is turned over.
- 13.2.5 Collocator Assignee assumes each Collocation Arrangement "as is" which means that AT&T-21STATE will make no changes to the Collocation Arrangement, including no changes to power, interconnection and entrance facilities. Any modifications to such Collocation Arrangement by Collocator Assignee must be submitted via a separate augment Application (as provided by the Collocator Assignee's ICA).
- 13.3 Interconnection Termination Reduction:
 - 13.3.1 The Collocator may request a reduction of the existing amount of Interconnection terminations that service a Collocation Arrangement. The Collocator shall submit an augment Application in order to process this request. The Collocator must maintain at least one minimum Interconnection arrangement.
 - 13.3.2 Interconnection termination reduction requests may require the disconnection and removal of interconnection cable. AT&T-21STATE will perform the interconnection cable removal work above the rack level at the applicable fees referenced in the Pricing Schedule. Within thirty (30) calendar days after submitting its interconnection termination reduction request to disconnect and remove an interconnection arrangement from its Collocation Arrangement, the Collocator must remove terminations at both ends of the

interconnection cable and cut and cap cables up to the AT&T-21STATE rack level. Collocator must use the AT&T-21STATE AIS for this procedure and AT&T-21STATE AIS must follow the appropriate TP found on AT&T CLEC Online website.

14.0 Fiber Optic Cable and Demarcation Point

- 14.1 Fiber Optic Cable Entrance Facilities:
 - 14.1.1 Collocator will utilize the Application process described within this attachment for entrance facility requests.

 All rate elements for Collocator Entrance Facility can be found in the Pricing Schedule.
 - 14.1.2 The Collocator is responsible for bringing its entrance facilities to the entrance manhole(s) designated by AT&T-21STATE, and leaving sufficient length of the cable in the manhole for AT&T-21STATE to fully extend the Collocator-provided facilities to the designated point in the cable vault.
 - 14.1.2.1 The Physical Collocator's AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1 will extend the Collocator provided fiber entrance cable from the cable vault to the Physical Collocation Dedicated Space.
 - 14.1.2.2 For a Virtual Collocation arrangement AT&T-12STATE will splice the Collocator provided entrance fiber to an AT&T-12STATE fiber cable terminated on AT&T-12STATE's Fiber distribution frame.
 - 14.1.2.3 The Virtual Collocator's AT&T-9STATE AIS Tier 1 will extend the Collocator provided fiber entrance cable from the cable vault to the Virtual Collocation Dedicated Space.
- 14.2 If the Collocator has not left the cable in the manhole within one hundred twenty (120) Days of the request for entrance fiber, the Collocator's request for entrance fiber will expire and a new Application must be submitted along with applicable fees. The Collocator may request an additional thirty (30) Day extension by notifying AT&T-21STATE, no later than fifteen (15) Days prior to the end of the one hundred twenty (120) Day period mentioned above, of the need of the extension for the Collocator to place cable at the manhole.
- 14.3 The Collocator shall use a dielectric Optical Fiber Non-conductive Riser-rated (OFNR) fiber cable as the transmission medium to the Dedicated Space for Physical or Virtual Collocation. In addition, AT&T-21STATE requires this fiber to be yellow or black with yellow striped sheath.
- 14.4 The Collocator, where not impractical for technical reasons and where space is available, may use Microwave Entrance Facility Collocation pursuant to the Microwave Attachment.
- 14.5 Copper or coaxial cable will only be permitted to be utilized as the transmission medium where the Collocator can demonstrate to AT&T-21STATE or the Commission that use of such cable will not impair AT&T-21STATE's ability to service its own End Users or subsequent Collocators. For AT&T -12STATE, Collocation requests utilizing copper or coaxial cable facilities will be provided as an Individual Case Basis (ICB).
- AT&T-21STATE shall provide a minimum of two separate points of entry into the Eligible Structure, where AT&T-21STATE has at least two such entry points, there is sufficient space for new facilities in those entry points, and it is Technically Feasible. Where such dual points of entry are not available, when AT&T-21STATE performs work as is necessary to make available such separate points of entry for itself, at the same time it will accommodate the Collocator's request under this Section. The Collocator and AT&T-21STATE shall share the costs incurred by prorating those costs using the number of cables to be placed in the entry point by both AT&T-21STATE and the Collocator(s).
- AT&T-21STATE will also provide nondiscriminatory access where Technically Feasible and sufficient space exists, to any entry point into Eligible Structures in excess of two (2) points in those locations where AT&T-21STATE also has access to more than two such entry points. Where AT&T-21STATE performs such work in order to accommodate its own needs and those specified in the Collocator's written request, the Collocator and AT&T-21STATE shall share the costs incurred by prorating those costs using the number of cables to be placed in the entry point by both AT&T-21STATE and the Collocator(s).

15.0 Entrance Facility Conduit to Vault, Per Cable Sheath

15.1 All procedures for CLEC Entrance Facility Conduit can be found in the CLEC Handbook.

16.0 Virtual Collocation – Cooperative Responsibilities

- The Virtual Collocator will work cooperatively with AT&T-21STATE to develop implementation plans including timelines associated with:
 - 16.1.1 Placement of Collocator's fiber into the CO vault;
 - 16.1.2 Location and completion of all splicing;
 - 16.1.3 Completion of installation of equipment and facilities;
 - 16.1.4 Removal of above facilities and equipment;
 - 16.1.5 To the extent known, the Collocator can provide forecasted information to AT&T-21STATE on anticipated additional Virtual Collocation requirements;
 - 16.1.6 To the extent known, the Collocator is encouraged to provide AT&T-21STATE with a listing of the equipment types that they plan to virtually collocate in AT&T-21STATE's COs or CEVs, huts and cabinets. This cooperative effort will insure that AT&T-21STATE personnel are properly trained on Collocator equipment.
- 16.2 Installation of Virtual Collocation Equipment:
 - 16.2.1 AT&T-21STATE does not assume any responsibility for the design, engineering, testing, or performance of the end-to-end connection of the Collocator's equipment, arrangement, or facilities.
 - 16.2.2 AT&T-21STATE will be responsible for using the same engineering practices as it does for its own similar equipment in determining the placement of equipment and engineering routes for all connecting cabling between Collocation equipment.
 - 16.2.3 In this arrangement, Telecommunications Equipment (also referred to herein as equipment) is furnished by the Collocator and engineered and installed by an AT&T-21STATE AIS.
 - 16.2.4 The Collocator and AT&T-21STATE must jointly accept the installation of the equipment and facilities prior to the installation of any services using the equipment. As part of this acceptance, AT&T-21STATE will cooperatively test the collocated equipment and facilities with the Collocator.
- 16.3 Repair & Maintenance of Equipment Virtual Collocation Only:
 - 16.3.1 Except in emergency situations, the Collocator-owned fiber optic facilities and CO terminating equipment will be repaired only upon the request of the Collocator. In an emergency, AT&T-21STATE may perform necessary repairs without prior notification. The labor rates specified in the Pricing Schedule apply to AT&T-21STATE COs and AT&T-21STATE CEVs, huts and cabinets and are applicable for all repairs performed by AT&T-21STATE on the Collocator's facilities and equipment.
 - 16.3.2 When initiating repair requests on Collocator owned equipment, the Collocator must provide AT&T-21STATE with the location and identification of the equipment and a detailed description of the trouble.
 - 16.3.3 Upon notification by the Collocator and availability of spare parts as provided by the Collocator, AT&T-21STATE will be responsible for repairing the Virtually Collocated equipment at the same standards that it repairs its own equipment.
 - 16.3.4 The Collocator will request any and all maintenance by AT&T-21STATE on its Virtually Collocated facilities or equipment. When initiating requests for maintenance on collocated equipment, the Collocator must provide AT&T-21STATE with the location and identification of the equipment and a detailed description of the maintenance requested.
 - 16.3.5 Upon notification by the Collocator and availability of spare parts as provided by the Collocator, AT&T-21STATE will be responsible for maintaining the Virtually Collocated equipment at the same standards that it maintains its own equipment.
- 16.4 Alarm Maintenance:
 - 16.4.1 The Collocator has the ability to purchase its own remote monitoring and alarming equipment.

16.4.2 Since the maintenance of the Collocator's equipment is at the direction and control of the Collocator, AT&T-21STATE will not be responsible for responding to alarms and will only conduct maintenance and repair activities at the direction of the Collocator with the option discussed for during emergencies.

17.0 Interconnection to Others within the same Eliqible Structure

- 17.1 Upon quote being accepted by the Collocator, AT&T-21STATE will permit the Collocator to construct, via an AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1, direct connection facilities, (also known as Collo-to-Collo) to the Collocator's own Physical/Virtual Collocation arrangement and/or another Third Party Physical/Virtual Collocator's Collocation arrangement within the same Eligible Structure. The Collocator may use either copper or optical facilities between the collocated equipment in the same Eligible Structure, subject to the same reasonable safety requirements that AT&T-21STATE imposes on its own equipment.
 - 17.1.1 The Collocator is prohibited from using the Collocation space for the sole or primary purpose of cross-connecting to Third Party collocated Telecommunications Carrier's.
 - 17.1.2 The Collocator must utilize an AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1 to place the CLEC to CLEC connection.
 - 17.1.3 The CLEC to CLEC connection shall be provisioned using facilities owned by Collocator.
 - 17.1.4 With their Application the Collocator shall provide a Letter of Authorization (LOA) from the Third Party collocated Telecommunications Carrier to which the Collocator will be cross-connecting.
 - 17.1.5 The CLEC to CLEC connection shall utilize AT&T-21STATE common cable support structure and will be billed for the use of such structure according to rates in the Pricing Schedule.

18.0 Extraordinary Charges, Special Construction and Custom Work/ICB Charges

- Extraordinary Charges Collocator will be responsible for all extraordinary construction costs, incurred by AT&T-21STATE to prepare the Collocation space for the installation of Collocator's equipment and for extraordinary costs to maintain the Collocation space for Collocator's equipment on a going-forward basis. Extraordinary costs may include costs for such items as asbestos removal, fire suppression system or containment, modifications or expansion of cable entry facility, increasing the DC power system infrastructure capacity, increasing the capacity of the AC system (if available), or of the existing commercial power facility, installation, maintenance, repair, monitoring of securing measures, conversion of non-Collocation space, or other modifications required by local ordinances. Ordinary costs may become extraordinary by their unusual nature (e.g., volume that is substantially beyond the average or typical Collocation arrangement or request) or its infrequency of occurrence (e.g., construction that will benefit only the requesting Collocator).
 - 18.1.1 AT&T-21STATE may charge a recurring and a non-recurring fee for extraordinary costs on a time-sensitive or time-and-materials basis.
 - 18.1.2 An estimate of such costs plus contribution will be provided to the Collocator prior to AT&T-21STATE commencing such work.
 - 18.1.3 AT&T-21STATE must advise Collocator if extraordinary costs will be incurred within twenty (20) Business Days of the Collocator's complete and accurate Application.
 - 18.1.4 Extraordinary costs will only be billed upon receipt of the signed acceptance of AT&T-21STATE's price quote. Construction will not begin until receipt of the Collocator's signed acceptance.
 - 18.1.5 Special Construction and/or Custom work may not be charged to Collocator for any work performed which will benefit or be used by AT&T-21STATE or other Collocators except on a pro-rated basis where reasonable.

19.0 DC Power Arrangement Provisioning and Power Reduction

In a CO AT&T-21STATE shall make available -48V DC power to serve the Collocator's equipment. When obtaining DC power from an AT&T-21STATE Power Source (BDFB or Power Plant), Collocator's fuses and power cables (for the A & B feeds) must be engineered (sized), and installed by Collocator's AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1, in accordance with the number of DC amps requested by Collocator on Collocator's Initial Application or any Subsequent

Applications. Collocator is also responsible for contracting with an AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1 to run the power distribution feeder cable from the AT&T-21STATE Power Source to the equipment in Collocator's Collocation arrangement. The AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1 contracted by Collocator must provide AT&T-21STATE with a copy of the engineering power specifications prior to the day on which Collocator's equipment becomes operational (hereinafter "Commencement Date"). AT&T-21STATE will provide the common power feeder cable support structure between the AT&T Power Source and Collocator's Collocation arrangement. Collocator shall contract with an AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1 who shall be responsible for performing those power provisioning activities required to enable Collocator's equipment to become operational, which may include, but are not limited to, the installation, removal or replacement of the following: dedicated power cable support structure within Collocator's Collocation arrangement, power cable feeds and terminations of the power cabling. Collocator and Collocator's AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1 shall comply with all applicable NEC, AT&T TP-76300, Telcordia and ANSI Standards that address power cabling, installation and maintenance.

- 19.2 AT&T-21STATE will permit Collocator to request DC power in ten (10) amp increments up to one hundred (100) amps from the AT&T-21STATE Power source.
- 19.3 Collocator Interconnect Power Panel (CIPP) (Options):
 - 19.3.1 A Collocator Interconnect Power Panel (CIPP) with maximum 200 amp capacity must be provided by the Collocator's AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1. At least one (1) DC power panel is required with each application requiring DC Power when designed to provide between 50 and 200 amps per feed of DC current. However the Collocator may substitute the required power panel with an equivalent power panel subject to meeting NEBS Level 1 Safety and review by AT&T-21STATE technical support. See the CLEC Handbook for additional information.
- 19.4 Eligible Structure Ground Cable Arrangement, Each:
 - 19.4.1 The ground cable arrangement is the cabling arrangement designed to provide grounding for equipment within the Collocator's Dedicated Space. Separate Ground Cable Arrangements are required for Integrated and Isolated Ground Planes. AT&T-21STATE provides an Integrated Ground Plane to serve the Collocator's equipment in the same manner as AT&T-21STATE equipment. Requests for an "Isolated" Ground Plane will be treated on an ICB basis.

19.5 Power Reduction:

- 19.5.1 The Collocator may request to decrease the amount of existing power available to a Collocation Arrangement. This can be done either by disconnecting and removing a power cable feed or by replacing the existing fuse with a fuse of a lower breakdown rating on a power cable feed. If the Collocator desires to disconnect a power arrangement (A&B feed), the Collocator will be responsible for hiring an AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1 to remove the terminations at both ends of the power cable feed and cut cables up to the AT&T-21STATE rack level that make up the power arrangement. If the Collocator desires to reduce the amperage on a power cable feed, the Collocator will be responsible for paying the costs necessary to change the fuse that serves the A&B feeds at the AT&T-21STATE power source. In either case, the Collocator must maintain a minimum amount of power on at least one power arrangement (A&B feed) to service their Collocation Arrangement when submitting their power reduction request. The Collocator shall submit an augment application in order to process this request.
- 19.5.2 If the Collocator desires to only reduce the fuse capacity on an existing power arrangement (A&B feed) rather than disconnect and remove cable to an existing power arrangement, they may only reduce the fuse size to the lowest power amp increment offered in this Attachment referenced in 19.2 above. Different minimum amp increments apply for power arrangements fed from either an AT&T-21STATE BDFB or an AT&T-21STATE power plant. When the Collocator is requesting to reduce the fuse capacity only, the fees referenced in the Pricing Schedule will apply. When the Collocator has only one power arrangement (A&B feed) serving their Collocation Arrangement, a fuse reduction is the only power reduction option available to the Collocator.
- 19.5.3 When a power reduction request involves a fuse change only on a power arrangement serviced from the AT&T-21STATE BDFB (e.g., power arrangements less than or equal to a fifty (50) amp A feed and a fifty

- (50) amp B feed) the Collocator must hire an AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1 to coordinate fuse changes at the AT&T-21STATE BDFB. Applicable fees referenced in Pricing Schedule will still apply. When a power reduction request involves a fuse change on a power arrangement serviced from the AT&T-21STATE Power Plant (e.g., power arrangements consisting of a one hundred (100) amp A feed and a one hundred (100) amp B feed and above), the Collocator must hire an AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1 power supplier to coordinate the fuse changes at the AT&T-21STATE power plant.
- 19.5.4 When a power reduction request requires disconnecting and removing a power cable feed from either the AT&T-21STATE's BDFB (Battery Distribution Fuse Bay) or power plant, the AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1 will perform the power cable removal work up to the rack level. Applicable fees referenced in Pricing Schedule will apply. Within thirty (30) calendar days after submitting its power reduction request to disconnect and remove a power arrangement, the Collocator must perform the following activity:
 - 19.5.4.1 Remove terminations at both ends of the power cable feed and cut cables up to the AT&T-21STATE rack level. Collocator must use an AT&T-21STATE AIS Tier 1 for this procedure and that supplier must follow TP76300 guidelines for cutting and capping the cable at the rack level.
- When the Collocator has multiple power arrangement serving a Collocation Arrangement (e.g., one power arrangement consisting of fifty (50) amps on the A feed and fifty (50) amps on the B feed and a second power arrangement consisting of twenty (20) amps on the A feed and twenty (20) amps on the B feed), the Collocator has the option of either fusing down the fifty (50) amp power arrangement (A&B feed) or disconnecting and removing the power cable feed from the fifty (50) amp power arrangement (A&B feed). If the Collocator chooses to disconnect and remove the power cable feed from a power arrangement (A&B feed), then the charges referenced in Pricing Schedule will apply. If the Collocator has multiple power arrangements (A&B feed) where they can request both a fuse reduction and a power cable removal for one Collocation Arrangement [e.g., reduce one power arrangement from fifty (50) amps (A&B feed) to ten (10) amps (A&B feed)], then the project management fee for power cable removal referenced in the Pricing Schedule will apply in addition to the individual charges referenced in the Pricing Schedule associated with the overall power reduction request.
- 19.7 For any power reduction request (one which involves either a disconnect and removal, re-fusing only, or a combination of the two), the Collocator must submit an augment application for this request along with the appropriate application and project management fees referenced in the Pricing Schedule. The same Augment intervals that are outlined in this Attachment for adding power will apply to power reduction requests.

20.0 Collocation in CEVs, Huts and Cabinets

- 20.1 Remote Terminals When the requirements of this Agreement are met, collocation will be allowed in Controlled Environmental Vaults (CEVs), Huts and Cabinets and other AT&T-21STATE owned or controlled premises where Collocation is practical and Technically Feasible, (e.g., where heat dissipation is not severely limited and there is sufficient space for Collocator's equipment).
- 20.2 AT&T-12STATE will assign space in a RT in two-inch vertical mounting space increments within a CEV, Hut or cabinet for the placement of Collocator's equipment. The number of two-inch vertical mounting spaces required is determined by the size of the equipment to be placed plus additional space required for heat dissipation and ventilation.
- 20.3 AT&T-21STATE: RT Collocation Arrangements AT&T-21STATE shall make available -48V DC power for Collocator's RT Collocation arrangement at an AT&T-21STATE power source within the RT. The charge for power shall be assessed as part of the MRCs per the Pricing Schedule. If the power requirements for Collocator's equipment exceed the capacity available, then such additional power requirements shall be assessed on an individual case basis.

Attachment 13 - 251(c)(3) UNEs/AT&T-21STATE Page 1 of 24 AIRUS Version: 4Q15 – CLEC ICA – 02/08/16

ATTACHMENT 13 -251(c)(3) UNES

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| Secti | <u>tion</u> <u>P</u> | <u>age number</u> |
|-------|---|-------------------|
| 1.0 | Introduction | 3 |
| 2.0 | Definitions | 4 |
| 3.0 | General Provisions | 5 |
| 4.0 | Responsibilities Of The Parties | 6 |
| 5.0 | CROSS-CONNECTS/CENTRAL OFFICE CHANNEL INTERFACES (COCI) | 7 |
| 6.0 | New Combinations, Conversions, Commingling and EELs | 7 |
| 7.0 | Network Interface Device (NID) | 13 |
| 8.0 | UNE Loop | 13 |
| 9.0 | UNE DS1 and DS3 Dedicated Transport | 16 |
| 10.0 | UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber | 18 |
| 11.0 | Routine Network Modifications for UNE Loops, UNE DS1, DS3 and Dark Fiber Dedicated Transport19 | |
| 12.0 | 911/E911 Database | 20 |
| 13.0 | Operations Support Systems (OSS) FUNCTIONS | 20 |
| 14.0 | Non-Impaired Wire Center Criteria And Related Processes | 20 |
| 15.0 | Future Wire Center Designations | 23 |
| 16.0 | Transition Procedures of DS1/DS3 UNE Loops, DS1/DS3 Dedicated Transport or Dark Fiber Transport arrangements impacted by Wire Center designation(s) | |

1.0 Introduction

- 1.1 This Attachment sets forth the terms and conditions pursuant to which AT&T-21STATE will furnish CLEC with access to Unbundled Network Elements pursuant to Section 251(c)(3) of the Telecommunications Act (herein referred to as "251(c)(3) UNEs" or "UNEs") for the provision by CLEC of a Telecommunications Service (Act, Section 251(c)(3)) in AT&T-21STATE's incumbent local Exchange areas.
- 1.2 Nothing contained in the Agreement shall be deemed to constitute consent by AT&T-21STATE that any item identified in this Agreement as a UNE or network element is a network element or UNE under Section 251(c)(3) of the Act, as determined by 251(c)(3) and effective FCC rules and associated 251(c)(3) and effective FCC and judicial orders, that AT&T-21STATE is required to provide to CLEC alone, or in combination with other network elements or UNEs (251(c)(3) or otherwise), or commingled with other network elements, UNEs (251(c)(3) or otherwise) or other services or facilities.
- 1.3 The preceding includes without limitation that AT&T-21STATE shall not be obligated to provide combinations (whether considered new, pre-existing or existing) or other arrangements (including, where applicable, Commingled Arrangements) involving AT&T-21STATE network elements that do not constitute 251(c)(3) UNEs, or where 251(c)(3) UNEs are not requested for permissible purposes.
- 1.4 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement or any Amendment to this Agreement, including but not limited to intervening law, change in law or other substantively similar provision in the Agreement or any Amendment, if an element described as an Unbundled Network Element or 251(c)(3) UNE in this Agreement is Declassified or is otherwise no longer a 251(c)(3) UNE, then the Transition Procedure defined in Section 3.5 below, shall govern.
- 1.5 Access to 251(c)(3) UNEs is provided under this Agreement over such routes, technologies, and facilities as AT&T-21STATE may elect at its own discretion. AT&T-21STATE will provide access to 251(c)(3) UNEs where technically feasible. Where facilities and equipment are not available, AT&T-21STATE shall not be required to provide 251(c)(3) UNEs.
- 1.6 251(c)(3) UNEs provided to CLEC under the provisions of this Attachment shall remain the property of AT&T-21STATE.
- 1.7 Subject to the terms herein, AT&T-21STATE is responsible only for the installation, operation and maintenance of the 251(c)(3) UNEs it provides. AT&T-21STATE is not otherwise responsible for the Telecommunications Services provided by CLEC through the use of those 251(c)(3) UNEs.
- Where 251(c)(3) UNEs provided to CLEC are dedicated to a single End User, if such 251(c)(3) UNEs are for any reason disconnected they shall be made available to AT&T-21STATE for future provisioning needs, unless such 251(c)(3) UNE is disconnected in error. CLEC agrees to relinquish control of any such 251(c)(3) UNE concurrent with the disconnection of its End User's service.
- 1.9 The Parties intend that this Attachment contains the sole and exclusive terms and conditions by which CLEC will obtain UNEs from AT&T-21STATE. Accordingly, except as may be specifically permitted by this Attachment, and then only to the extent permitted, CLEC and its Affiliates hereby fully and irrevocably waive any right or ability any of them might have to purchase any UNE (whether on a stand-alone basis, in combination with other UNEs (or otherwise), with a network element possessed by CLEC, or pursuant to Commingling or otherwise) directly from any AT&T-21STATE tariff, to the extent such tariff(s) is/are available, and agree not to so purchase or attempt to so purchase from any such tariff. Without affecting the application or interpretation of any other provisions regarding waiver, estoppel, laches, or similar concepts in other situations, the failure of AT&T-21STATE to enforce the foregoing (including if AT&T-21STATE fails to reject or otherwise block orders for, or provides or continues to provide, UNEs, or otherwise, under tariff) shall not act as a waiver of any part of this Section, and estoppel, laches, or other similar concepts shall not act to affect any rights or requirements hereunder. At its option, AT&T-21STATE may either reject any such order submitted under tariff, or without the need for any further contact with or consent from CLEC, AT&T-21STATE may process any such order as being submitted under this Attachment and, further, may convert any element provided under tariff, to this Attachment effective as of the later in time of (i) the Effective Date of this Agreement, or (ii) the submission of the order by CLEC.

2.0 Definitions

- 2.1 AT&T-21STATE Premise(s) means as defined in Attachment 12 Collocation.
- 2.2 "Building" or "same building" means a structure under one (1) roof or two (2) or more structures on one (1) premises which are connected by an enclosed or covered passageway.
- "Commingling" or "Commingled Arrangement" means an arrangement connecting, attaching, or otherwise linking of a UNE, or a combination of UNEs, to one (1) or more facilities or services that CLEC has obtained at wholesale from AT&T-21STATE, or the combining of a UNE, or a combination of UNEs, with one (1) or more such facilities or services. Commingling in its entirety (the ability of CLEC to Commingle, AT&T-21STATE's obligation to perform the functions necessary to Commingle, and Commingled Arrangements) shall not apply to or otherwise include, involve or encompass AT&T-21STATE offerings pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 271 that are not 251(c)(3) UNEs under 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(3).
- 2.4 "Declassified UNE" or "Declassified" means a UNE that ceases to be a UNE under this Agreement because it is no longer required by Section 251(c)(3) of the Act, as determined by 251(c)(3) and effective FCC rules and associated 251(c)(3) and effective FCC and judicial orders.
- 2.5 "Demarcation Point" means the point on the loop where AT&T-21STATE's control of the wire ceases and the End User's control (or in the case of some multi-unit premises, the landlord's control) of the wire begins.
- "Enhanced Extended Link (EEL)" means a 251(c)(3) UNE combination consisting of an Unbundled Local Loop(s) and Unbundled Dedicated Transport (UDT), together with any facilities, equipment, or functions necessary to combine those UNEs (including, for example, multiplexing capabilities) subject to the Cap limitations as identified within the Unbundled Local Loop and Unbundled Transport sections below. A DS1 or higher EEL is required to terminate in a Collocation arrangement that meets the requirements of Section 6.4.3.1 below of this Attachment (e.g., the end of the UDT that is opposite the end connected to the 251(c)(3) UNE Local Loop, must be accessed by CLEC at such a CLEC collocation arrangement via a cross-connect).
- 2.7 "Fiber to the Curb (FTTC) Loops" means local Loops consisting of fiber optic cable connecting to a copper distribution plant that is not more than five hundred (500) feet from the End User's premises or, in the case of predominantly residential MDUs, not more than five hundred (500) feet from the MDU's MPOE. The fiber optic cable in a FTTC Loop must connect to a copper distribution plant at a serving area interface from which every other copper distribution subloop also is not more than five hundred (500) feet from the respective End User's premises.
- 2.8 "Fiber to the Home (FTTH) Loops" means local Loops consisting entirely of fiber optic cable, whether dark or lit, serving an End User's premises or, in the case of predominantly residential multiple dwelling units (MDUs), a fiber optic cable, whether dark or lit, that extends to the MDU minimum point of entry (MPOE).
- 2.9 "Hybrid UNE Loop" means a Local UNE Loop composed of both fiber optic cable, usually in the feeder plant, and copper twisted wire and cable, usually in the distribution plant. AT&T-21STATE shall provide CLEC access to Hybrid UNE Loops pursuant to the requirements of 47 C.F.R. § 51.319(a)(2).
- 2.10 "Unbundled Local Loop(s) (UNE Loop)" means a transmission facility between a distribution frame (or its equivalent) in an AT&T-21STATE central office and the UNE Loop Demarcation Point at an End User premises. Facilities that do not terminate at a Demarcation Point at an End User premises, including, by way of example, but not limited to, facilities that terminate to another carrier's switch or premises, a cell site, mobile switching center or base station, do not constitute UNE Loops. The UNE Loop includes all features, functions, and capabilities of the transmission facilities, including the Network Interface Device, and attached electronics (except those used for the provision of advanced services, such as Digital Subscriber Line Access Multiplexers (DSLAMs)), optronics and intermediate devices (including repeaters and load coils) used to establish the transmission path to the End User's premises, including inside wire owned or controlled by AT&T-21STATE.
- 2.11 "Network Interface Device (NID)" means any interconnection of End User premises wiring to AT&T-21STATE's distribution UNE Loop facilities, such as a cross-connect device used for that purpose. Fundamentally, the NID establishes the final (and official) network demarcation point between the UNE Loop and the End User's inside wire.

- 2.12 "Ratcheting" means a pricing mechanism that involves billing a single circuit at multiple rates to develop a single, blended rate.
- 2.13 "Route" means a transmission path between one of AT&T-21STATE's Wire Centers or switches and another of AT&T-21STATE's Wire Centers or switches. A Route between two points (e.g., Wire Center or switch "A" and Wire Center or switch "Z") may pass through one (1) or more intermediate Wire Centers or switches (e.g., Wire Center or switch "X"). Transmission paths between identical end points (e.g., Wire Center or switch "A" and Wire Center or switch "Z") are the same Route, irrespective of whether they pass through the same intermediate Wire Centers or switches, if any.
- 2.14 "Unbundled Dedicated Transport (UDT)" means AT&T-21STATE interoffice transmission facilities between Wire Centers or switches owned by AT&T-21STATE, or between Wire Centers or switches owned by AT&T-21STATE and switches owned by requesting Telecommunications Carriers, dedicated to a particular End User or carrier. AT&T-21STATE is not obligated to provide CLEC with unbundled access to Dedicated Transport that does not connect a pair of AT&T-21STATE Wire Centers.
- 2.15 "UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber/Dark Fiber Transport" means AT&T-21STATE dark fiber interoffice transmission facilities dedicated to a particular CLEC that are within AT&T-21STATE's network, connecting AT&T-21STATE switches or Wire Centers within a LATA. Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber consists of un-activated optical interoffice transmission facilities.

3.0 General Provisions

- 3.1 The rates for UNEs, UNE Combinations and Other Services are set forth in the Pricing Schedule.
- 3.2 If CLEC procures any UNEs, UNE Combinations and/or Other Services for which rates are not currently in the Pricing Schedule, AT&T-21STATE then reserves the right to charge a current state-specific price/market-based rate.
- 3.3 Without limitation, a UNE under this Agreement is Declassified upon or by (a) the issuance of an effective finding by a court or regulatory agency acting within its authority that requesting Telecommunications Carriers are not impaired without access to a particular UNE; or (b) an effective determination by a legislative, judicial or regulatory body finding that an ILEC is not required, or is no longer required, to provide the UNE pursuant to Section 251(c)(3) of the Act; or (c) the absence, by vacatur or otherwise, of a legally effective FCC rule requiring the provision of the UNE on an unbundled basis pursuant to Section 251(c)(3). By way of example only, a UNE can be Declassified generally, or on an element-specific, Route-specific or geographically-specific basis or on a class of elements basis. For declassification of elements as the result of changes to Wire Center designations, Section 14.0 below shall apply.
- 3.4 If this Agreement requires or appears to require UNE(s) or the unbundling of an element without specifically noting a particular UNE or UNEs, the reference shall be deemed to be a reference to 251(c)(3) UNE(s), as defined in this Attachment. If a UNE is Declassified or is not required to be provided under this 251(c)(3) UNE Attachment and/or not described in this 251(c)(3) UNE Attachment, it is the Parties' intent that the UNE is not available under this Agreement, notwithstanding any reference to the UNE elsewhere in the Agreement, including in any other Attachment, or in the Pricing Schedule.
- 3.5 Transition Procedure for UNEs that are Declassified during the Term of the Agreement:
 - 3.5.1 The procedure set forth in this Section does not apply to the Declassification events described in Sections 8.1.4 below, Section 9.1.6 below which set forth the consequences for Declassification of DS1 and DS3 Loops, DS1 and DS3 Transport and Dark Fiber Transport, where applicable Caps are met, or where Declassification occurs because Wire Centers/Routes meet the criteria set forth in the FCC's TRO Remand Order (TRRO).
 - 3.5.1.1 AT&T-21STATE shall only be obligated to provide Section 251 (c)(3) UNEs under this Agreement as determined by 251(c)(3) and effective FCC rules and associated 251(c)(3) and effective FCC and judicial orders. To the extent an element described as a UNE or an Unbundled Network Element in this Agreement is Declassified or is otherwise no longer a UNE, AT&T-21STATE may discontinue the provision of such element, whether previously provided alone or in combination with or as part of any other arrangement with other UNEs or other elements or services. Accordingly, in the event one (1) or more elements described as UNEs or

as Unbundled Network Elements in this Agreement is Declassified or is otherwise no longer a UNE, AT&T-21STATE will identify such Declassified UNEs and provide written Notice to CLEC of its discontinuance of the element(s) and/or the combination or other arrangement in which the element(s) has been previously provided. During a "Transitional Period" of thirty (30) calendar days from the date of such Notice, AT&T-21STATE agrees to continue providing such element(s) under the terms of this Agreement. Upon receipt of such written Notice, CLEC will cease ordering elements that are identified as Declassified or as otherwise no longer being available as a UNE in the AT&T-21STATE Notice letter. AT&T-21STATE reserves the right to review CLEC's orders transmitted to AT&T-21STATE and to the extent that CLEC has processed orders and such orders are provisioned after the Transitional Period, such elements are still subject to this Section, including the options set forth in (a) and (b) below, and AT&T-21STATE's rights of discontinuance or conversion in the event the options are not accomplished. During the Transitional Period, the following options are available to CLEC with regard to the element(s) identified in the AT&T-21STATE Notice, including the combination or other arrangement in which the element(s) were previously provided:

- 3.5.1.1.1 CLEC may issue a Local Service Request (LSR) or Access Service Request (ASR), as applicable, to seek disconnection or other discontinuance of the element(s) and/or the combination or other arrangement in which the element(s) were previously provided; or
- 3.5.1.1.2 AT&T-21STATE and CLEC may agree upon another service arrangement or element (e.g., via a separate agreement at market-based rates to the extent AT&T-21STATE offers such an agreement, or an equivalent tariffed AT&T-21STATE service, or resale), or may agree that an analogous access product or service may be substituted, if available.
- 3.5.2 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, including any amendments to this Agreement, at the end of that thirty (30) calendar day Transitional Period described in Section 3.5.1.1 above, unless CLEC has submitted a disconnect/discontinuance LSR or ASR, as applicable, under (a), above, and/or if CLEC and AT&T-21STATE have failed to reach agreement under (b), above, as to a substitute service arrangement or element, then AT&T-21STATE may, at its sole option, disconnect the element(s), whether previously provided alone or in combination with or as part of any other arrangement, or convert the subject element(s), whether alone or in combination with or as part of any other arrangement to an analogous resale or access service, if available.

4.0 Responsibilities of the Parties

- 4.1 AT&T-21STATE will provide access to UNEs for the provision by CLEC of a Telecommunications Service (Act, Section 251(c)(3)).
- 4.2 Each Party shall be solely responsible for the services it provides to its End Users and to other Telecommunications Carriers.
- 4.3 CLEC's use of any AT&T-21STATE UNE, or of its own equipment or facilities in conjunction with any AT&T-21STATE UNE, must not materially interfere with or impair service over any facilities of AT&T-21STATE, its affiliated companies or its connecting and concurring carriers involved in its services, cause damage to their plant, impair the privacy of any communications carried over their facilities or create hazards to the employees of any of them or the public. Upon reasonable written Notice and opportunity to cure, AT&T-21STATE may discontinue or refuse service if CLEC violates this provision, provided that such termination of service will be limited to CLEC's use of the UNE(s) causing the violation.
- Where processes for any UNE provided pursuant to this Agreement, whether alone or in conjunction with any other UNE(s) or service(s), are not already in place, AT&T-21STATE will develop and implement processes, subject to any associated rates, terms and conditions. The Parties will comply with any applicable change management guidelines found on AT&T CLEC Online website.

Version: 4Q15 - CLEC ICA - 02/08/16

4.5 Performance of UNEs:

- 4.5.1 Each UNE will be provided in accordance with AT&T-21STATE technical publications or other written descriptions, if any, as changed from time to time by AT&T-21STATE at its sole discretion.
- 4.5.2 Nothing in this Attachment shall limit either Party's ability to upgrade its network through the incorporation of new equipment, new software or otherwise or to otherwise change and/or modify its network including, without limitation, through the retirement and/or replacement of equipment, software or otherwise. Each Party agrees to comply with the Network Disclosure rules adopted by the FCC in CC Docket No. 96-98, Second Report and Order, codified at 47 C.F.R. §§ 51.325 through 51.335, as such rules maybe amended from time to time (the "Network Disclosure Rules").
- 4.5.3 AT&T-21STATE may elect to conduct upgrades or conversions for the improvement of its network or systems. During such upgrades or conversions, CLEC orders for UNEs from affected Wire Center(s) may be suspended for a period of a few days prior and one (1) day after the upgrade or conversion date, consistent with the suspension AT&T-21STATE places on itself for orders from its End Users and other CLECs' End Users.
- 4.5.4 CLEC will be solely responsible, at its own expense, for the overall design of its Telecommunications Services and for any redesigning or rearrangement of its Telecommunications Services that may be required because of changes in facilities, operations, or procedure of AT&T-21STATE minimum network protection criteria, or operating or maintenance characteristics of the facilities.

4.6 Conditions for Access to UNEs:

- 4.6.1 CLEC cannot use a UNE (whether on a stand-alone basis, in combination with other UNEs, or otherwise), with a network element possessed by CLEC (or otherwise) to provide service to itself, or for other administrative purpose(s).
- 4.6.2 CLEC may not access UNEs for the exclusive provision of mobile wireless services, or long distance services or interexchange services.
- 4.6.3 Other conditions to accessing and using any UNE (whether on a stand-alone basis, in combination with other UNEs, with a network element possessed by CLEC, or otherwise) may be applicable under effective FCC rules. Associated and effective FCC and judicial orders shall also apply.
- 4.6.4 AT&T-21STATE shall provide Access to UNEs without compromising the security, integrity, and reliability of the public switched network, as well as to minimize potential service disruptions.
- 4.6.5 Reference Attachment 12 Collocation for methods of access to and/or Interconnection with AT&T-21STATE 251(c)(3) UNEs.

5.0 Cross-Connects / Central Office Channel Interfaces (COCI)

- 5.1.1 In the AT&T-21STATE Premises where CLEC is either Physically Collocated (e.g., in a caged, cageless or shared cage arrangement) or Virtually Collocated (see Attachment 12 Collocation), AT&T-21STATE will extend AT&T-21STATE 251(c)(3) UNEs via-cross connects to CLEC's Physical or Virtual Collocation Point of Termination (POT), within the same AT&T-21STATE Premises where the 251(c)(3) UNEs are located.
- 5.1.2 AT&T-21STATE will provide cross-connects at the rates, terms, and conditions set forth in the Pricing Schedule.
 - 5.1.2.1 CLEC shall be responsible for initial testing and trouble sectionalization of facilities containing CLEC installed cross connects.
 - 5.1.2.2 CLEC shall refer trouble sectionalized in the AT&T-21STATE 251(c)(3) UNE to AT&T-21STATE's Maintenance Center.
- 5.1.3 In the AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE when UNEs are connected to Multiplexer, COCI will be used. COCI rates, terms and conditions are set forth in the Pricing Schedule.

6.0 New Combinations, Conversions, Commingling and EELs

- 6.1 New Combinations Involving UNEs:
 - 6.1.1 Subject to the provisions hereof and upon CLEC request, AT&T-21STATE shall meet its combining obligations involving UNEs as to the extent required by FCC rules and orders.
 - 6.1.2 To the extent CLEC requests a combination for which AT&T-21STATE does not have methods and procedures in place to provide such combination, rates and/or methods or procedures for such combination may be developed pursuant to the Bona Fide Request (BFR) process described in Attachment 08 Bona Fide Request. Where electronic ordering is not available, manual ordering shall be used.
 - 6.1.2.1 AT&T-21STATE will charge CLEC the applicable recurring and nonrecurring charges for each individual UNE and/or combinations as set forth in the Pricing Schedule.
 - 6.1.3 Without affecting the other provisions hereof, the UNE combining obligations referenced in this Section apply only in situations where each of the following is met:
 - 6.1.3.1 it is technically feasible, including that network reliability and security would not be impaired;
 - 6.1.3.2 AT&T-21STATE's ability to retain responsibility for the management, control, and performance of its network would not be impaired;
 - 6.1.3.3 AT&T-21STATE would not be placed at a disadvantage in operating its own network;
 - 6.1.3.4 it would not undermine the ability of other Telecommunications Carriers to obtain access to 251(c)(3) UNEs or to Interconnect with AT&T-21STATE's network; and
 - 6.1.3.5 CLEC is either unable to make the combination itself; or a new entrant and is unaware that it needs to combine certain UNEs to provide a Telecommunications Service, but such obligation under this Section ceases if AT&T-21STATE informs CLEC of such need to combine.
 - 6.1.4 For purposes of Section 6.1.3.5 above and without limiting other instances in which CLEC may be able to make a combination itself, CLEC is deemed able to make a combination itself when the UNE(s) sought to be combined are available to CLEC, including without limitation on/at an AT&T-21STATE Premise, as defined in the Attachment 12 Collocation.
- 6.2 Conversion of Wholesale Services to 251(c)(3) UNE/UNE Combinations Or 251(c)(3) UNE/UNE Combinations to Wholesale Services:
 - 6.2.1 Upon request, AT&T-21STATE shall convert a wholesale service, or group of wholesale services, to the equivalent UNE/UNE combinations that is/are available to CLEC pursuant to Section 251(c)(3) of the Act and under this Agreement, or convert UNE/UNE combination(s) that is/are available to CLEC pursuant to Section 251(c)(3) of the Act and under this Agreement to an equivalent wholesale service or group of wholesale services offered by AT&T-21STATE (collectively "Conversion").
 - 6.2.2 A Conversion shall be considered termination for purposes of any volume and/or term commitments and/or grandfathered status between CLEC and AT&T-21STATE.
 - 6.2.3 AT&T-21STATE will not require physical rearrangements if the Conversion can be completed through record changes only. Any change from a wholesale service/group of wholesale services to a 251(c)(3) UNE/UNE combination(s), or from a 251(c)(3) UNE/UNE combination(s) to a wholesale service/group of wholesale services that require a physical rearrangement will not be considered a Conversion for purposes of this Agreement.
 - 6.2.4 Orders for Conversions will be handled in accordance with the guidelines posted on AT&T CLEC Online website.
 - 6.2.5 Where processes for the Conversion requested pursuant to this Attachment are not already in place, the Parties will comply with any applicable change management or CLEC User Forum guidelines.
 - 6.2.6 If CLEC does not meet the applicable eligibility criteria or, for any reason, stops meeting the eligibility criteria for a particular Conversion of a wholesale service, or group of wholesale services, to the equivalent 251(c)(3) UNE, or combination of 251(c)(3) UNEs, CLEC shall not request such Conversion or continue

using such 251(c)(3) UNE or 251(c)(3) UNEs that result from such Conversion. To the extent CLEC fails to meet (including ceases to meet) the eligibility criteria applicable to a 251(c)(3) UNE or combination of 251(c)(3) UNEs, AT&T-21STATE may convert the 251(c)(3) UNE or 251(c)(3) UNE combination to the equivalent wholesale service or group of wholesale services, upon written Notice to CLEC.

- 6.2.6.1 This Section applies to any 251(c)(3) UNE or combination of 251(c)(3) UNEs, including whether or not such 251(c)(3) UNE or combination of 251(c)(3) UNEs had been previously converted from an AT&T-21STATE service.
- 6.2.6.2 AT&T-21STATE may exercise its rights provided for hereunder and those allowed by law to ensure compliance with any applicable eligibility criteria.

6.2.7 Conversion Pricing:

6.2.7.1 AT&T-21STATE shall charge the applicable non-recurring service order charge and applicable switch-as-is rates as set forth in the Pricing Schedule, for Conversions to specific UNE/UNE Combinations. AT&T-21STATE shall also charge the applicable non-recurring service order charge and applicable switch-as-is rates, as set forth in the Pricing Schedule, when converting from UNE/UNE combinations.

6.3 Commingling:

- 6.3.1 Commingling is not permitted, nor is AT&T-21STATE required to perform the functions necessary to Commingle, where the Commingled Arrangement (i) is not technically feasible, including that network reliability and security would be impaired; or (ii) would impair AT&T-21STATE's ability to retain responsibility for the management, control, and performance of its network; or (iii) would place AT&T-21STATE at a disadvantage in operating its own network; or (iv) would undermine the ability of other Telecommunications Carriers to obtain access to UNEs or to Interconnect with AT&T-21STATE's network.
- 6.3.2 Where processes for any Commingling requested pursuant to this Agreement (including, by way of example, for existing services sought to be converted to a Commingled Arrangement) are not already in place, AT&T-21STATE will develop and implement processes, subject to any associated rates, terms and conditions. The Parties will comply with any applicable change management or CLEC User Forum (CUF) guidelines and/or will be developed pursuant to the BFR process.
- 6.3.3 Any Commingling obligation is limited solely to Commingling of one (1) or more facilities or services that are provided at wholesale from AT&T-21STATE with UNEs; accordingly, no other facilities, services or functionalities are subject to Commingling, including but not limited to facilities, services or functionalities that AT&T-21STATE might offer pursuant to Section 271 of the Act.
- 6.3.4 Except as provided in Section 6.3 above and, further, subject to the other provisions of this Agreement, AT&T-21STATE shall permit CLEC to Commingle a UNE or a combination of UNEs with facilities or services obtained at wholesale from AT&T-21STATE to the extent required by effective FCC rules and associated and effective FCC and judicial orders.
- 6.3.5 Upon request, and subject to Section 6, AT&T-21STATE shall perform the functions necessary to Commingle a 251(c)(3) UNE or a combination of 251(c)(3) UNEs with one (1) or more facilities or services that CLEC has obtained at wholesale from AT&T-21STATE (as well as requests where CLEC also wants AT&T-21STATE to complete the actual Commingling), except that AT&T-21STATE shall have no obligation to perform the functions necessary to Commingle (or to complete the actual Commingling) if (i) Section 6.3.1 above applies to the Commingled Arrangement sought by CLEC; or (ii) CLEC is able to perform those functions itself. Where CLEC is a new entrant and is unaware that it needs to Commingle to provide a Telecommunications Service, AT&T-21STATE's obligation to Commingle ceases if AT&T-21STATE informs CLEC of such need to Commingle.
- 6.3.6 For purposes of Section 6.3.1 above and without limiting other instances in which CLEC may be able to Commingle for itself, CLEC is deemed able to Commingle for itself when the UNE(s), UNE combination, and facilities or services obtained at wholesale from AT&T-21STATE are available to CLEC at CLEC's Collocation Arrangement. For Collocation terms and conditions see Attachment 12 Collocation.

- 6.3.7 AT&T-21STATE has developed a list of Commingled Arrangements that will be available for ordering. This list is posted on AT&T's CLEC Online website.
 - 6.3.7.1 Any request by CLEC for a Commingled Arrangement not included in such list may be made via Attachment 08 Bona Fide Request. In any such BFR, CLEC must designate among other things the 251(c)(3) UNE(s), combination of 251(c)(3) UNEs, and the facilities or services that CLEC has obtained at wholesale from AT&T-21STATE sought to be Commingled and the needed location(s), the order in which such 251(c)(3) UNEs, such combinations of 251(c)(3) UNEs, and such facilities and services are to be Commingled, and how each connection (e.g., cross-connected) is to be made between them.
- 6.3.8 AT&T-21STATE will charge the appropriate recurring and non-recurring rates as identified in the Pricing Schedule. AT&T-21STATE shall charge the appropriate non-recurring rates as set forth in the Pricing Schedule(s) applicable to the 251(c)(3) UNEs (or 251(c)(3) UNE combinations) that are Commingled on a 251(c)(3) UNE-by-251(c)(3) UNE basis, and for the facilities and services that are Commingled (under this Section 6.3 above) on a facility-by-facility, service-by-service basis, including without limitation for the type of service and activity being requested to create the Commingled Arrangement.
- 6.3.9 AT&T-21STATE shall not be required to, and shall not, provide Ratcheting as a result of Commingling or a Commingled Arrangement.
- 6.4 Mandatory Eligibility Criteria for Access to Certain UNEs
 - Except as provided below in this Section or elsewhere in the Agreement and subject to this Section and Section 6.2 above, Conversion of Wholesale Services to 251(c)(3) UNEs, of this Attachment, AT&T-21STATE shall provide access to 251(c)(3) UNEs and combinations of 251(c)(3) UNEs without regard to whether CLEC seeks access to the 251(c)(3) UNEs to establish a new circuit or to convert an existing circuit from a wholesale service to 251(c)(3) UNEs.
 - AT&T-21STATE is not obligated, and shall not, provide access to (1) an unbundled DS1 UNE Loop in combination, or Commingled, with a DS1 UDT facility or service or a DS3 or higher UDT facility or service, or an unbundled DS3 UNE Loop in combination, or Commingled, with a DS3 or higher UDT facility or service, or (2) an unbundled DS1 UDT facility in combination, or Commingled, with an unbundled DS1 UNE Loop or a DS1 channel termination service, or to an unbundled DS3 UDT facility in combination, or Commingled, with an unbundled DS1 UNE Loop or a DS1 channel termination service, or to an unbundled DS3 UNE Loop or a DS3 or higher channel termination service (collectively, the "Included Arrangements"), unless CLEC certifies that all of the following conditions are met with respect to the arrangement being sought:
 - 6.4.2.1 The following criteria are satisfied for each Included Arrangement, including without limitation each DS1 circuit, each DS3 circuit, each DS1 EEL and each DS1 equivalent circuit on a DS3 EEL:
 - 6.4.2.1.1 Each circuit to be provided to each End User will be assigned a local telephone number (NPA-NXX-XXXX) that is associated with local service provided within an AT&T-21STATE local service area and within the LATA where the circuit is located ("Local Telephone Number"), prior to the provision of service over that circuit (and for each circuit, CLEC will provide the corresponding Local Telephone Number(s) as part of the required certification); and
 - 6.4.2.1.2 Each DS1-equivalent circuit on a DS3 EEL or on any other Included Arrangement, must have its own Local Telephone Number assignment, so that each DS3 must have at least twenty-eight (28) Local voice Telephone Numbers assigned to it; and
 - 6.4.2.1.3 Each circuit to be provided to each End User will have 911 or E911 capability prior to the provision of service over that circuit; and

- 6.4.2.1.4 Each circuit to be provided to each End User will terminate in a Collocation arrangement that meets the requirements of Section 6.4.3 below of this Attachment; and
- 6.4.2.1.5 Each circuit to be provided to each End User will be served by an Interconnection Trunk that meets the requirements of Section 6.4.4 below of this Attachment; and
- 6.4.2.1.6 For each twenty-four (24) DS1 EELs, or other facilities having equivalent capacity, CLEC will have at least one active DS1 local service interconnection Trunk that meets the requirements of Section 6.4.4 below of this Attachment; and
- 6.4.2.1.7 Each circuit to be provided to each End User will be served by a switch capable of providing local voice traffic.
- 6.4.2.1.8 AT&T-21STATE shall not be required to provide, and shall not provide, any 251(c)(3) UNE Combination of a 251(c)(3) UNE Local Loop and UDT at DS1 or higher (whether as a UNE Combination by themselves, with a network element possessed by CLEC, or pursuant to Commingling, or whether as a new arrangement or from a Conversion of an existing service/circuit) that does not terminate to a Collocation arrangement that meets the requirements of Section 6.4.3 below of this Attachment.
- 6.4.3 A Collocation arrangement meets the requirements of Section 6.4 above of this Attachment if it is:
 - 6.4.3.1 Established pursuant to Section 251(c)(6) of the Act and located at AT&T-21STATE Premises within the same LATA as the End User's premises, when AT&T-21STATE is not the Collocator; or
 - 6.4.3.2 Located at a Third Party's premises within the same LATA as the End User's premises, when AT&T-21STATE is the Collocator.
- 6.4.4 An Interconnection Trunk meets the requirements of Section 6.4.2.1.5 above and Section 6.4.2.1.6 above of this Attachment if CLEC will transmit the calling party's local telephone number in connection with calls exchanged over the Trunk, and the Trunk is located in the same LATA as the End User premises served by the Included Arrangement.
- 6.4.5 For a new circuit to which Section 6.4.2 above applies, CLEC may initiate the ordering process if CLEC certifies that it will not begin to provide any service over that circuit until a local telephone number is assigned and 911/E911 capability is provided, as required by Section 6.4.2.1.1 above and Section 6.4.2.1.3 above respectively. In such case, CLEC shall satisfy Section 6.4.2.1.1 above and/or Section 6.4.2.1.3 above if it assigns the required Local Telephone Number(s), and implements 911/E911 capability, within thirty (30) calendar days after AT&T-21STATE provisions such new circuit. CLEC must provide AT&T-21STATE with sufficient proof that such assignment and/or implementation has occurred by the end of such thirtieth (30th) day.
 - 6.4.5.1 Section 6.4.5 above does not apply to existing circuits to which Section 6.4.2 above applies, including Conversions or migrations (e.g., CLEC shall not be excused from meeting the Section 6.4.2.1.1 above and Section 6.4.2.1.3 above requirements for existing circuits at the time it initiates the ordering process).
- 6.4.6 CLEC hereby agrees that by submitting an order to AT&T-21STATE for an Included Arrangement (whether new, as a result of a requested Conversion, or otherwise), CLEC is certifying that it meets and will continue to meet the requirements of Section 6.4 above as to such Included Arrangement(s) on a circuit-by-circuit/service-by-service/Included Arrangement-by-Included Arrangement basis. Such certification-by-order shall have the same weight and effect as a separate certification, and certification-by-order shall not diminish or otherwise affect CLEC's obligation to meet and to continue to comply with the criteria or certification requirements set forth in this Section.

- 6.4.6.1 If the information previously provided in a certification is inaccurate (or ceases to be accurate), CLEC shall update such certification promptly with AT&T-21STATE.
- 6.4.7 In addition to any other audit rights provided for this Agreement and those allowed by law, AT&T-21STATE may obtain and pay for an independent auditor to audit CLEC, on an annual basis, applied on a State-by-State basis, for compliance with this Section. For purposes of calculating and applying an "annual basis", it means a consecutive twelve (12) month period for each individual State, beginning upon AT&T-21STATE's written Notice that an audit will be performed for that State, subject to Section 6.4.7.4 below.
 - 6.4.7.1 Unless otherwise agreed by the Parties (including at the time of the audit), the independent auditor shall perform its evaluation in accordance with the standards established by the American Institute for Certified Public Accountants (AICPA), which will require the auditor to perform an "examination engagement" and issue an opinion regarding CLEC's compliance with the qualifying service eligibility criteria.
 - 6.4.7.2 The independent auditor's report will conclude whether CLEC complied in all material respects with this Section 6.4 above.
 - 6.4.7.3 Consistent with standard auditing practices, such audits require compliance testing designed by the independent auditor, which typically includes an examination of a sample selected in accordance with the independent auditor's judgment.
 - 6.4.7.4 To the extent the independent auditor's report concludes that CLEC failed to comply with this Section 6.4 above, CLEC must true-up any difference in payments beginning from the date that the non-compliant circuit was established as a 251(c)(3) UNE/UNE Combination, in whole or in part (notwithstanding any other provision hereof), CLEC must convert the 251(c)(3) UNE or 251(c)(3) UNE Combination, or Commingled Arrangement, to an equivalent or substantially similar wholesale service, or group of wholesale services, (and AT&T-21STATE may initiate and affect such a conversion on its own without any further consent by CLEC), and CLEC shall timely make the correct payments on a going-forward basis, and all applicable remedies for failure to make such payments shall be available to AT&T-21STATE. In no event shall rates set under Section 252(d)(1) of the Act apply for the use of any 251(c)(3) UNE for any period in which CLEC does not meet the conditions set forth in this Section 6.4 above for that 251(c)(3) UNE, arrangement, or circuit, as the case may be. Also, the "annual basis" calculation and application shall be immediately reset, (e.g., AT&T-21STATE shall not have to wait the remaining part of the consecutive twelve (12) month period before it is permitted to audit again in that state).
 - 6.4.7.4.1 To the extent that the independent auditor's report concludes that CLEC failed to comply in all material respects with this Section 6.4 above, CLEC must reimburse AT&T-21STATE for the cost of the independent auditor and for AT&T-21STATE's costs in the same manner and using the same methodology and rates that AT&T-21STATE is required to pay CLEC's costs under Section 6.4.7.4.2 below.
 - 6.4.7.4.2 To the extent the independent auditor's report concludes that CLEC complied in all material respects with this Section 6.4 above, AT&T-21STATE must reimburse CLEC for its reasonable staff time and other reasonable costs associated in responding to the audit (e.g., collecting data in response to the auditor's inquiries, meeting for interviews, etc.).
 - 6.4.7.5 CLEC will maintain the appropriate documentation to support its eligibility certifications including, without limitation, call detail records, local telephone number assignment documentation, and switch assignment documentation.
- 6.4.8 Without affecting the application or interpretation of any other provisions regarding waiver, estoppel, laches, or similar concepts in other situations, CLEC shall fully comply with this Section in all cases and, further, the failure of AT&T-21STATE to require such compliance, including if AT&T-21STATE provides a circuit(s), an EEL(s), or a Commingled circuit, that does not meet any eligibility criteria, including those in this Section,

shall not act as a waiver of any part of this Section, and estoppel, laches, or other similar concepts shall not act to affect any rights or requirements hereunder.

7.0 Network Interface Device (NID)

- 7.1.1 Subject to Section 3.0 above of this Attachment, AT&T-21STATE shall provide unbundled access to the Unbundled Network Interface Device (NID) under the following terms and conditions in this subsection.
- 7.1.2 The Maintenance and control of the End User's inside wiring (on the End User's side of the UNE NID) is under the control of the End User. Conflicts between telephone service providers for access to the End User's inside wire must be resolved by the End User. Pursuant to applicable FCC rules, AT&T-21STATE offers nondiscriminatory access to the NID on an unbundled basis to CLEC for the provision of a Telecommunications Service.
- 7.1.3 AT&T-21STATE will permit CLEC to connect its UNE Loop facilities to an End User's premises wiring through AT&T-21STATE's NID, or at any other technically feasible point.
- 7.1.4 Any repairs, upgrade and rearrangements to the NID required by CLEC will be performed by AT&T-21STATE based on Time and Material charges. AT&T-21STATE, at the request of CLEC, will disconnect the AT&T-21STATE UNE Loop from the NID at charges reflected in the Pricing Schedule.
- 7.1.5 With respect to multiple dwelling units or multiple-unit business premises, CLEC will connect directly with the End User's premises wire, or may connect with the End User's premises wire via AT&T-21STATE's NID where necessary.
- 7.1.6 The AT&T-21STATE NIDs that CLEC uses under this Attachment will be existing NIDs installed by AT&T-21STATE to serve its End Users.
- 7.1.7 CLEC shall not attach to or disconnect AT&T-21STATE's ground. CLEC shall not cut or disconnect AT&T-21STATE's UNE Loop from the NID and/or its protector. CLEC shall not cut any other leads in the UNE NID.
- 7.1.8 CLEC, when it has constructed its own NID at a premises and needs only to make contact with AT&T-21STATE's NID, can disconnect the End User's wiring from AT&T-21STATE's NID and reconnect it to CLEC's NID.

8.0 UNE Loop

- 8.1.1 Subject to Section 3.0 above of this Attachment, AT&T-21STATE shall provide unbundled access to UNE Loops under the terms and conditions in this subsection.
- 8.1.2 Consistent with the applicable FCC rules, AT&T-21STATE will make available the UNE Loops set forth herein below between a distribution frame (or its equivalent) in an AT&T-21STATE central office and the UNE Loop demarcation point at an End User premises. The Parties acknowledge and agree that AT&T-21STATE shall not be obligated to provision any of the UNE Loops provided for herein to cellular sites or to any other location that does not constitute an End User premises. Where applicable, the UNE Loop includes all wire within multiple dwelling and tenant Buildings and campuses that provides access to End User premises wiring, provided such wire is owned and controlled by AT&T-21STATE. The UNE Loop includes, but is not limited to copper UNE Loops (two-wire and four-wire analog voice-grade copper UNE Loops, digital copper UNE Loops [e.g., DS0s and integrated services digital network (ISDN) lines]), as well as two-wire and four-wire copper UNE Loops conditioned, at CLEC's request and subject to charges, to transmit the digital signals needed to provide digital subscriber line services, DS1 UNE Loops (where they have not been Declassified and subject to Caps set forth in Section 8.1.3.4.4 below) and DS3 UNE Loops (where they have not been Declassified and subject to Caps set forth in Section 8.1.3.5.4 below) where such UNE Loops are deployed and available in AT&T-21STATE Wire Centers. CLEC agrees to operate each UNE Loop type within applicable technical standards and parameters.
 - When a UNE Local Loop is ordered to a high voltage area, the Parties understand and agree that such UNE Loop will require High Voltage Protective Equipment (HVPE) (e.g., a positron), to

ensure the safety and integrity of the network, the Parties' employees and/or representatives, and CLEC's End User. Therefore, any request by CLEC for a UNE Loop to a high voltage area will be submitted by CLEC to AT&T-21STATE via the BFR process set forth in Attachment 08 – Bona Fide Request, and CLEC shall be required to pay AT&T-21STATE for any HVPE that is provisioned by AT&T-21STATE to CLEC in connection with CLEC's UNE Local Loop order to the high voltage area.

- 8.1.3 The following types of UNE Loops will be provided at the rates, terms, and conditions set forth in this Attachment or Pricing Schedule.
 - 8.1.3.1 AT&T-21STATE 2-Wire Analog UNE Loop (Unbundled Voice Loop)
 - 8.1.3.1.1 2-Wire Analog UNE Loop is a transmission facility that supports analog voice frequency, voice band services with UNE Loop start signaling within the frequency spectrum of approximately 300 Hz and 3000 Hz.
 - 8.1.3.1.2 If CLEC requests one (1) or more 2-Wire Analog UNE Loops serviced by Integrated Digital Loop Carrier (IDLC), AT&T-21STATE will, where available, move the requested UNE Loop(s) to a spare, existing all-copper UNE Local Loop at no additional charge to CLEC. If, however, no spare UNE Local Loop is available, as defined above, AT&T-21STATE will notify CLEC of the lack of available facilities.
 - 8.1.3.2 AT&T-21STATE 4-Wire Analog UNE Loop
 - 8.1.3.2.1 A 4-Wire Analog UNE Loop is a transmission facility that provides a non-signaling voice band frequency spectrum of approximately 300 Hz to 3000 Hz. The 4-Wire Analog UNE Loop provides separate transmits and receive paths.
 - 8.1.3.3 AT&T-21STATE 2-Wire Digital UNE Loop/2-Wire ISDN
 - 8.1.3.3.1 A 2-Wire Digital UNE Loop is a transmission facility that supports Basic Rate ISDN (BRI) digital exchange services and will be provisioned according to industry standards.
 - 8.1.3.4 AT&T-21STATE DS1 UNE Loop
 - 8.1.3.4.1 A DS1 UNE Loop is a transmission facility that will support DS1 service including Primary Rate ISDN (PRI). A DS1 UNE Loop is a digital local loop having a total digital signal speed of 1.544 Mbps.
 - 8.1.3.4.2 DS1 UNE Loops will be offered and/or provided only where such UNE Loops have not been Declassified.
 - 8.1.3.4.3 The procedures set forth in Section 8.1.4.1 below will apply in the event DS1 UNE Loops are or have been Declassified.
 - 8.1.3.4.4 DS1 UNE Loop "Caps" AT&T-21STATE is not obligated to provide to CLEC more than ten (10) DS1 UNE Loops to any single Building in which DS1 UNE Loops have not been otherwise Declassified; accordingly, CLEC may not order or otherwise obtain, and CLEC will cease ordering unbundled DS1 UNE Loops once CLEC has already obtained ten DS1 UNE Loops at the same Building. If, notwithstanding this Section, CLEC submits such an order, at AT&T-21STATE's option it may accept or reject the order, but convert any requested DS1 UNE Loop(s) in excess of the Cap to Special Access; applicable Special Access charges will apply to CLEC for such DS1 UNE Loop(s) as of the date of provisioning.

8.1.3.5 AT&T-21STATE DS3 UNE Loop

8.1.3.5.1 A DS3 UNE Loop provides a digital transmission facility from an AT&T-21STATE central office to an End User's premises. A DS3 loop is a digital local loop having a total digital speed of 44.736 Mbps.

- 8.1.3.5.2 DS3 UNE Loops will be offered and/or provided only where such UNE Loops have not been Declassified.
- 8.1.3.5.3 The procedures set forth in Section 8.1.4.2 below will apply in the event DS3 UNE Loops are or have been Declassified.
- 8.1.3.5.4 DS3 UNE Loop "Caps" AT&T-21STATE is not obligated to provide to CLEC more than one (1) DS3 UNE Loop per requesting carrier to any single Building in which DS3 UNE Loops have not been otherwise Declassified; accordingly, CLEC may not order or otherwise obtain, and CLEC will cease ordering unbundled DS3 UNE Loops once CLEC has already obtained one DS3 UNE Loop at the same Building. If, notwithstanding this Section, CLEC submits such an order, at AT&T-21STATE's option it may accept or reject the order, but convert any requested DS3 UNE Loop(s) in excess of the Cap to Special Access; applicable Special Access charges will apply to CLEC for such DS3 UNE Loop(s) as of the date of provisioning.

8.1.3.6 FTTH/FTTC Loops

- 8.1.3.6.1 In new build (i.e., greenfield) areas, AT&T-21STATE is not required to provide access to any FTTH/FTTC Loops on an unbundled basis when AT&T-21STATE deploys any such Loop to a residential unit that previously has not been served by any Loop facility.
- 8.1.3.6.2 In Overbuild situations where AT&T-21STATE has deployed a FTTH or FTTC Loop parallel to, or in replacement of, an existing copper Loop facility and has not retired the copper Loop pursuant to 47 C.F.R § 51.319(a)(3)(iv), AT&T-21STATE is not required to provide access to any FTTH/FTTC Loops on an unbundled basis when AT&T-21STATE has deployed any such Loop parallel to, or in replacement of an existing copper Loop facility, except that:
 - 8.1.3.6.2.1 AT&T-21STATE will maintain the existing copper Loop connected to the particular End User's premises after deploying the FTTH/FTTC Loop and provide nondiscriminatory access to that copper Loop on an unbundled basis, unless AT&T-21STATE retires the copper Loop pursuant to 47 C.F.R. § 51.319(a)(3)(iv).
 - 8.1.3.6.2.2 When AT&T-21STATE maintains the existing copper Loops pursuant to 47 C.F.R. § 51.319(a)(3)(iii)(A), AT&T-21STATE need not incur any expenses to ensure that the existing copper Loop remains capable of transmitting signals prior to receiving a request for access pursuant to that section, in which case AT&T-21STATE shall restore the copper Loop to serviceable condition upon request.
 - 8.1.3.6.2.3 AT&T-21STATE may retire copper Loops that have been replaced with FTTH/FTTC facilities using the FCC's network disclosure requirements as set forth in Section 251(c)(5) of the Act and in §§ 51.325 through 51.335 and any applicable state requirements.

8.1.4 Declassification Procedure

8.1.4.1 DS1 UNE Loop – Subject to the Cap described in Section 8.1.3.4.4 above, AT&T-21STATE shall provide CLEC with access to a DS1 UNE Loop, where available, to any Building not served by a Wire Center with sixty thousand (60,000) or more business lines and four (4) or more fiber-based Collocators. Once a Wire Center exceeds these thresholds, no future DS1 Loop unbundling will be required in that Wire Center, or any Buildings served by that Wire Center, and DS1 UNE Loops in that Wire Center, or any Buildings served by that Wire Center, shall be Declassified and no longer available as UNEs under this Agreement. Accordingly, CLEC may not order or

- otherwise obtain, and CLEC will cease ordering DS1 UNE Loops in such Wire Center(s), or any Buildings served by such Wire Center(s).
- 8.1.4.2 DS3 UNE Loop Subject to the Cap described in Section 8.1.3.5.4 above, AT&T-21STATE shall provide CLEC with access to a DS3 UNELoop, where available, to any Building not served by a Wire Center with at least 38,000 business lines and at least four (4) fiber-based Collocators. Once a Wire Center exceeds these thresholds, no future DS3 UNE Loop unbundling will be required in that Wire Center, or any Buildings served by that Wire Center, and DS3 UNE Loops in that Wire Center, or any Buildings served by that Wire Center, shall be Declassified, and no longer available as UNEs under this Agreement. Accordingly, CLEC may not order or otherwise obtain, and CLEC will cease ordering DS3 UNE Loops in such Wire Center(s), or any Buildings served by such Wire Center(s).
- 8.1.4.3 Effect on Embedded Base Upon Declassification of DS1 UNE Loops and/or DS3 UNE Loops already purchased by CLEC as UNEs under this Agreement, AT&T-21STATE will provide written Notice to CLEC of such Declassification and proceed in accordance with Sections 14.0 below 15.0 below, and 16.0 below.
 - 8.1.4.3.1 Products provided by AT&T-21STATE in conjunction with such UNE Loops (e.g., cross-connects) shall also be subject to re-pricing under this Section and Section 14.0 below where such UNE Loops are Declassified.
- 8.1.4.4 The Parties agree that activity by AT&T-21STATE under this Section shall not be subject to the Network Disclosure Rules.

9.0 UNE DS1 and DS3 Dedicated Transport

- 9.1.1 Subject to Section 3.0 above of this Attachment, AT&T-21STATE shall provide DS1 (1.544 Mbps) and DS3 (44.736 Mbps) UDT under the following terms and conditions in this subsection.
- 9.1.2 For purposes of this Agreement, AT&T-21STATE is not obligated to provide CLEC with unbundled access to DS1/DS3 UDT that does not connect a pair of AT&T-21STATE Wire Centers.
- 9.1.3 AT&T-21STATE will be responsible for the engineering, provisioning, and maintenance of the underlying equipment and facilities that are used to provide DS1/DS3 UDT.
- 9.1.4 Subject to the Caps set forth in Section 9.1.6.2 below and Section 9.1.6.3 below, DS1/DS3 UDT will be provided only where such facilities exist at the time of CLEC's request, and only over Routes that are not or have not been Declassified.
- 9.1.5 DS1 and DS3 UDT includes, as follows:
 - 9.1.5.1 Multiplexing an option ordered in conjunction with DS1 or DS3 UDT that converts a circuit from higher to lower bandwidth, or from digital to voice grade. Multiplexing is only available when ordered at the same time as DS1 or DS3 UDT and at the rates set forth in the Pricing Schedule.
 - 9.1.5.2 DS3 UDT Caps AT&T-21STATE is not obligated to provide to CLEC more than twelve (12) DS3 UDT circuits on each Route on which DS3 Dedicated Transport has not been otherwise Declassified; accordingly, CLEC may not order or otherwise obtain, and CLEC will cease ordering unbundled DS3 Dedicated Transport once CLEC has already obtained twelve DS3 UDT circuits on the same Route. If, notwithstanding this Section, CLEC submits such an order, at AT&T-21STATE's option, it may accept or reject the order, but upon thirty (30) days' notice to CLEC, convert any requested DS3 UDT in excess of the Cap to Special Access; applicable Special Access charges will apply to CLEC for such DS3 Dedicated Transport circuits as of the date of provisioning.
 - 9.1.5.3 DS1 UDT Caps AT&T-21STATE is not obligated to provide to CLEC more than ten (10) DS1 251(c)(3) UDT circuits on each route on which DS1 Dedicated Transport has not been otherwise

Declassified; accordingly, CLEC may not order or otherwise obtain, and CLEC will cease ordering unbundled DS1 Dedicated Transport once CLEC has already obtained ten DS1 251(c)(3) UDT circuits on the same route. If, notwithstanding this Section, CLEC submits such an order, at AT&T-21STATE's option it may accept the order, but upon thirty (30) days' notice to CLEC, convert any requested DS1 251(c)(3) UDT in excess of the Cap to Special Access, and applicable Special Access charges will apply to CLEC for such DS1 Dedicated Transport circuits as of the date of provisioning.

9.1.6 Declassification Procedure

- 9.1.6.1 Wire Center "Tiers" For purposes of Sections 9.0 above and 10.0 below Wire Centers are classified into three "tiers" as follows:
 - 9.1.6.1.1 Tier 1 Wire Centers are those AT&T-21STATE Wire Centers that contain at least four (4) fiber-based Collocators, at least 38,000 business lines, or both. Tier 1 Wire Centers also are those AT&T-21STATE tandem switching locations that have no Line-Side switching facilities, but nevertheless serve as a point of traffic aggregation accessible by CLEC. Once a Wire Center is determined to be a Tier 1 Wire Center, that Wire Center is not subject to later reclassification as a Tier 2 or Tier 3 Wire Center.
 - 9.1.6.1.2 Tier 2 Wire Centers are those AT&T-21STATE Wire Centers that are not Tier 1 Wire Centers, but contain at least three (3) fiber-based Collocators, at least 24,000 business lines, or both. Once a Wire Center is determined to be a Tier 2 Wire Center, that Wire Center is not subject to later reclassification as a Tier 3 Wire Center.
 - 9.1.6.1.3 Tier 3 Wire Centers are those AT&T-21STATE Wire Centers that do not meet the criteria for Tier 1 or Tier 2 Wire Centers.
- 9.1.6.2 DS1 Dedicated Transport Declassification
 - 9.1.6.2.1 Subject to the Cap described in Section 9.1.5.3 above AT&T-21STATE shall provide CLEC with access to DS1 UDT on Routes, except Routes where both Wire Centers defining the Route are Tier 1 Wire Centers. As such, AT&T-21STATE must provide UNE DS1 Dedicated Transport under this Agreement only if a Wire Center at either end of a requested Route is not a Tier 1 Wire Center, or if neither is a Tier 1 Wire Center. DS1 Dedicated Transport circuits on Routes between Tier 1 Wire Centers are Declassified and no longer available as UNEs under this Agreement. Accordingly, CLEC may not order or otherwise obtain, and CLEC will cease ordering DS1 UNE Dedicated Transport on such Route(s).
- 9.1.6.3 DS3 Dedicated Transport Declassification
 - 9.1.6.3.1 Subject to the Cap described in 9.1.5.2 above, AT&T-21STATE shall provide CLEC with access to DS3 UDT, except on Routes where both Wire Centers defining the Route are either Tier 1 or Tier 2 Wire Centers. As such, AT&T-21STATE must provide DS3 UDT under this Agreement only if a Wire Center on either end of the requested Route is a Tier 3 Wire Center. If both Wire Centers defining a requested Route are either Tier 1 or Tier 2 Wire Centers, then DS3 Dedicated Transport circuits on such Routes are Declassified and no longer available as UNEs under this Agreement. Accordingly, CLEC may not order or otherwise obtain, and CLEC will cease ordering DS3 UNE Dedicated Transport on such Route(s).
- 9.1.6.4 Effect on Embedded Base Upon Declassification of DS1 Dedicated Transport or DS3 Dedicated Transport already purchased by CLEC as UNEs under this Agreement, AT&T-21STATE will provide written Notice to CLEC of such Declassification, and proceed in accordance with Sections 14.0 below, 15.0 below and 16.0 below.

- 9.1.6.4.1 Products provided by AT&T-21STATE in conjunction with UNE DS1 and DS3 Dedicated Transport (e.g., cross-connects) shall also be subject to re-pricing under the section where Dedicated Transport is Declassified.
- 9.1.6.5 The Parties agree that activity by AT&T-21STATE under this Section 9.1.7 above shall not be subject to the Network Disclosure Rules.

10.0 UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber

- 10.1 Subject to Section 4.0 above of this Attachment, AT&T-21STATE shall provide unbundled access to Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber under the following terms and conditions in this subsection. AT&T-21STATE is not required to provide UNE Loop and/or Dark Fiber Loop on an unbundled basis.
- 10.2 Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber is deployed, unlit optical fiber within AT&T-21STATE's network. Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber charges are set forth in the Pricing Schedule.
- At Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber segments in Routes that have not been Declassified, AT&T-21STATE will provide a UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber segment that is considered "spare" as defined in Sections 10.4 below. AT&T-21STATE is not obligated to provide CLEC with unbundled access to Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber that does not connect a pair of AT&T-21STATE Wire Centers. AT&T-21STATE will offer UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber to CLEC when CLEC has Collocation space in each AT&T-21STATE central office where the requested UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber(s) terminate.
- 10.4 Spare Dark Fiber Transport Inventory Availability and Condition:
 - 10.4.1 All available spare UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber will be provided as is. No conditioning will be offered.
 - 10.4.2 Spare Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber is fiber that can be spliced in all segments, point to point but not assigned. Spare Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber does not include maintenance spares, fibers set aside and documented for AT&T-21STATE's forecasted growth, defective fibers, or fibers subscribed to by other Telecommunications Carriers.
 - 10.4.3 CLEC will not obtain any more than twenty-five percent (25%) of the spare UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber contained in the requested segment during any two (2) year period.
- 10.5 CLEC requesting UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber must submit a Dark Fiber Facility Inquiry, providing CLEC's specific point-to-point (A to Z) dark fiber requirements. Rates for the Dark Fiber Facility Inquiry are as set forth in the Pricing Schedule.
- 10.6 For Quantities and Time Frames for ordering UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber, refer to the AT&T CLEC Online website.
- 10.7 Right of Revocation of Access to UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber:
 - 10.7.1 Right of revocation of access to UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber is distinguishable from Declassification. For clarification purposes, AT&T-21STATE's right of revocation of access under this Section applies even when the affected Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber remains a UNE, subject to unbundling obligations under Section 251(c)(3) of the Act, in which case CLEC's rights to the affected network element may be revoked as provided in this Section.
 - 10.7.2 Should CLEC not utilize the fiber strand(s) subscribed to within the twelve (12) month period following the date AT&T-21STATE provided the fiber(s), AT&T-21STATE may revoke CLEC's access to the UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber and recover those fiber facilities and return them to AT&T-21STATE's inventory.
 - 10.7.3 AT&T-21STATE may reclaim from CLEC the right to use UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber, whether or not such fiber is being utilized by CLEC, upon twelve (12) months written Notice to CLEC. If the reclaimed UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber is not otherwise Declassified during the Notice period, AT&T-21STATE will provide an alternative facility for CLEC with the same bandwidth CLEC was using prior to reclaiming the facility. AT&T-21STATE must also demonstrate upon CLEC's request that the reclaimed

- Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber will be needed to meet AT&T-21STATE's bandwidth requirements within the twelve (12) months following the revocation.
- 10.8 Access Methods Specific to UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber:
 - 10.8.1 The termination point for UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber at central offices will be in an AT&T-21STATE-approved splitter shelf. This arrangement allows for non-intrusive testing.
 - 10.8.2 At central offices, UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber terminates on a fiber distribution frame, or equivalent, in the central office. CLEC access is provided via Collocation.
- 10.9 For Installation and Maintenance for UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber, refer to AT&T's CLEC Online website.
 - 10.9.1 AT&T-21STATE will install termination points and place the fiber jumpers from the fiber optic terminals to the termination point. CLEC will run its fiber jumpers from the termination point (1x2, 90-10 optical splitter) to CLEC.
- 10.10 Dark Fiber Transport Declassification:
 - 10.10.1 AT&T-21STATE shall provide CLEC with access to UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber, except on Routes where both Wire Centers defining the Route are either Tier 1 or Tier 2 Wire Centers, as described in Section 14.0 below As such, AT&T-21STATE must provide UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber under this Agreement only if a Wire Center on either end of the requested Route is a Tier 3 Wire Center. If both Wire Centers defining a requested Route are either Tier 1 or Tier 2 Wire Centers, then Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber circuits on such Routes are Declassified and no longer available as UNEs under this Agreement. Accordingly, CLEC may not order or otherwise obtain, and CLEC will cease ordering UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber on such Route(s).
 - 10.10.2 Effect on Embedded Base Upon Declassification of Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber already purchased by CLEC as UNEs under this Agreement, AT&T-21STATE will provide written Notice to CLEC of such Declassification, and proceed in accordance with Section 14.0 below. At the end of the Notice period under that Section, provision of the affected Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber to CLEC will be terminated without further obligation of AT&T-21STATE.
 - 10.10.3 Products provided by AT&T-21STATE in conjunction with UNE Dedicated Transport Dark Fiber, if any, shall also be subject to termination under this Section where such fiber is Declassified.
 - 10.10.4 The Parties agree that activity by AT&T-21STATE under this Section shall not be subject to the Network Disclosure Rules.

11.0 Routine Network Modifications for UNE Loops, UNE DS1, DS3 and Dark Fiber Dedicated Transport

- 11.1.1 AT&T-21STATE shall make Routine Network Modifications (RNM) to UNE Loop and UNE DS1, DS3, and Dark Fiber Dedicated Transport facilities used by CLEC where the requested UNE facility has already been constructed. AT&T-21STATE shall perform RNM to UNE Loop and UNE DS1, DS3, and Dark Fiber Dedicated Transport facilities in a nondiscriminatory fashion, without regard to whether the UNE facility being accessed was constructed on behalf, or in accordance with the specifications, of any carrier.
- 11.1.2 A "Routine Network Modification" is an activity that AT&T-21STATE regularly undertakes for its own customers. RNM include rearranging or splicing of existing cable; adding an equipment case; adding a doubler or repeater; adding a smart jack; installing a repeater shelf; adding a line card; deploying a new multiplexer or reconfiguring an existing multiplexer; and attaching electronic and other equipment that AT&T-21STATE ordinarily attaches to activate such UNE Loops or Transport facilities for its own retail End Users, under the same conditions and in the same manner that AT&T-21STATE does for its own End Users. RNM may entail activities such as accessing manholes, deploying bucket trucks to reach aerial cable and installing equipment casings. AT&T-21STATE will place drops in the same manner as it does for its own End Users.
- 11.1.3 RNM do not include constructing new UNE Loops; or UNE DS1, DS3, or Dark Fiber Dedicated Transport; installing new cable or fiber; securing permits or rights-of-way; constructing and/or placing new manholes or

- conduits; installing new terminals; or removing or reconfiguring packetized transmission facility. Nor do RNM include the provision of electronics for the purpose of lighting dark fiber (i.e., optronics). AT&T-21STATE is not obligated to perform those activities for CLEC.
- 11.1.4 AT&T-21STATE shall determine whether and how to perform RNM using the same network or outside plant engineering principles that would be applied in providing service to AT&T-21STATE's retail End Users.
- 11.1.5 AT&T-21STATE has no obligation to build Time Division Multiplexing (TDM) capability into new packet-based networks or into existing packet-based networks that never had TDM capability.
- 11.1.6 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, AT&T-21STATE's obligations with respect to RNM apply only where the UNE Loop and Transport transmission facilities are subject to unbundling and do not apply to FTTH UNE Loops or FTTC UNE Loops.
- 11.1.7 AT&T-21STATE shall provide RNM at the rates, terms and conditions set forth in this Attachment and in the Pricing Schedule or at rates to be determined on an individual case basis (ICB) or through the Special Construction (SC) process. AT&T-21STATE will impose charges for RNM in instances where such charges are not included in any costs already recovered through existing, applicable recurring and non-recurring charges. The Parties agree that the RNM for which AT&T-21STATE is not recovering costs in existing recurring and non-recurring charges, and for which costs will be imposed on CLEC as an ICB/SC include, but are not limited to: (i) adding an equipment case, (ii) adding a doubler or repeater including associated line card(s), (iii) installing a repeater shelf, and any other necessary work and parts associated with a repeater shelf, and (iv) where applicable, deploying multiplexing equipment, to the extent such equipment is not present on the UNE Loop or Transport facility when ordered.

12.0 911/E911 Database

12.1.1 Access to the AT&T-21STATE 911/E911 call-related databases will be provided as described in Attachment 05 - 911/E911.

13.0 Operations Support Systems (OSS) Functions

13.1.1 Operations Support Systems Functions consist of pre-ordering, ordering, provisioning, maintenance and repair, and billing functions supported by AT&T-21STATE's databases and information. AT&T-21STATE will provide CLEC access to its OSS Functions as outlined in Attachment 07 - Operations Support Systems (OSS).

14.0 Non-Impaired Wire Center Criteria and Related Processes

- AT&T-21STATE has designated and posted, to AT&T CLEC Online website, the Wire Centers where it contends the thresholds for DS1 and DS3 Unbundled High-Capacity UNE Loops (as defined pursuant to Rule 51.319(a)(4) and Rule 51.319(a)(5) and for Tier 1 and Tier 2 Non-Impaired Wire Centers as defined pursuant to Rule 51.319(e)(3)(i) and Rule 51.319(e)(3)(ii)) have been met.
- 14.2 Commission-approved Wire Center Lists:
 - 14.2.1 In states where the Commission has already determined that a Wire Center is properly designated as a Wire Center meeting the thresholds set forth pursuant to Rule 51.319(a)(4), Rule 51.319(a)(5), Rule 51.319(e)(3)(i) and Rule 51.319(e)(3)(ii), CLEC may no longer self-certify or request DS1/DS3 High-Capacity UNE Loops, DS1/DS3 Dedicated Transport or Dark Fiber Dedicated Transport arrangements declassified by the non-impairment status of the Wire Center in such Wire Center.
- 14.3 Wire Center Lists Pending Commission Approval:
 - 14.3.1 In states where the Commission has not previously determined, in any proceeding, that a Wire Center is properly designated as a Wire Center meeting the thresholds set forth pursuant to Rule 51.319(a)(4), Rule 51.319(a)(5), Rule 51.319(e)(3)(i) and Rule 51.319(e)(3)(ii), AT&T-21STATE's designations shall be treated as controlling (even if CLEC believes the list is inaccurate) for purposes of transition and ordering unless

CLEC provides a self-certification as outlined below. If a CLEC withdraws its self-certification after a dispute has been filed with the Commission, but before the Commission has made a determination regarding the wire center designation, the wire center designation(s) that were the subject of the dispute will be treated as though the Commission approved AT&T-21STATE's designations.

14.4 Self-Certifications:

- 14.4.1 CLEC shall perform a reasonably diligent inquiry to determine whether, to the best of CLEC's knowledge, the Wire Center meets the non-impairment thresholds as set forth pursuant to Rule 51.319(a)(4), Rule 51.319(a)(5), Rule 51.319(e)(3)(i) and Rule 51.319(e)(3)(ii).
- 14.4.2 If, based on its reasonably diligent inquiry, the CLEC disputes the AT&T-21STATE Wire Center non-impairment designation, the CLEC will provide a self-certification to AT&T-21STATE identifying the Wire Center(s) for which it is self-certifying. To self-certify, CLEC can send a letter to AT&T-21STATE claiming Self Certification or CLEC may elect to self-certify using a written or electronic notification sent to AT&T-21STATE.
- 14.4.3 If CLEC makes such a self-certification, and CLEC is otherwise entitled to the ordered element under the Agreement, then AT&T-21STATE shall provision the requested facilities in accordance with CLEC's order and within AT&T-21STATE's standard ordering interval applicable to such facilities.
- 14.4.4 If AT&T-21STATE in error rejects CLEC orders, where CLEC has provided self certification in accordance with this Section of this Agreement, AT&T-21STATE will modify its systems to accept such orders within a reasonable period of time after receipt of CLEC notification to AT&T-21STATE.
- 14.4.5 CLEC may not submit a self-certification for a Wire Center after the transition period for the DS1/DS3 UNE Loops and/or DS1/DS3 Dedicated Transport and/or Dark Fiber Dedicated Transport impacted by the designation of the Wire Center has passed.
- 14.5 CLEC may not self-certify that it is entitled to obtain Unbundled DS1/DS3 UNE Loops or Unbundled DS1/DS3 Dedicated Transport at a location where CLEC has met the volume Cap set forth in Sections 8.1.3.4.4 above and 8.1.3.5.4 above (for DS1/DS3 UNE Loops) and 9.1.5.3 above and 9.1.5.2 above (for DS1/DS3 Dedicated Transport).
- 14.6 Until CLEC provides a self-certification for High-Capacity UNE Loops and/or Transport for such Wire Center designations, CLEC will not submit High Capacity UNE Loop and/or Transport orders based on the Wire Center designation, and if no self-certification is provided will transition any remaining Embedded Base of DS1 and DS3 UNE Loop and Transport and Dark Fiber Transport arrangements affected by the designation by disconnecting or transitioning to an alternate facility or arrangement, if available, within thirty (30) calendar days of executing this Agreement. If CLEC fails to disconnect or transition to an alternate facility or arrangement within such thirty (30) calendar day period, AT&T-21STATE may disconnect such circuits or beginning billing CLEC the equivalent special access rate. If no equivalent special access rate exists, a true-up will be determined using the Transitional Rates.
- 14.7 AT&T-21STATE will update the AT&T CLEC Online website posted list and will advise CLECs of such posting via Accessible Letter, which term for the purposes of this Section above of this Agreement shall be deemed to mean an Accessible Letter issued after the Effective Date of this Agreement, as set forth in this Section 14.0 above of this Agreement.
- 14.8 If it desires to do so, AT&T-21STATE can dispute the self-certification and associated CLEC orders for facilities pursuant to the following procedures:
 - 14.8.1 AT&T-21STATE will notify CLEC of its intent to dispute CLEC's self-certification within thirty (30) calendar days of CLEC's self-certification or within thirty (30) calendar days of the Effective Date of this Agreement, whichever is later.
 - 14.8.2 AT&T-21STATE will file the dispute for resolution with the state Commission within sixty (60) calendar days of CLEC's self-certification or within sixty (60) calendar days of the Effective Date of this Agreement, whichever is later.
 - 14.8.3 AT&T-21STATE will notify CLEC of the filing of such a dispute via Accessible Letter.

- 14.8.4 If the self-certification dispute is filed with the state Commission for resolution, the Parties will not oppose requests for intervention by other CLECs if such request is related to the disputed Wire Center designation(s). The Parties agree to urge the state Commission to adopt a case schedule resulting in the prompt resolution of the dispute.
- During the timeframe of any dispute resolution proceeding, AT&T-21STATE shall continue to provide the High-Capacity UNE Loop or Transport facility in question to CLEC at the rates in the Pricing Schedule.
- 14.10 If CLEC withdraws its self-certification, or if the state Commission determines through arbitration or otherwise that CLEC was not entitled to the provisioned DS1/DS3 UNE Loops or DS1/DS3 Dedicated Transport or Dark Fiber Dedicated Transport under Section 251, the rates paid by CLEC for the affected UNE Loop or Transport shall be subject to true-up as follows:
 - 14.10.1 For Wire Centers designated by AT&T-21STATE prior to March 11, 2005 and
 - 14.10.2 For the affected UNE Loop/Transport element(s) installed prior to March 11, 2005,
 - 14.10.2.1 CLEC will provide a true-up calculated using a beginning date of March 11, 2005 based on the FCC transitional rates which are the rates in effect at the time of the non-impairment designations plus fifteen percent (15%) ("Transitional Rates"). If affected UNE Loops/Transport element(s) remain in place after the end of the initial TRRO transition period, CLEC will also provide a true-up for the period after the end of initial TRRO transition period calculated using the equivalent special access rates during the period between the end of the initial transition period and the date the circuit is actually transitioned. If no equivalent special access rate exists, a true-up will be determined using the Transitional Rates. The applicable equivalent special access rate/Transitional Rates as described above will continue to apply until the facility has been transitioned.
 - 14.10.2.2 For the affected UNE Loop/Transport element(s) installed after March 11, 2005, CLEC will provide a true-up to an equivalent special access rate as of the later of the date billing began for the provisioned element or thirty (30) calendar days after AT&T-21STATE's Notice of non-impairment. If no equivalent special access rate exists, a true-up will be determined using the Transitional Rates. The applicable equivalent special access rate/Transitional Rates will continue to apply until the facility has been transitioned.
 - 14.10.2.3 For Wire Centers designated by AT&T-21STATE after March 11, 2005:
 - 14.10.2.3.1 For affected UNE Loop/Transport elements ordered before AT&T-21STATE's Wire Center designation,
 - 14.10.2.3.1.1 if the applicable transition period is within the initial TRRO transition period described in Section 15.0 below of this Agreement, CLEC will provide a true-up during the period between the date that is thirty (30) calendar days after AT&T-21STATE's Notice of non-impairment and the date the circuit is transitioned to the Transitional Rates.
 - 14.10.2.3.1.2if the applicable transition period is after the initial TRRO transition period described in Section 14.1 above of this Agreement has expired, CLEC will provide a true-up based on the Transitional Rates between the date that is thirty (30) calendar days after AT&T-21STATE's Notice of non-impairment and the end of the applicable transition period described in Section 15.1 below and the equivalent special access rates during the period between the end of the initial transition period and the date the circuit is actually transitioned. If no equivalent special access rate exists, a true-up will be determined using the Transitional Rates. The applicable equivalent special access/Transitional Rates as described above will continue to apply until the facility has been transitioned.

- 14.10.2.3.2 For affected UNE Loop/Transport elements ordered after AT&T-21STATE's Wire Center designation, CLEC will provide a true-up for the affected UNE Loop/Transport element(s) to an equivalent special access rate for the affected UNE Loop/Transport element(s) as of the later of the date billing began for the provisioned element or thirty (30) calendar days after AT&T-21STATE's Notice of non-impairment. If no equivalent special access rate exists, a true-up will be determined using the Transitional Rates. The applicable equivalent special access/Transitional Rates will continue to apply until the facility has been transitioned.
- 14.10.3 In the event of a dispute following CLEC's Self-Certification, upon request by the Commission or CLEC, AT&T-21STATE will make available, subject to the appropriate state or federal protective order, and other reasonable safeguards, all documentation and all data upon which AT&T-21STATE intends to rely, which will include the detailed business line information for the AT&T-21STATE Wire Center or centers that are the subject of the dispute.

15.0 <u>Future Wire Center Designations</u>

- The parties recognize that Wire Centers that AT&T-21STATE had not designated as meeting the FCC's non-impairment thresholds as of March 11, 2005, may meet those thresholds in the future. In the event that a Wire Center that is not currently designated as meeting one (1) or more of the FCC's non-impairment thresholds, meets one (1) or more of these thresholds at a later date, AT&T-21STATE may add the Wire Center to the list of designated Wire Centers and the Parties will use the following process:
 - 15.1.1 AT&T-21STATE may update the Wire Center list as changes occur.
 - 15.1.2 To designate a Wire Center that had previously not met one (1) or more of the FCC's impairment thresholds but subsequently does so, AT&T-21STATE will provide notification to CLEC via Accessible Letter and by a posting on AT&T CLEC Online website.
 - 15.1.3 AT&T-21STATE will continue to accept CLEC orders for impacted DS1/DS3 UNE Loops, DS1/DS3 Dedicated Transport and/or Dark Fiber Dedicated Transport without requiring CLEC self-certification for thirty (30) calendar days after the date the Accessible Letter is issued.
 - 15.1.4 In the event the CLEC disagrees with AT&T-21STATE's determination, CLEC will have sixty (60) calendar days from the issuance of the Accessible Letter to dispute AT&T-21STATE's Wire Center determination by providing a self-certification to AT&T-21STATE.
 - 15.1.5 If the CLEC does not use the self-certification process described in Section 15.1.4 above to self-certify against AT&T-21STATE's Wire Center designation within sixty (60) calendar days of the issuance of the Accessible Letter, CLEC must transition all circuits that have been declassified by the Wire Center designation(s) by disconnecting or transitioning to an alternate facility or arrangement, if available, within thirty (30) calendar days ending on the ninetieth (90th) day after the issuance of the Accessible Letter providing the Wire Center designation of non-impairment; no additional notification from AT&T-21STATE will be required. CLEC may not obtain new DS1/DS3 UNE Loops, DS1/DS3 Dedicated Transport and/or Dark Fiber Dedicated Transport in Wire Centers and/or Routes where such circuits have been declassified during the applicable transition period. If CLEC fails to disconnect or transition to an alternate facility or arrangement within such thirty (30) day period, AT&T-21STATE may disconnect such circuits or beginning billing CLEC the equivalent special access rate. If no equivalent special access rate exists, a true-up will be determined using the transitional rates set forth in Section 15.2 below.
 - 15.1.6 If CLEC does provide self-certification to dispute AT&T-21STATE's designation determination within sixty (60) calendar days of the issuance of the Accessible Letter, AT&T-21STATE may dispute CLEC's self-certification as described in Section 14.8 above of this Agreement and AT&T-21STATE will accept and provision the applicable UNE Loop and Transport orders for the CLEC providing the self certification during a dispute resolution process.

During the applicable transition period, the transition rates paid will be rates in effect at the time of the non-impairment designations plus fifteen percent (15%).

16.0 <u>Transition Procedures of DS1/DS3 UNE Loops, DS1/DS3 Dedicated Transport or Dark Fiber Dedicated Transport Arrangements Impacted by Wire Center Designation(s)</u>

- The provisions of Section 14.1 above of this Attachment shall apply to the transition of DS1/DS3 UNE Loops, DS1/DS3 Dedicated Transport or Dark Fiber Dedicated Transport arrangements impacted by Wire Center designation(s). As outlined in Section 14.1 above of this Attachment, requested transitions of DS1/DS3 High Capacity UNE Loops, DS1/DS3 Dedicated Transport or Dark Fiber Dedicated Transport arrangements shall be performed in a manner that reasonably minimizes the disruption or degradation to CLEC's End User's service, and all applicable charges shall apply. Cross-connects provided by AT&T-21STATE in conjunction with such UNE Loops and/or Transport shall be billed at applicable wholesale rates (e.g., prior to transition, cross connects will be billed at transitional rates, after transition, if conversion is to an access product, cross connects will be billed at applicable access rates). Cross-connects that are not associated with such transitioned DS1/DS3 High-Capacity UNE Loops, DS1/DS3 Dedicated Transport or Dark Fiber Dedicated Transport arrangements shall not be re-priced.
- AT&T-21STATE will process CLEC orders for DS1/DS3 UNE Loops, DS1/DS3 Dedicated Transport, or Dark Fiber Transport conversion or disconnection. AT&T-21STATE will not convert or disconnect these services prior to the end of the applicable transitional period unless specifically requested by the CLEC; however, CLEC is responsible for ensuring that it submits timely orders in order to complete the transition by the end of applicable transitional period in an orderly manner.
- A Building that is served by both an impaired Wire Center and a non impaired Wire Center and that is not located in the serving area for the non-impaired Wire Center will continue to have affected elements available from the impaired Wire Center and support incremental moves, adds, and changes otherwise permitted by the Agreement, as amended.
- Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Agreement, including any amendments to this Agreement, at the end of the applicable transitional period, unless CLEC has submitted a disconnect/discontinuance LSR or ASR, as applicable, under Section 14.4.1 above of this Agreement, and if CLEC and AT&T-21STATE have failed to reach agreement under Section 14.4.1 above of this Agreement as to a substitute service arrangement or element, then AT&T-21STATE may, at its sole option, disconnect DS1/DS3 UNE Loops, DS1/DS3 Dedicated Transport or Dark Fiber Dedicated Transport, whether previously provided alone or in combination with or as part of any other arrangement, or convert the subject element(s), whether alone or in combination with or as part of any other arrangement to an analogous resale or access service, if available, at rates applicable to such analogous service or arrangement.

Attachment 14 - xDSL Loops/AT&T-21STATE Page 1 of 5 AIRUS Version: 2Q16 - CLEC ICA – 06/22/16

ATTACHMENT 14 – xDSL Loops

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| Section | <u>1</u> | Page Number |
|---------|--|-------------|
| 1.0 | Introduction | |
| 2.0 | General Provisions | |
| 3.0 | Product Specific Service Delivery Provisions | |

Version: 2Q16 - CLEC ICA - 06/22/16

1.0 Introduction

AT&T-21STATE will make available xDSL Loops and xDSL/Unbundled Copper Subloop (UCSL) Subloops for the provision of xDSL-based services or line splitting arrangements provided by CLEC in accordance with the FCC's Triennial Review Order and associated lawful and effective implementing rules, 47 C.F.R. §51.319(a)(1)(i)-(iv) and (b)(1), as such rules may be modified from time to time.

2.0 General Provisions

- 2.1 AT&T-21STATE will provide xDSL Loops and xDSL/UCSL Subloops for CLEC to deploy xDSL technologies presumed acceptable for deployment or non-standard xDSL technologies as defined in this Agreement and as provided for under the applicable lawful and effective FCC rules, 47 C.F.R. §51.230, as such rule may be modified from time to time.
- 2.2 AT&T-21STATE will not guarantee that an xDSL Loop or xDSL/UCSL Subloops ordered by CLEC will perform as desired by CLEC for xDSL based services, but will guarantee that Loops will be provisioned to meet basic metallic Loop parameters, including continuity and pair balance. CLEC shall designate on its Local Service Request (LSR), at CLEC's sole option, what Loop conditioning AT&T-21STATE is to perform in provisioning the order.
- 2.3 The Parties shall comply with the FCC's lawful and effective spectrum management rules, 47 C.F.R. §51.231-233, as such rules may be modified from time to time. Refer to AT&T CLEC Online website for specific processes addressing Spectrum Management.
- 2.4 Maintenance, Repair and Testing:
 - 2.4.1 AT&T-21STATE shall provide Maintenance Repair and Testing in accordance with the lawful and effective requirements of 47 C.F.R. §51.319(a)(1)(iii) and as outlined on the AT&T CLEC Online website and within Attachment 07 Operations Support Systems (OSS).
 - Line and Station Transfer (LST): For a loop currently in service where trouble ticket resolution has identified that excessive bridged tap(s), load coil(s) and/or repeater(s) are on the loop and transferring to a new loop is a solution identified by AT&T-12STATE to resolve a trouble, AT&T-12STATE, at its sole option, may perform an LST to resolve the identified trouble. In the event that a request for conditioning is received from the CLEC on a loop currently in service and AT&T-12STATE determines that an LST can be performed, the AT&T-12STATE LOC will contact the CLEC to inform it of the decision to perform an LST in lieu of CLEC's requested conditioning. In such case, the charge for the LST set forth in the Pricing Schedule shall apply in lieu of any loop conditioning charges which would have applied had the requested conditioning been performed. If, however, the LST does not resolve the reported trouble and the trouble is determined to be an AT&T-12STATE network-related problem, then CLEC will not be charged the LST rate or for AT&T-12STATE's resolution of the trouble. If, however, the trouble is found not to be an AT&T-12STATE network-related problem, then CLEC shall pay the Maintenance of Service charges referenced in the Pricing Schedule, in addition to the applicable LST charge.

3.0 Product Specific Service Delivery Provisions

- 3.1 Loop Makeup Information and Ordering:
 - 3.1.1 At the CLEC's request, AT&T-21STATE will provide CLEC with nondiscriminatory access to its Loop makeup information as it exists in AT&T-21STATE's database and records via:
 - 3.1.1.1 a mechanized Loop makeup for near real-time access to data available electronically; or
 - 3.1.1.2 manual Loop makeup for information that may not be available electronically.
 - 3.1.2 CLEC will be given nondiscriminatory access to the same Loop makeup information that AT&T-21STATE is providing to any other CLEC, AT&T-21STATE's retail or wholesale operations and/or its advanced services Affiliate.
 - 3.1.2.1 In the AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE region, CLEC will have access to Loop makeup information only on facilities owned or controlled by AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE or controlled by the requesting CLEC.
 - 3.1.3 AT&T-21STATE does not guarantee accuracy or reliability of the Loop make up information provided. CLEC may obtain Loop makeup information according to the terms and conditions described on the AT&T CLEC Online website incorporated herein by reference, as may be amended from time to time.

- 3.2 Provisioning Intervals:
 - 3.2.1 AT&T-21STATE's provisioning intervals per order per End User location shall be the intervals set forth on the AT&T CLEC Online website.
- 3.3 Loop Conditioning (a.k.a. Line Conditioning in AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE):
 - 3.3.1 AT&T-21STATE will condition xDSL Loops and xDSL/UCSL Subloops in accordance with the lawful and effective requirements of 47 C.F.R. §51.319(a)(1)(ii).
 - 3.3.2 All modifications for Loop Conditioning/Line Conditioning in this section will be performed at the rates set forth in the Pricing Schedule.
 - 3.3.3 AT&T-21STATE shall provide Line Conditioning on 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loops, as requested by CLEC, even in instances where AT&T-21STATE does not provide advanced services to the End User on that 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop.
 - 3.3.4 AT&T-21STATE will not modify a 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop in such a way that it no longer meets the technical parameters of the original 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop type e.g., voice grade, etc., being ordered.
 - 3.3.5 In AT&T-12STATE (i) If load coils, repeaters or excessive bridged tap are present on a loop less than 12,000 feet in actual loop length, conditioning to remove these elements will be performed without request; (ii) if the loop qualification indicates conditioning is available on a loop that is 12,000 feet in actual loop length or greater, CLEC may request that no conditioning be performed or that AT&T-12STATE perform some or all of the available loop conditioning to remove excessive bridged tap, load coils and/or repeaters at the rates set forth in the Pricing Schedule. CLEC may obtain loop conditioning information according to the terms and conditions described in the AT&T CLEC Online website; incorporated herein by reference, as may be modified from time to time.
 - 3.3.6 AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE will remove load coils only on copper 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loops that are equal to or less than eighteen thousand (18,000) feet in length. AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE will remove load coils on copper 251(c)(3) Unbundled Subloops where the total loop distance (feeder plus distribution) from the AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE Central Office to the End User is equal to or less than 18,000 feet or, if there is no copper feeder, the distance from the remote terminal (RT) to the End User is equal to or less than 18,000 feet.
 - 3.3.7 For any copper 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop being ordered by CLEC which has over six thousand (6,000) feet of combined bridged tap will be modified, upon request from CLEC, so that the 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop will have a maximum of six thousand (6,000) feet of bridged tap. This modification will be performed at no additional charge to CLEC. In AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE loop conditioning orders that require the removal of bridged tap that serves no network design purpose on a copper 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop that will result in a combined total of bridged tap between two thousand five hundred (2,500) and six thousand (6,000) feet will be performed at the rates set forth in the Pricing Schedule. CLEC may request removal of any unnecessary and non-Excessive bridged tap (bridged tap between zero (0) and two thousand five hundred (2,500) feet which serves no network design purpose), at rates pursuant to AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE's Special Construction (SC) Process, (which is a part of the service inquiry process), as mutually agreed to by the Parties.
 - 3.3.8 If CLEC requests Unbundled Loop Modification (ULM) on a reserved facility for a new 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop order, AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE may perform a pair change and provision a different 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop facility in lieu of the reserved facility with ULM if feasible. The 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop provisioned will meet or exceed specifications of the requested 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop facility as modified. CLEC will not be charged for ULM if a different 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop is provisioned. For 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loops that require a Design Layout Report (DLR) or its equivalent, AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9 STATE will provide LMU detail of the 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop provisioned.
 - 3.3.9 CLEC shall request 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop make up information pursuant to this Attachment prior to submitting a Service Inquiry, in accordance to the terms and conditions described in the AT&T CLEC Online website, and/or a Local Service Request (LSR) for the 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop type that CLEC desires AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE to condition.

- 3.3.10 When requesting ULM for a 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop that AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE has previously provisioned for CLEC, CLEC will submit a Service Inquiry to AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE. If a spare 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop facility that meets the 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop modification specifications requested by CLEC is available at the location for which the ULM was requested, CLEC will have the option to change the 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop facility to the qualifying spare facility rather than to provide ULM. In the event that AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE changes the 251(c)(3) Unbundled Loop facility in lieu of providing ULM, CLEC will not be charged for ULM but will only be charged the service order charges for submitting an order.
- 3.4 Loops and Subloops available under this Attachment are further identified in the Pricing Schedule and AT&T CLEC Online website.
- 3.5 Pricing/Rates:
 - 3.5.1 The rates applicable to xDSL Loops, xDSL/UCSL Subloops, and the associated charges including without limitation, the applicable service order charges and charges for mechanized and manual Loop qualification, Loop conditioning and cross-connects are set forth in the Pricing Schedule.
 - 3.5.2 In those instances specified herein, or in the event that AT&T-21STATE agrees to perform any additional work on CLEC's behalf that is not explicitly addressed in this Attachment or for work performed outside of standard business hours, CLEC shall pay Maintenance of Service charges as outlined on the AT&T CLEC Online website and within Attachment 07 Operations Support Systems (OSS).

Attachment 15 - Coordinated Hot Cut/AT&T-21STATE
Page 1 of 3
AIRUS
Version: 4Q15 - CLEC ICA - 10/20/15

ATTACHMENT 15 – COORDINATED HOT CUT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| Section | | <u>Page Number</u> | |
|---------|---|--------------------|--|
| 1.0 | Introduction | 3 | |
| 2.0 | Definitions | 3 | |
| 3.0 | CHC and OC (CHC/OC) Service Description | 3 | |
| 4.0 | CHC/OC Pricing | 3 | |
| 5.0 | Order Coordination-Time Specific (OC-TS) AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE On | lv3 | |

1.0 Introduction

1.1 This Attachment sets forth terms and conditions for Coordinated Hot Cut (CHC) provided by AT&T-12STATE and for Order Coordination (OC) and Order Coordination-Time Specific (OC-TS) provided by AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE.

2.0 Definitions

- 2.1 "Conversion of Service" means the matching of the disconnect of one Telecommunications product or service with the installation of another Telecommunications product or service.
- 2.2 "Designated Installation" means an installation of service occurring at a specific time of day as specified.

3.0 CHC and OC (CHC/OC) Service Description

- 3.1 CHC/OC is an optional manual service offering that permits CLEC to request a Designated Installation and/or Conversion of Service during or after normal business hours.
- 3.2 CHC/OC allows the Parties to coordinate the installation of the SL2 Loops (AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE), Unbundled Digital Loops and other Loops where CHC/OC may be purchased as an option, to CLEC's facilities in order to limit the time an End User may be without service. CHC/OC is available when the Loop is provisioned over an existing circuit that is currently providing service to the End User. CHC/OC for physical conversions will be scheduled at AT&T-21STATE's discretion during normal working hours on the committed due date.
- 3.3 CLEC will initiate the beginning of a CHC/OC by contacting the appropriate coordination center. This special request enables CLEC to schedule and coordinate particular provisioning requirements with AT&T-21STATE.
- 3.4 AT&T-21STATE may limit the number of service orders that can be coordinated based on workload and resources available. AT&T-21STATE shall approve the CHC/OC request on a non-discriminatory basis, by requesting carrier, and on a first come first served basis.
- 3.5 AT&T-21STATE reserves the right to suspend the availability of CHC/OC service during unanticipated heavy workload/activity periods. Heavy workload includes any unanticipated volume of work that impacts AT&T-21STATE's ability to provide its baseline service. Where time permits, AT&T-21STATE will make every effort to notify CLEC when such unanticipated activities occur.

4.0 CHC/OC Pricing

- 4.1 CHC/OC is a time sensitive labor operation. Total charges are determined by a number of factors including the volume of lines, day of the week, and the time of day requested for the coordinated cut.
- 4.2 When CLEC orders CHC/OC service, AT&T-21STATE shall charge and CLEC agrees to pay for CHC/OC service at the "additional labor" or "Time and Material" rates set forth in the Pricing Schedule.
- 4.3 In the event AT&T-21STATE fails to meet a CHC/OC service commitment for reasons within the control of AT&T-21STATE, AT&T-21STATE will not charge CLEC a CHC/OC service charge. However, in the event AT&T-21STATE misses a CHC/OC service commitment due to reasons outside of AT&T-21STATE's control, including but not limited to actions of CLEC, its agent or End User, the CHC/OC service charge will still apply. For example, if CLEC requests any change to an order with CHC/OC service including, but not limited to, no access to the CLEC's End User's premises, or CLEC/End User not ready to proceed with the order, the CHC/OC service charge will apply and AT&T-21STATE will not be obligated to ensure a CHC/OC for that order.

5.0 Order Coordination-Time Specific (OC-TS) AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE Only

OC-TS is a chargeable option for all Loops except Unbundled Copper Loops (UCL) and is billed in addition to the OC charge. CLEC may specify a time between 9:00 a.m. and 4:00 p.m. (local time) Monday through Friday, excluding AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE's holidays. If CLEC specifies a time outside this window, or selects a time or quantity of loops that requires AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE technicians to work outside normal work hours, overtime charges will apply in addition to the OC and OC-TS charges. Overtime charges will be applied based on the amount of overtime worked and in accordance with the rates set forth in the Pricing Schedule. The OC-TS charges for an order due on the same day at the same location will be applied on a per LSR basis.

Attachment 16 - Resale/AT&T-21STATE Page 1 of 6 AIRUS Version: 3Q16 - CLEC ICA – 09/19/16

ATTACHMENT 16 - RESALE

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| <u>Section</u> | | Page Number |
|----------------|--|-------------|
| 1.0 | Introduction | 3 |
| 2.0 | Definitions | 3 |
| 3.0 | General Provisions | 3 |
| 4.0 | Responsibilities of Parties | 4 |
| 5.0 | Billing and Payment of Rates and Charges | 5 |
| | Ancillary Services | |
| | Suspension of Service | |

Version: 3Q16 - CLEC ICA - 09/19/16

1.0 Introduction

- 1.1 This Attachment sets forth terms and conditions for Resale Services provided by AT&T-21STATE to CLEC.
- 1.2 To the extent required by Section 251(c)(4) of the Act, AT&T-21STATE shall make available to CLEC for resale at wholesale rates Telecommunications Services that AT&T-21STATE provides at retail to End Users who are not Telecommunications Carriers.
- 1.3 Each state-specific avoided cost discount applicable to rates paid by CLEC for the resale of Telecommunications Services is referred to herein as a Resale Discount. Where available, Resale Discounts are listed in the Pricing Schedule; if not listed in the Pricing Schedule, the Resale Discount(s) and/or rate(s) as stated or reflected in the applicable Tariff shall apply.
- 1.4 Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, the state-specific Tariff(s) shall govern the terms, conditions and charges associated with the Telecommunications Services available to CLEC for resale, with the exception of any resale restrictions; provided, however, that any restrictions on further resale by the End User shall continue to apply. Use limitations shall be in parity with services offered by AT&T-21STATE to its End Users.
- 1.5 Any change to the rates, terms and conditions of any applicable Tariff is automatically incorporated herein and is effective hereunder on the date any such change is effective.

2.0 **Definitions**

- 2.1 "Special Needs Services" means services for the physically disabled as defined in state-specific Tariffs.
- 2.2 "Tariff" means the most current state-specific retail and, where available, resale tariff(s) and/or Guidebook(s) (the latter as posted on the AT&T CLEC Online website).

3.0 General Provisions

- 3.1 AT&T-21STATE's obligation to provide Resale Services under this Attachment is subject to availability of existing facilities. CLEC may resell Telecommunications Services provided hereunder only in those service areas in which such Resale Services or any feature or capability thereof are concurrently offered to AT&T-21STATE's End Users at retail.
- 3.2 AT&T-21STATE has no obligation to make services available at the Resale Discount to CLEC for its own use or for the use of one or more of its parent, Affiliates, subsidiaries or similarly-related entities. CLEC shall not use any Resale Service to avoid the rates, terms and conditions of AT&T-21STATE's corresponding retail Tariff(s). Moreover, CLEC shall not use any Resale Service to provide access or interconnection services to itself, interexchange carriers (IXCs), wireless carriers, competitive access providers (CAPs), or other Telecommunications providers; provided, however, that CLEC may permit its End Users to use resold local Exchange telephone service to access IXCs, wireless carriers, CAPs, or other retail Telecommunications providers.
- 3.3 Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement or in any applicable Tariff, once a service has been grandfathered it is available to CLEC for resale at the Resale Discount pursuant to the rates, terms and conditions of the state-specific retail Tariff and only:
 - (i) to the same End User; and
 - (ii) at that End User's existing location, both at the time of grandfathering.
- 3.4 CLEC shall only sell Plexar®, Centrex and Centrex-like services to a single End User or multiple End User(s) in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the Tariff(s) applicable to the state(s) in which service is being offered.
- 3.5 Except where otherwise explicitly permitted in AT&T-21STATE's Tariff(s), CLEC shall not permit the sharing of a service by multiple End User(s) or the aggregation of traffic from multiple End User(s) onto a single service.
- 3.6 CLEC shall only resell services provided under this Attachment to the same category of End User(s) to whom AT&T-21STATE offers such services (for example, residence service shall not be resold to business End Users).

- 3.6.1 Where available for Resale in accordance with state-specific Tariffs, CLEC may resell Special Needs Services to End Users who are eligible for each such service. To the extent CLEC resells services that require certification on the part of the End User, CLEC shall ensure that the End User meets all the Tariff eligibility requirements, has obtained proper certification, continues to be eligible for the program(s), and complies with all rules and regulations as established by the appropriate Commission and state Tariffs.
- 3.7 When ordering services that have an eligibility requirement (e.g., available only in a "retention", "winback", or "competitive acquisition" setting), CLEC shall maintain (and provide to AT&T-21STATE upon reasonable request) appropriate documentation, including, but not limited to, original end user service order data, evidencing the eligibility of its End Users for such offering or promotion. AT&T-21STATE may request up to one (1) audit for each promotion per twelve (12) month period that may cover up to the preceding twenty-four (24) month period.
- 3.8 Promotions of ninety (90) calendar days or less ("Short-Term Promotions") shall not be available for Resale, whether at the Resale Discount or otherwise; provided, however, that AT&T-21STATE shall offer Short-Term Promotions for Resale at no Resale Discount in a particular state if and only to the extent required by Commission order in that state.
- 3.9 CLEC shall pay the Federal End User Common Line (EUCL) charge and any other appropriate Commission-approved charges, as set forth in the appropriate Tariff(s), for each local exchange line furnished to CLEC under this Attachment.
- 3.10 To the extent allowable by law, CLEC shall be responsible for both Primary Interexchange Carrier (PIC) and Local Primary IntraLATA Presubscription (LPIC) change charges associated with each local Exchange line furnished to CLEC under this Attachment. CLEC shall pay all charges for PIC and LPIC changes at the rates set forth in the Pricing Schedule or, if any such rate is not listed in the Pricing Schedule, then as set forth in the applicable Tariff.
- 3.11 If CLEC is in violation of any provision of this Attachment, AT&T-21STATE will notify CLEC of the violation in writing ("Resale Notice"). Such Resale Notice shall refer to the specific provision being violated. CLEC will have thirty (30) calendar days to correct the violation and notify AT&T-21STATE in writing that the violation has been corrected. AT&T-21STATE will bill CLEC a sum equal to:
 - the charges that would have been billed by AT&T-21STATE to CLEC or any Third Party but for the stated violation; and
 - (ii) the actual revenues CLEC billed its End User(s) in connection with the stated violation, whichever is greater.

Should CLEC dispute the stated violation, CLEC must notify AT&T-21STATE in writing of the specific details and reasons for its dispute within fourteen (14) calendar days of receipt of the Resale Notice from AT&T-21STATE and comply with the Dispute Resolution provisions of the General Terms and Conditions ("GT&C") of the Agreement ("Dispute Resolution provisions"). Resolution of any dispute under this Attachment shall also be conducted in compliance with the Dispute Resolution provisions in the GT&C.

- 3.12 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, CLEC acknowledges and agrees that the assumption (or resale to similarly-situated end users) of customer specific arrangement contracts, individual case basis contracts, or any other customer specific pricing contract is not addressed in this Agreement and that if CLEC would like to resell such arrangements, it may only do so consistent with applicable law and after negotiating an amendment hereto that establishes the rates, terms and conditions thereof (including, without limitation, the wholesale discount, if any, associated with such resale). Such amendment will only be effective upon written execution by both Parties and approval by the Commission(s).
- 3.13 Except where otherwise required by law, CLEC shall not, without AT&T-21STATE's prior written authorization, offer the services covered by this Attachment using the trademarks, service marks, trade names, brand names, logos, insignia, symbols or decorative designs of AT&T-21STATE or its Affiliates, nor shall CLEC state or imply that there is any joint business association or similar arrangement with AT&T-21STATE in the provision of Telecommunications Services to CLEC's End Users.

4.0 Responsibilities of Parties

- 4.1 CLEC shall be responsible for modifying and connecting any of its systems with AT&T-21STATE-provided interfaces, as outlined in Attachment 07 Operations Support Systems (OSS), and CLEC agrees to abide by AT&T-21STATE procedures for ordering Resale Services. CLEC shall obtain End User authorization as required by applicable federal and state laws and regulations, and assumes responsibility for applicable charges as specified in Section 258(b) of the Act.
- 4.2 CLEC shall release End User accounts in accordance with the directions of its End Users or an End User's authorized agent. When a CLEC End User switches to another carrier, AT&T-21STATE is free to reclaim the End User or process orders for another carrier, as applicable.
- 4.3 CLEC will have the ability to report trouble for its End Users to the appropriate AT&T-21STATE maintenance center(s) twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven (7) days a week, or otherwise shall be in parity with the ability offered by AT&T-21STATE to its End Users. CLEC will be assigned Maintenance Center(s) when CLEC's initial service agreements are made. CLEC End Users calling AT&T-21STATE will be referred to CLEC at the telephone number(s) provided by CLEC to AT&T-21STATE. Nothing herein shall be interpreted to authorize CLEC to repair, maintain, or in any way touch AT&T-21STATE's network facilities, including without limitation those on End User premises.
- 4.4 CLEC's End Users' activation of Call Trace and annoying call complaints shall be handled by the AT&T-21STATE operations centers responsible for handling such requests. AT&T-21STATE shall notify CLEC of requests by its End Users to provide call records to the proper authorities. Subsequent communication and resolution of each case involving one of CLEC's End Users (whether that End User is the victim or the suspect) will be coordinated through CLEC. AT&T-21STATE shall be indemnified, defended and held harmless by CLEC and/or the End User against any claim, loss or damage arising from providing this information to CLEC. It is the responsibility of CLEC to take the corrective action necessary with its End User who makes annoying calls. Failure to do so will result in AT&T-21STATE taking corrective action, up to and including disconnecting the End User's service.
- 4.5 CLEC acknowledges that information AT&T-21STATE provides to law enforcement agencies at the agency's direction (e.g., Call Trace data) shall be limited to available billing number and address information. It shall be CLEC's responsibility to provide additional information necessary for any law enforcement agency's investigation.
 - 4.5.1 In addition to any other indemnity obligations in this Agreement, CLEC shall indemnify AT&T-21STATE against any Claim that insufficient information led to inadequate prosecution.
 - 4.5.2 AT&T-21STATE shall handle law enforcement requests in accordance with the Law Enforcement provisions of the GT&Cs of the Agreement.

5.0 Billing and Payment of Rates and Charges

- 5.1 CLEC is solely responsible for the payment of all charges for all services furnished under this Attachment, including but not limited to calls originated or accepted at CLEC's location and its End Users' service locations.
 - 5.1.1 Interexchange carried traffic (e.g., sent-paid, information services and alternate operator services messages) received by AT&T-21STATE for billing to Resale End User accounts will be returned as unbillable and will not be passed to CLEC for billing. An unbillable code will be returned with those messages to the carrier indicating that the messages were generated by a Resale account and will not be billed by AT&T-21STATE.
- 5.2 AT&T-21STATE shall not be responsible for the manner in which utilization of Resale Services or the associated charges are allocated to End Users or others by CLEC. Applicable rates and charges for services provided to CLEC under this Attachment will be billed directly to CLEC and shall be the responsibility of CLEC.
 - 5.2.1 Charges billed to CLEC for all services provided under this Attachment shall be paid by CLEC regardless of CLEC's ability or inability to collect from its End Users for such services.
 - 5.2.2 If CLEC does not wish to be responsible for payment of charges for calling card, collect, or third number billed calls (Alternately Billed Traffic or "ABT") or toll and information services (for example, 900 calls), CLEC must order the appropriate available blocking for lines provided under this Attachment and pay any applicable charges. It is the responsibility of CLEC to order the appropriate toll restriction or blocking on

lines resold to End Users. CLEC acknowledges that blocking is not available for certain types of calls, including without limitation 800, 888, 411 and Directory Assistance Express Call Completion. Depending on the origination point, for example, calls originating from correctional facilities, some calls may bypass blocking systems. CLEC acknowledges all such limitations and accepts all responsibility for any charges associated with calls for which blocking is not available and any charges associated with calls that bypass blocking systems.

6.0 Ancillary Services

- 6.1 E911 Emergency Service: The terms and conditions for the provision of AT&T-21STATE 911 services are contained in Attachment 05 911/E911.
- White Pages: The rates, terms and conditions for the provision of White Pages services are contained in White Pages section of Attachment 06 Operator Services and Directory Assistance.
- Resale Operator Services and Directory Assistance (OS/DA): The rates, terms and conditions for reselling AT&T-21STATE OS/DA services are contained in OS/DA section of Attachment 06 Operator Services and Directory Assistance.
- Payphone Services: CLEC may provide certain local Telecommunications Services to Payphone Service Providers (PSPs) for PSPs' use in providing payphone service. Rates for Payphone Services are established under the provisions of Section 276 of the Federal Telecommunications Act of 1996 and are not eligible for the Resale Discount unless required by State Commission order(s). However, given certain billing system limitations, the Resale Discount may be applied to Payphone Services, unless and until AT&T-21STATE is able to modify its billing system, and AT&T-21STATE may issue true-up bills in accordance with the provisions set forth in Section 12.19 of the General Terms and Conditions.

7.0 Suspension of Service

- 7.1 See applicable Tariff(s) for rates, terms and conditions regarding Suspension of Service.
- 7.2 CLEC may offer to resell Customer Initiated Suspension and Restoral Service, as defined in the applicable Tariff(s), to its End Users. This service is not considered a Telecommunications Service and will receive no Resale Discount unless required by Commission order(s).
- 7.3 AT&T-21STATE will offer Suspension of Service to CLEC for the purpose of CLEC initiated suspension of service of the CLEC's End Users. This service is not considered a Telecommunications Service and will receive no Resale Discount, unless required by Commission order(s).

ATTACHMENT – ATT ALTERNATIVE 911 SERVICE

1.0 **INTRODUCTION**

- 1.1 This Attachment sets forth the terms and conditions for 911 Service when CLEC is providing 911 service to its End Users using an alternative 911 service arrangement approved by the appropriate 911 administrative agency.
- 1.2 In the event AT&T TEXAS is the 911 network service provider and CLEC is not connecting directly to AT&T TEXAS to provide its End Users access to 911 service, AT&T TEXAS shall not provision or activate CLEC's voice trunks until CLEC provides AT&T TEXAS: (1) a written representation that CLEC is providing 911 service to its End Users using an alternative 911 service arrangement, and (2) written approval of CLEC's 911 service arrangement by the appropriate 911 administrative agency.
- 1.3 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, so long as the requirements set forth above are met, 911 testing is not required to pass non-911 traffic to and from End Users for which CLEC does not offer 911 Service through AT&T TEXAS.

Pricing Schedule/AT&T-21STATE
Page 1 of 5
AIRUS
Version: 4Q15 – CLEC ICA – 10/20/15

PRICING SCHEDULE

1.0 Pricing Schedule

- 1.1 This Attachment sets forth the pricing terms and conditions. The rate tables included in this Attachment may be divided into categories. These categories are for convenience only and shall not be construed to define or limit any of the terms herein or affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.
- 1.2 Replacement of Non-Interim Rates
 - 1.2.1 Certain of the current rates, prices and charges set forth in this Agreement may have been established by the Commission ("Commission-established "Current Rate(s)"). All rates included in this Agreement that are not specifically excluded from treatment under this Section 1.2, or that are not marked as interim or as "TBD" (To Be Determined) shall be considered Commission-established Current Rates. If, during the Term of this Agreement the Commission or the FCC modifies a Commission-established Current Rate(s) in an order or docket that is established by the Commission or FCC to be generally applicable (i.e., not an order or docket relating only to a specific complaint or interconnection agreement arbitration) to the Interconnection Services, either Party may provide written notice ("Rate Change Notice") to the other Party, after the effective date of such order, that it wishes for the modified Commission-established Non-Interim Rate(s), ("Modified Rate(s)") to replace and supersede the Commission-established Current Rate(s) already set forth in this Agreement. Following such Rate Change Notice by either Party, and without the need for any written amendment or further Commission action, CLEC's billing tables will be updated to reflect (and CLEC shall pay) the Modified Rate(s), pursuant to timeframes as specifically set forth in Section 1.2.1.1 below and Section 1.2.1.3 below, and the Modified Rate(s) will be deemed effective between the Parties as provided in Section 1.2.1.1 below and Section 1.2.1.3 below. Nonetheless, the Parties shall negotiate a conforming amendment which shall reflect that the Commission-established Current Rate(s) were replaced by the Modified Rate(s), and shall submit such amendment to the Commission for approval. In addition, as soon as is reasonably practicable after such Rate Change Notice, each Party shall issue to the other Party any adjustments that are necessary to reflect that the Modified Rate(s) became effective between the Parties as provided:
 - 1.2.1.1 If the Rate Change Notice is issued by a Party within ninety (90) calendar days after the effective date of any such order, the Modified Rate(s) will be deemed effective between the Parties as of the effective date of the order, and AT&T-21STATE will issue any adjustments that are appropriate (e.g., billing of additional charges, billing credit adjustments) to retroactively true-up the Modified Rate(s) with the Commission-established current Rate(s) for the period after the effective date of the order, in accordance herewith.
 - 1.2.1.2 In the event that neither Party issues a Rate Change Notice to the other Party with respect to an order, the Commission-established Non-Interim Rate(s) set forth in the Agreement shall continue to apply, notwithstanding the issuance of that order.
 - 1.2.1.3 In the event that a Party issues a Rate Change Notice under this Section 1.2 above, but not within ninety (90) calendar days after the effective date of the order, then the Modified Rate(s) will be deemed effective between the Parties as of the date the amendment incorporating such Modified Rate(s) into the Agreement is effective between the Parties (following the date the amendment is approved or is deemed to have been approved by the state commission), and shall apply, on a prospective basis only, upon the amendment effective date, on a prospective basis only. Further, the Party shall be foreclosed from replacing or otherwise superseding the Commission-established Current Rate(s) with the Modified Rate(s) if the terms and conditions of this Section 1.2 above were not part of an approved and effective agreement between the Parties at the time the order became effective, either Party may still give a Rate Change Notice, and the Modified Rate(s) shall be effective as of the date the Parties' Agreement (containing this Section 1.2,) becomes effective (following the date the Agreement is approved or deemed to have been approved by the Commission) and shall apply, beginning on the Agreement's effective date, on a prospective basis only. Further, the Party shall be foreclosed from replacing or otherwise superseding the Commission-established current Rate(s) with the Modified Rate(s) for any period prior to the effective date of the Agreement containing this Section 1.2 above.

1.3 Replacement of Interim Rates

- 1.3.1 Certain of the rates, prices and charges set forth in this Agreement may be denoted as interim rates ("Current Interim Rates"). Upon the effective date of a Commission Order establishing non-interim rates for any rates, prices, charges, Interconnection Services specifically identified herein as interim, either Party may, within ninety (90) calendar days after the effective date of such Commission order, provide written notice ("Replacement Rate Notice") to the other Party that it wishes to obtain the new Commission-established rate(s) ("Replacement Rates") to replace and supersede the Interim Rate counterpart(s) in this Agreement. Following such Replacement Rate Notice, and without the need for any formal amendment or further Commission action, AT&T-21STATE will update CLEC's billing tables to replace the Current Interim Rates with their Replacement Rate(s) counterpart(s), as specified in the Replacement Rate Notice. Nonetheless, the Parties shall negotiate a conforming amendment to reflect such Replacement Rates and shall submit such amendment to the Commission for approval.
- 1.3.2 If the Replacement Rate Notice is given within ninety (90) calendar days after the effective date of such order, then the Replacement Rate(s) shall apply as of the effective date of the order and AT&T-21STATE will issue any adjustments that are appropriate (e.g., billing of additional charges, billing credit adjustments) to retroactively true-up the Replacement Rates with the Interim Rates for the period after the effective date of this Agreement, in accordance herewith.
- 1.3.3 In the event that neither Party issues a Rate Notice to the other Party with respect to an order, the Interim Rate(s) set forth in the Agreement shall continue to apply, notwithstanding the issuance of that order.
- 1.3.4 In the event that a Party issues a Rate Notice under this Section 1.3 above, but not within ninety (90) calendar days after the effective date of the order, then the Replacement Rate(s) will be deemed effective between the Parties as of the date the amendment incorporating such Replacement Rate(s) into the Agreement is effective between the Parties (following the date the amendment is approved or is deemed to have been approved by the Commission), and shall apply, upon the amendment effective date, on a prospective basis only. Further, the Party shall be foreclosed from replacing or otherwise superseding the Current Interim Rate(s) with the Replacement Rate(s) for any period prior to the effective date of such amendment.
- 1.3.5 In the event the terms and conditions of this Section 1.3 above were not part of an approved and effective agreement between the Parties at the time the order became effective, either Party may still give a Replacement Rate Notice, and the Replacement Rate(s) shall be effective as of the date the Parties' Agreement (the Agreement containing this Section 1.3 above) becomes effective (following the date the Agreement is approved or deemed to have been approved by the Commission) and shall apply, beginning on the Agreement's effective date, on a prospective basis only. Further, the Party shall be foreclosed from replacing or otherwise superseding the Current Interim Rate(s) with the Replacement Rate(s) for any period prior to the effective date of the Agreement containing this Section 1.3 above.

1.4 Notice to Adopting CLECs

- 1.4.1 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Pricing Schedule and Agreement, in the event that any other CLEC should seek to adopt the Agreement pursuant to Section 252(i) of the Act ("Adopting CLEC"), the Adopting CLEC would only be entitled to the current and/or interim rates set forth in this Agreement as of the date that the MFN'd Agreement provisions become effective between AT&T-21STATE and the Adopting CLEC (i.e., following the date the Commission approves or is deemed to have approved the Adopting CLEC's Section 252(i) adoption ("MFN Effective Date")) and on a prospective basis only. Nothing in this Agreement shall entitle an Adopting CLEC to any retroactive application of any rates under this Agreement to any date prior to the MFN Effective Date and any adopting CLEC is foreclosed from making any such claim hereunder.
- 1.4.2 AT&T-21STATE obligation, under this Agreement, per the GT&C is to only provide Interconnection Services for which complete rates, terms and conditions are contained in this Agreement. Accordingly, to the extent CLEC orders a product or service for which there are not complete rates, terms and conditions contained in this Agreement, AT&T-21STATE may reject the order. CLEC must amend this Agreement to allow ordering

of products and services for which complete rates, terms and conditions did not exist as of the Effective Date of the Agreement to the extent such product or service is still available at the time of the request. In the event that CLEC orders, and AT&T-21STATE provisions, a product or service to CLEC for which there are not complete rates, terms and conditions in this Agreement, then CLEC understands and agrees that one of the following will occur:

- 1.4.3 CLEC shall pay for the product or service provisioned to CLEC at the rates set forth in AT&T-21STATE's applicable intrastate tariff(s) for the product or service or, to the extent there are no tariff rates, terms or conditions available for the product or service in the applicable state, then CLEC shall pay for the product or service at AT&T-21STATE's current generic contract rate for the product or service set forth in AT&T-21STATE's applicable state-specific generic Pricing Sheet as published on the AT&T CLEC Online website; or
- 1.4.4 CLEC will be billed and shall pay for the product or service as provided in Section 1.4.3 above, and AT&T-21STATE may, without further obligation, reject future orders and further provisioning of the product or service until such time as applicable rates, terms and conditions are incorporated into this Agreement as set forth in this Section 1.4.2 above. If CLEC and AT&T-21STATE cannot agree on rates, terms, and conditions either Party may institute the Dispute Resolution provisions as contained in the GT&Cs.
- 1.4.5 AT&T-21STATE's provisioning of orders for such Interconnection Services is expressly subject to this Section 1.4.2 above, and in no way constitutes a waiver of AT&T-21STATE's right to charge and collect payment for such products and/or services.
- 1.4.6 Where the rate for an AT&T-21STATE Interconnection Service is identified as a tariffed rate, any changes to the tariff rate shall be automatically incorporated into this Agreement. The issuance of a Commission Order approving such rate change shall be the only Notice required under this Agreement. Provided however, should a tariff or tariff rate, incorporated into this Agreement, be withdrawn or invalidated in any way during the term of this Agreement, the last rate in effect at the time of such withdrawal or invalidation shall continue to apply during the remaining term of this Agreement.
- 1.4.7 The Resale Discount applicable to purchases of Resold Services in each State is the current Commission-approved rate. Any Commission approved or ordered change in the Resale discount for Resold Services shall be automatically incorporated into this Agreement for the state in which such Commission approves or orders the change. The issuance of the Commission Order approving such change shall be the only Notice required under this Agreement.

1.5 Establishment of "TBD" Rates

1.5.1 When a rate, price or charge in this Agreement is noted as "To Be Determined" or "TBD" or no rate is shown, the Parties understand and agree that when a rate, price or charge is established by AT&T-21STATE for that Interconnection Service and incorporated into AT&T-21STATE's current state-specific Generic Pricing Sheet as published on the AT&T CLEC Online website, that rate(s) ("Established Rate") shall automatically apply to the Interconnection Service provided under this Agreement back to the Effective Date of this Agreement as to any orders CLEC submitted and AT&T-21STATE provisioned for that Interconnection Service without the need for any additional modification(s) to this Agreement or further Commission action. AT&T-21STATE shall provide Written Notice to CLEC of the application of the rate, price or charge that has been established, and the CLEC's billing tables will be updated to reflect (and CLEC will be charged) the Established Rate, and the Established Rate will be deemed effective between the Parties as of the Effective Date of the Agreement. The Parties shall negotiate a conforming amendment, which shall reflect the Established Rate that applies to such Product or Service pursuant to this Section 1.5 above, and shall submit such Amendment to the State Commission for approval. In addition, as soon as is reasonably practicable after such Established Rate begins to apply, AT&T-21STATE shall bill CLEC to reflect the application of the Established Rate retroactively to the Effective Date of the Agreement between the Parties.

1.5.2 AT&T-21STATE's provisioning of such orders for such Interconnection Services is expressly subject to this Section 1.5 above and in no way constitutes a waiver of AT&T-21STATE's right to charge and collect payment for such Interconnection Services.

1.6 Recurring Charges

- 1.6.1 Unless otherwise identified in the Pricing Sheet, where rates are shown as monthly, a month will be defined as a thirty (30) day calendar month. The minimum term for each monthly rated Interconnection Services will be one (1) month. After the initial month, billing will be on the basis of whole or fractional months used. The minimum term for Interconnection Services, if applicable, will be specified in the rate tables included in this Attachment.
- 1.6.2 Where rates are distance sensitive, the mileage will be calculated on the airline distance involved between the locations. To determine the rate to be billed AT&T-21STATE will first compute the mileage using the V&H coordinates method, as set forth in the National Exchange Carrier Association, Inc. Tariff FCC No 4. When the calculation results in a fraction of a mile, AT&T-21STATE will round up to the next whole mile before determining the mileage and applying rates.

1.7 Non-Recurring Charges:

- 1.7.1 Where rates consist of usage sensitive charges or per occurrence charges, such rates are classified as "non-recurring charges".
- 1.7.2 Consistent with FCC Rule 51.307(d), there may be non-recurring charges for each 251(c)(3) UNE.
- 1.7.3 When CLEC converts an End-User currently receiving non-complex service from AT&T-21STATE, without any facilities rearrangements to AT&T-21STATE's network, the normal service order charges and/or nonrecurring charges associated with said additions and/or changes will apply.
- 1.7.4 CLEC shall pay the applicable service order processing/administration charge for each service order submitted by CLEC to AT&T-21STATE to process a request for installation, disconnection, rearrangement, change, or record order.
- 1.7.5 In some cases, Commissions have ordered AT&T-21STATE to separate disconnect costs and installation costs into two separate nonrecurring charges. Accordingly, unless otherwise noted in this Agreement, the Commission-ordered disconnect charges will be applied at the time the disconnect activity is performed by AT&T-21STATE, regardless of whether or not a disconnect order is issued by CLEC.
- 1.7.6 Time and Material charges, also known as Additional Labor Charges, are defined in the Price Sheet contained herein.
- 1.7.7 Loop Zone charges are defined in the Price Sheet contained herein.

1.8 AT&T CALIFORNIA only:

- 1.8.1 The Pricing Sheet contained in this Agreement contains both zone and statewide rates for many of the Rate Element Descriptions contained within the Unbundled Exchange Access Loop Product. CLEC must select either zone rates or statewide rates for these rate elements upon the establishment of the BAN(s) for CLEC in California.
 - 1.8.1.1 CLEC will indicate on the <u>WEST UNE/UNE-P/LWC™/Commercial Agreements BAN REQUEST FORM</u> which type of rates that the CLEC wants to be billed: Zone or Statewide. The form is provided to CLEC in the West Implementation Checklist for Facility-Based/LWC/Resale package.
 - 1.8.1.2 Once CLEC selects either the zone or statewide rate, that rate type will remain for the life of the contract.

| | | | | | | | Monthly Recurring | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) | |
|------------|-----------|-----------------------------------|---|------------------------|-------|------|----------------------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------|
| Attachment | State | Product UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Rate Element Description | COS (Class of Service) | usoc | Zone | Charge (MRC) | First | Additional | Per Unit |
| 13 | тх | LOOP | Disconnect Loop from inside wining, per NID | | NRBND | | NA_ | \$14.32 | \$14 32 | per NID |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS LOOP | 2-Wire Analog Loop - Zone 1 (Rural) | | U21 | 1 | \$16 34 | \$13.93 | \$ 7 07 | |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | 2-Wire Analog Loop - Zone 2 (Suburban) | | U21 | 2 | \$ 13 69 | \$13.93 | \$7 07 | |
| | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | | | | 1 | | | | |
| 13 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | 2-Wire Analog Loop - Zone 3 (Urban) | | U21 | 3 | \$12 26 | \$13.93 | \$7 07 | |
| 13 | <u>TX</u> | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | 2-Wire Analog Loop - Disconnect | | NKCT1 | - | NA | \$1 41 | \$1 27 | |
| 13 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Loop Conditioning for dB loss from 8db to 5db | | UL2 | | \$6 03 | \$17 54 | \$16 13 | |
| 13 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | 4-Wire Analog Loop - Zone 1 (Rural) | | U4H | 1 | \$36 06 | \$15 03 | \$ 6 22 | |
| 13 | TX | LOOP | 4-Wire Analog Loop - Zone 2 (Suburban) | | U4H | 2 | \$21 52 | \$ 15 03 | \$6.22 | |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS LOOP | 4-Wire Analog Loop - Zone 3 (Urban) | | U4H | 3 | \$15 86 | \$15.03 | \$ 6 22 | |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS LOOP | 2-Wire Digital Loop -Zone 1 (Rural) | | U2Q | 1 | \$46 09 | \$15 03 | \$ 6 22 | |
| | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | 2-Wire Digital Loop - Zone 2 (Suburban) | | | 2 | | | | |
| 13 | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | | | _U2Q | 2 | \$37 54_ | <u>\$</u> 15 <u>0</u> 3 | | |
| 13 | | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | 2-Wire Digital Loop - Zone 3 (Urban) | | U2Q | 3 | \$34 91 | \$15.03 | \$6 22 | |
| 13 | | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | DS1 Loop - Zone 1 (Rural) | | U4D1X | 1 | \$63 41 | \$76 26 | \$41 52 | |
| 13 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | DS1 Loop - Zone 2 (Suburban) | | U4D1X | 2 | \$59 77 | \$76.26 | \$41.52 | |
| 13 | | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | DS1 Loop - Zone 3 (Urban) | | U4D1X | 3 | \$49 50 | \$76.26 | \$ 41.52 | |
| 13 | | LOOP | DS1 Loop - Disconnect | | NKCT2 | | NA | \$9 45 | \$2 90 | |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS LOOP | DS3 Loop - Zone 1 (Rural) | | U4D3X | 1 | \$745 55 | \$823 28 | \$ 392 54 | |
| 13 | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS LOOP | DS3 Loop - Zone 2 (Suburban) | | U4D3X | 2 | \$706 74 | \$823.28 | \$392 54 | |
| 13 | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | , | | | 3 | | | | |
| | 1 | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | DS3 Loop - Zone 3 (Urban) | | U4D3X | 3 | \$ 670 53 | \$823 28 | \$392 54 | |
| 13 | | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | 2-Wire Analog Loop Cross Connect to Collocation 2-Wire Analog Loop Cross Connect to Collocation | | UCXC2 | | \$1 24 | \$4 72 | \$ 4 72 | |
| 13 | | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | (without testing) | | UCXD2 | | \$0.00 | \$6 91 | \$4 97 | |
| 13 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | 4-Wire Analog Loop Cross Connect to Collocation 4-Wire Analog Loop Cross Connect to Collocation | | UCXC4 | | \$2 49 | \$29 56 | \$29 56 | |
| 13 | TX | LOOP | (without testing) | | UCXD4 | | \$0.00 | \$29 56 | \$29 56 | |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS LOOP | 2-Wire Digital Loop Cross Connect to Collocation | | | | \$1 24 | \$4 72 | \$4 72 | |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS LOOP | 2-Wire Digital Loop Cross Connect to Collocation (without testing) | | | | \$0.00 | \$ 6 91 | \$ 4 97 | |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | DS1 Loop Cross Connect to Collocation | LU1 | UCXHX | | \$6 67 | \$39 05 | \$34 16 | |
| 13 | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | DS3 C O Cross Connect to Collocation | 201 | | 1 | | | | |
| | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | | | UCXBX | | \$19 24 | \$115. 4 5 | \$81 61 | |
| 13 | TX | LOOP | EEL DS1 Loop to Collo/Mux (dff't CO) | EE7MX | UCXHX |] | \$7 51 | \$22 03 | \$19.28 | |

| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description | COS (Class of Service) | usoc | Zone | Monthly Recurring Charge (MRC) | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
|---------------------------------------|-------|-----------------------------------|--|------------------------|--------|----------|--------------------------------------|--|---|---|
| 14 | TX | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | PSD #1 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 1 (Rural) | | 2SLAX | 1 | \$18 98 | \$15 03 | \$6.22 | |
| | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | | | | | | | | |
| 14 | TX _ | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | PSD #1 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 2 (Suburban) | | 2SLAX | 2 | \$13 <u>65</u> | \$15 03 | \$6 22 | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP | PSD #1 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 3 (Urban) | | 2SLAX | 3 | \$12 14 | \$15 03 | \$6 22 | |
| | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | 7 4 5 | | 801.04 | | 040.00 | 045.00 | #C 00 | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | PSD #2 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 1 (Rural) | | 2SLCX | 1 | \$18 98 | \$15 <u>03</u> | \$ 6 22 | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP | PSD #2 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 2 (Suburban) | | 2SLCX | 2 | \$13 65 | \$15.03 | \$ 6 22 | |
| 14 | TX | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS LOOP | DCD #2 2 Mirro vDCI Loon Zono 2 (Lithon) | | 2SLCX | 3 | \$12 14 | \$15 03 | \$6 22 | |
| 14 | 1/ | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | PSD #2 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 3 (Urban) | | ZSLCA | 3 | 912 14 | ψ13 U3 | φ0 ZZ | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP | PSD #3 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 1 (Rural) | | 2SLBX | 1 | \$18 98 | \$15 03 | \$6 22 | |
| 14 | тх | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS LOOP | PSD #3 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 2 (Suburban) | | 2SLBX | 2 | \$13 65 | \$15 03 | \$6.22 | |
| 1 11 . | 1 1/ | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Too to E the Root Loop Long E foundation | | | 1 | 0,0,00, | 473 00 | | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | PSD #3 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 3 (Urban) | | 2SLBX | 3 | \$12 14 | \$15 03 | \$6 22 | |
| 14 | тх | LOOP | PSD #4 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 1 (Rural) | | 2SLDX | 1 | \$18 98 | \$15 03 | \$6.22 | |
| | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | | | | | | | | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | PSD #4 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 2 (Suburban) | NACAD NA MICANA | 2SLDX | 2 | _ \$ 1 <u>3</u> 65, | _ \$1 <u>5</u> 03 | \$6.22 | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP | PSD #4 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 3 (Urban) | | 2SLDX | 3 | \$12 14 | \$15 03 | \$6.22 | |
| | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | | | | | | | | 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 |
| 14 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | PSD #5 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 1 (Rural) | | U2F | 1 | \$18 98 | \$15 03 | \$6.22 | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP | PSD #5 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 2 (Suburban) | | U2F | 2 | \$13 65 | \$ 15 03 | \$6.22 | |
| 14 | TX | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS LOOP | PSD #5 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 3 (Urban) | | U2F | 3 | \$12 14 | \$ 15 03 | \$6.22 | |
| 17 | 1/ | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | P 3D #3 - 2-Ville XD3L Loop - Zoile 3 (Olball) | | 021 | <u> </u> | Ψ12 14. | \$15.00 | Ψ0.ΕΣ | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP | PSD #7 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 1 (Rural) | | 2SLFX | 1 | \$18 98 | \$15 03 | \$6 22 | |
| 14 | TX | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | PSD #7 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 2 (Suburban) | | 2SLFX | 2 | \$ 13 65 | \$15 03 | \$ 6 22 | |
| | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | | - | | | | | | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | PSD #7 - 2-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 3 (Urban) | | 2SLFX | 3 | \$12 14 | \$15 03 | \$6.22 | |
| 14 | тх | LOOP | PSD #3 - 4-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 1 (Rural) | | 4SL1X | 1 | \$36 06 | \$15 03 | \$6 22 | |
| | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | | | | | ' | | | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | PSD #3 - 4-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 2 (Suburban) | | 4SL1X | 2 | \$21 52 | \$15 03 | \$6 22 | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP | PSD #3 - 4-Wire xDSL Loop - Zone 3 (Urban) | | 4SL1X | 3 | \$15 86 | \$15 03 | \$6.22 | |
| 4.0 | TV | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | 1001 Occable Access Town A (David) | | INCEN | | * 40.00 | 645.00 | * C 22 | |
| 13 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | IDSL Capable Loop - Zone 1 (Rural) | | UY5FX | 1 | \$46 09 | \$15 03 | \$6 22 | |
| 13 | TX | LOOP | IDSL Capable Loop - Zone 2 (Suburban) | | UY5FX | 2 | \$37 54 | \$15 03 | \$ 6 22 | |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS LOOP | IDSL Capable Loop - Zone 3 (Urban) | | UY5FX | 3 | \$34 91 | \$15 03 | \$6 22 | |
| 14 | | LOOP MAKE-UP | Loop Qualification Process - Mechanized | | NR98U | | NA NA | \$0.00 | NA NA | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP MAKE-UP | Loop Qualification Process - Manual | | NRBXU | | NA. | \$78 08 | NA NA | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP MODIFICATION | DSL Conditioning - Removal of Repeaters DSL Conditioning - Incremental Removal of Repeater (> | | NRBXV | - | NA. | \$282 51 | \$13 75 | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP MODIFICATION | than 17 5 Kft same location/same cable) | | NRBNL | | NA. | \$282 51 | \$13.75 | |
| | | | DSL Conditioning - Incremental Additional Removal of | | | | | | | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP MODIFICATION | Repeater (> than 17 5 Kft same location/different cable) | | NRBNP | 1 | NA | \$105 90 | \$13 75 | |
| · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | | | 1 | | | | | | | |

| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description DSL Conditioning - Removal of Excessive Bridged Taps | COS (Class of Service) | usoc | Zone | Monthly Recurring C Charge (MRC) | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
|------------|----------|---|---|------------------------|----------------|------|--|--|---|----------------------------|
| 14 | TX | LOOP MODIFICATION | and Repeaters | | NRBXH | | NA | \$730 25 | \$39.48 | |
| 14 | тх | LOOP MODIFICATION | DSL Conditioning - Incremental Removal of Excessive Bridged Taps and Repeaters (>than 17 5K same location/same cable) DSL Conditioning - Incremental Additional Removal of | | NRBTV | | NA NA | \$4 97 55 | \$26 61 | |
| 14 | тх | LOOP MODIFICATION | Excessive Bndged Taps and Repeaters (>than 17 5K same location/different cable) | | NRBTW | | NA_ | \$180 68 | \$26 61 | |
| 14 | тх | LOOP MODIFICATION | DSL Conditioning - Removal of Excessive Bridged Taps | | NRBXW | | <u>NA</u> _ | \$ 489 <u>1</u> 8 | \$25.72 | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP MODIFICATION | DSL Conditioning - Incremental Removal of Excessive Bridged Tap (> than 17.5 Kft same location/same cable) DSL Conditioning - Incremental Additional Removal of | | NRBNK | | NA _. | \$244 59 | \$ 12 86 | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP MODIFICATION | Excessive Bridged Tap (> than 17 5 Kft same location/different cable) DSL Conditioning - Removal of Excessive Bridged Taps | | NRBNN | | NA _, | \$74 78 | \$12 86 | |
| 14 | тх | LOOP MODIFICATION | and Load Coils DSL Conditioning - Incremental Removal of Load Coil & | - | NRBXF | | NA _. | \$1,213 80 | \$44.86 | <u>.</u> |
| 14 | тх | LOOP MODIFICATION | Excessive Bridge Tap (> than 17 5 Kft same location/same Cable) DSL Conditioning - Incremental Additional Removal of | | NRBM8 | | NA _. | \$4 82 17 | \$19 22 | |
| <u>14</u> | | LOOP MODIFICATION | Load Coil & Excessive Bridge Tap (> than 17.5 Kft.same location/different Cable) DSL Conditioning - Removal of Load Coils | | NRBM9 NRBXZ | | NA NA | \$178 89 \$766 05 | | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP MODIFICATION | RABT - MMP - Incremental Removal of Load Coil (> than 17.5 Kft same location/same Cable) | | NRBNJ | | NA. | \$255 35 | \$ 6 10 | |
| 14 | тх | LOOP MODIFICATION | RABT - MMP - Incremental Additional Removal of Load Coil (> than 17 5 Kft same location/different Cable) | | NRBNH | | NA | \$10 4 11 | \$ 6 10 | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP MODIFICATION | RABT - MMP - Removal of non-excessive bidged tap DSL loops >0Kft And <17 5Kft | | NRMRJ | | NA NA | \$218 87 | \$0 00 | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP MODIFICATION | RABT - MMP - Removal of All Bridged Tap DSL Loops 12Kft To 17 5Kft | | NRMRP | | NA | \$566 59 | \$0.00 | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP MODIFICATION | RABT - MMP - Removal of non-excessive bndged tap DSL loops >17.5Kft DSL Loops - per element incremental | | NRMRS | | NA NA | \$218 87 | \$218 87 | per element incremental |
| 14 | TX | LOOP MODIFICATION UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | RABT - MMP - Removal of All Bridged Tap DSL loops >17 5KFt - per element incremental | | NRMRM | | NA, | \$218 87 | \$218 87 | per element incremental |
| 14 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | DSL Shielded Loop Cross Connect to Collocation | | UXRRX | | \$0.60 | \$57 75 | \$57 75 | |
| 14 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | 2-Wire DSL Non-Shielded Cross Connect to Collocation | | UCX92 | | \$0.00 | \$ 6 91 | \$4 97 | |
| 14 14 | TX TX | LOOP LOOP MODIFICATION | 4-Wire DSL Non-Shielded Cross Connect to Collocation LST performed on CODSLAM Loop | | UCX94 URCLD | | \$0 00 NA | \$29 56 \$215 65 | | |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DT-DS1 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Zone 1 (Rural) | | ULNHS | 1 | \$34 08 | \$52 91 | \$28 43 | first mile |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DT-DS1 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Zone 2 (Suburban) | | ULNHS | 2 | \$32 55 | \$ 52 91 | \$28 43 | first mile |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DT-DS1 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Zone 3 (Urban) | | ULNHS | 3 | \$33 76 | \$ 52 91 | \$28.43 | first mile |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DT-DS1 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Interzone | | ULNHS | ı | \$44.32 | \$52 91 | \$28 43 | first mile |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DT-DS1 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Disconnect | | NKCT8 | | NA. | \$12 05 | \$3 66 | |

Template Version - 3Q16 - ICA-AT (FCC ICC) - 09/22/16

| | | | | | | | Monthly | Non- Recurring | Non- Recurring | |
|------------|-------|-------------------------------|---|------------------------|-------|------|------------------|-----------------------|-------------------|----------------------|
| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description DT-DS1 Interoffice Transport. Each Additional Mile - | COS (Class of Service) | usoc | Zone | | Charge (NRC) First | | Per Unit |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | Zone 1 (Rural) | | ULNHS | 1 | \$0 1343 | \$0 00 | \$0.00 | each additional mile |
| 13 | _ TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DT-DS1 Interoffice Transport, Each Additional Mile - Zone 2 (Suburban) | | ULNHS | 2 | \$0 1093 | \$0 00 | \$0 00 | each additional mile |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DT-DS1 Interoffice Transport, Each Additional Mile - Zone 3 (Urban) | | ULNHS | 3 | \$0 1005 | \$0 00 | \$0.00 | each additional mile |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DT-DS1 Interoffice Transport, Each Additional Mile - Interzone | | ULNHS | ı | \$0 0968 | \$0 00 | \$0 00 | each additional mile |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DT-DS3 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Zone 1 (Rural) | | ULNJS | 1 | \$199 77 | \$81 05 | \$65 73 | first mile |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DT-DS3 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Zone 2 (Suburban) DT-DS3 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Zone 3 | | ULNJS | 2 | \$179 53 | \$81 05 | \$65 73 | first mile |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | (Urban) | | ULNJS | 3 | \$194 60 | \$81 05 | \$65 73 | first mile |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DT-DS3 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Interzone | | ULNJS | | \$ 308 37 | \$81 <u>05</u> | \$ 65 73 | first mile |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DT-DS3 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Disconnect | | NKCT9 | | | \$ 12 05 | \$3 66 | first mile |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DT-DS3 Interoffice Transport, Each Additional Mile - Zone 1 (Rural) | | ULNJS | 1 | \$ 3 9582 | \$0 00 | \$0 00 | each additional mile |
| 1 <u>3</u> | TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DT-DS3 Interoffice Transport, Each Additional Mile - Zone 2 (Suburban) DT-DS3 Interoffice Transport, Each Additional Mile - | | ULNJS | 2 | \$3.2041 | \$0.00 | \$0.00 | each additional mile |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | Zone 3 (Urban) | | ULNJS | 3 | \$2 9127 | \$0.00 | \$0 00 | each additional mile |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DT-DS3 Interoffice Transport, Each Additional Mile - Interzone | | ULNJS | ļ , | \$2.7821 | \$0.00 | \$0 00 | each additional mile |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DS1 Cross Connect to Collocation | UBNTX | UCXHX | | \$7.51 | \$57.08 | \$40 49 | |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | DS3 Cross Connect to Collocation | | UCXJX | | \$25 70 | \$70.78 | \$ 54.19 | |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | Multiplexing - DS1 to VG | | UM4BX | | \$249.02 | \$29 00 | \$24 15 | |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | Multiplexing - DS1 to VG - Disconnect | | NKCTC | | NA, | \$2 46 | \$1 68 | |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | Multiplexing - DS3 to DS1 | | UM4AX | | \$322.06 | \$41 71 | \$20.01 | |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | Multiplexing - DS3 to DS1 - Disconnect | | NKCT6 | | NA | \$9 03 | \$2 90 | |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | Dark Fiber -Interoffice per strand | | ULYCX | | \$39.12 | \$991 37 | \$991 37 | per strand |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | Dark Fiber - Interoffice per foot Zone 1 (Rural) | | ULNCF | 1 | \$0 016297 | NA | NA. | per foot |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | Dark Fiber - Interoffice per foot Zone 2 (Suburban) | | ULNCF | 2 | \$0 014145 | NA | NA | per foot |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | Dark Fiber - Interoffice per foot Zone 3 (Urban) | | ULNCF | 3 | \$0 012300 | NA | NA | per foot |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | Dark Fiber - Interoffice per 1,000 feet Zone 1 (Rural) | | ULNCH | 1 | \$ 16 30 | NA | NA. | per 1,000 feet |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | Dark Fiber - Interoffice per 1,000 feet Zone 2 (Suburban) | | ULNCH | 2 | \$ 14 15 | NA | NA | per 1,000 feet |
| 13 | тх | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | Dark Fiber - Interoffice per 1,000 feet Zone 3 (Urban) | | ULNCH | 3 | \$ 12 30 | NA | NA | per 1,000 feet |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | Dark Fiber Cross Connect - Interoffice | | UKCJX | | \$4.60 | \$48 59 | \$48.59 | |
| 13 | TX | UNBUNDLED DEDICATED TRANSPORT | Dark Fiber - Interoffice Inquiry | | NR9D6 | | NA | \$ 335 92 | \$335 92 | per inquiry |

System Version: 9/22/2016

| Attachment | State | Product UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Rate Element Description | COS (Class of Service) | usoc | Zone | Monthly Recurring Charge (MRC) | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
|------------|-------|---|--|------------------------|---------|----------|--------------------------------------|--|---|-------------|
| 13 | TX | LOOP | Routine Modifications of Existing Facilities Charge | | (N3RUE) | | NA | ICB | NA | |
| 7 | TX | OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS (OSS) | 800 Database - Toll Free Database Query | | | | \$0 0000980 | NA | NA | |
| | | ÒPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS | | | | | | | | |
| 7 | TX | (OSS) OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS | 800 Database - Call Handling and Destination | | | - | \$0 0000181 | NA | NA. | |
| 7 | TX | (OSS) | Service Order Charge - Manual New - Simple | | NRBUQ | | NA | \$5 00 | NA | |
| 7 | TX | OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS (OSS) | Service Order Charge - Manual Change - Simple | | NRBUO | | NA. | \$5 00 | NA | |
| | | OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS | | | | | | | | |
| 7 | TX | (OSS) OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS | Service Order Charge - Manual Record - Simple | | NRBUU | ļ | NA, | \$5 00 | NA NA | |
| 7 | TX | (OSS) OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS | Service Order Charge - Manual Disconnect - Simple | | NRBUW | | NA, | \$5 00 | NA | |
| 7 | TX | (OSS) OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS | Service Order Charge - Manual Expedited - Simple Service Order Charge - Manual Customer Not Ready - | Maria | NRMV1 | - | NA _. | \$5.00 | _ NA | |
| 7 | TX | (OSS) | Simple | | NRMV5 | <u> </u> | NA | \$5 00 | NA | |
| 7 | тх | OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS (OSS) | Service Order Charge - Manual Due Date Change or Cancellation - Simple | | NRMV3 |] | NA | \$5 00 | NA | |
| 7_ | TX | OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS (OSS) OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS | Service Order Charge - Electronic New - Simple | | NR9W2 | | NA | \$2.58 | NA | _ |
| 7 | тх | (OSS) | Service Order Charge - Electronic Change - Simple | | NR9GG | | NA | \$2.56 | NA | |
| 7 | тх | OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS (OSS) | Service Order Charge - Electronic Record - Simple | | NR9GU | | NA. | £ 0.90 | NA | |
| | '^- | OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS | Service Order Charge - Electronic Record - Simple | | NR9GU | | INA | \$0.80 | NA NA | |
| 7 | TX | (OSS) OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS | Service Order Charge - Electronic Disconnect - Simple | | NR9GZ | | NA | \$1.22 | NA | |
| 7 | TX | (OSS) | Service Order Charge - Electronic Expedited Simple | | NRMV7 | | NA | \$2.58 | NA | |
| 7 | тх | OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS (OSS) | Service Order Charge - Electronic Customer Not Ready Simple | | NRMV9 | | NA | \$2 58 | NA | |
| 7 | TX | OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS (OSS) | Service Order Charge - Electronic Due Date Change or Cancellation Simple | | NRMV8 | | NA. | \$ 2 58 | NA | |
| 7 | | OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS (OSS) | PIC Change Charge | | NRBL9 | | NA | \$2 58 | \$0.05 | |
| | | ÙNBÚNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | | | | | | | | |
| 13 | | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Service Order Charge - Manual New - Complex | | NRBUR | | NA | \$91 93 | NA | |
| 13 | TX | LOOP | Service Order Charge - Manual Change - Complex | | NRBUP | | NA | \$62 56 | NA | |
| 13 | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Service Order Charge - Manual Record - Complex | | NRBUV | | NA | \$62 17 | NA | |
| | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | | | | | | | | |
| 13 | | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Service Order Charge - Manual Disconnect - Complex | | NRBUX | - | NA | \$52 83 | NA | |
| 13 | TX | LOOP | Service Order Charge - Manual Expedited - Complex | | NRMV2 | | NA _, | \$91 93 | NA | |
| 13 | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS LOOP | Service Order Charge - Manual Customer Not Ready - Complex | | NRMV6 | | NA | \$91 93 | NA | |
| | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Service Order Charge - Manual Due Date Change or | | | | | | | |
| 13 | | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Cancellation - Complex | | NRMV4 | | NA | \$91 93 | NA NA | |
| 13 | TX | LOOP | Service Order Charge - Electronic New - Complex | | NRBGX | | NA, | \$80 31 | NA | |
| 13 | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS LOOP | Service Order Charge - Electronic Change - Complex | | NR9G8 | | NA | \$80 31 | NA | |
| 13 | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS LOOP | Service Order Charge - Electronic Record - Complex | | NR9G7 | | NA. | \$5.07 | NA. | |

System Version: 9/22/2016

| | | | | | | · | | | | |
|---------------|--------------|---|--|--|--|--------------|--------------------------------------|--|---|-------------------------------------|
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description | COS (Class of Service) | USOC | Zone | Monthly Recurring Charge (MRC) | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
| Attachiniont | Otato | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Service Order Charge - Electronic Disconnect - | 000 (01033 01 0011100) | 0000 | Lone | onarge (mito) | 11130 | Additional | 1 OF OHR |
| 13 | TX | LOOP | Complex | | NR9G9 | | NA. | \$27 45 | NA | |
| | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | | | | | | | | |
| 13 | TX | LOOP | Service Order Charge - Electronic Expedited Complex | | NRMVX | l | NA. | \$2 58 | NA NA | |
| 1 40 | T1/ | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Service Order Charge - Electronic Customer Not Ready - | | | | | ** ** | | |
| 13 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Complex Service Order Charge - Electronic Due Date Change or | | NRMVY | | NA. | \$2 58 | NA. | |
| 13 | TX | LOOP | Cancellation Complex | | NRMVZ | | NA | \$2 58 | NA. | |
| 6 | TX | DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE SERVICES | Directory Assistance (DA) - per call | | ZZUO3 | | \$0.40 | NA NA | NA. | per call |
| 6 | TX | DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE SERVICES | Directory Assistance (DA) - per call - Credit | | ZZUO4 | 1 | \$0 40 | NA | NA | per call |
| | | | | | | T - | | | | , |
| 6 | TX | DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE SERVICES | Directory Assistance Call Completion (DACC) - per call | | ZZUO7 | | \$0 15 | NA. | NA NA | per call |
| 6 | TX TX | DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE SERVICES | National Directory Assistance (NDA) per call | | ZZUO5 ZZUO6 | | \$0 65 \$0 65 | NA NA | NA NA | |
| 6 | TX | DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE SERVICES DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE SERVICES | National Directory Assistance (NDA) per call - credit Business Category Search (BCS) per call | | ZZUOB | + | \$0.65 | NA NA | NA NA | |
| 6 | TX | DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE SERVICES | Reverse Directory Assistance (RDA) per call | | ZZUO8 | | \$0.65 | NA NA | NA NA | P |
| 6 | | DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE SERVICES | Reverse Directory Assistance (RDA) per call - credit | | ZZUO9 | | \$0 65 | NA | NA | |
| | | | | | | | | | | initial listing is no |
| 6 | TX | DIRECTORY LISTING PRODUCT | White Page Directory Listings | | | | \$0.00 | \$0.00 | \$0.00 | |
| | | DIRECTORY LIGHTLE PROPLICE | | | | | | | | See Tanffs and / or |
| 6 | TX | DIRECTORY LISTING PRODUCT | Non Published/Non List Directory Listings Directory Assistance - Branding - Initial/Subsequent | | | | | NA NA | NA | Service Guidebook |
| 6 | TX | BRANDING - DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE | Load per switch, per OCN | | NRBDG | | NA. | \$1,800 00 | \$1.800.00 | per switch, per OCN |
| | 1/ | DIVIDING - DIVEGLOUIT AGGIOTANGE | Load per simon, per core | | NINDEO | † | | Ψ1,000 00 | Ψ1,000 00 | per switch, per OOM |
| 6 | TX | BRANDING - DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE | Directory Assistance - Branding Per call | | ZZUCB | | \$0.03 | NA | NA NA | per call |
| · · · · · · · | | | Directory Assistance - Rate Reference Initial Load per | | | | | | | • |
| 6 | TX | BRANDING - DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE | state, per OCN | | NRBDL | ļ | NA. | \$5,000 00 | <u>NA</u> | per state, per OCN |
| | | BRANDING DIDECTORY ACCIOENNAL | Directory Assistance - Rate Reference Subsequent | | | | | | | |
| 6 | TX | BRANDING - DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE | Load per state, per OCN Operated Services - Fully Automated Call Processing | | NRBDM | | NA | \$1,500 00 | NA NA | per state, per OCN per completed |
| 6 | TX | OPERATOR CALL PROCESSING | (Per completed automated call) | | ZZUO1 | | \$0.15 | NA | NA NA | |
| · | .,, | 0. 2.0.101.0.22.11.002.001.10 | Operator Assisted Call Processing All Types per work | | 22001 | 1 | \$0.10 | ,,,, | | automatou oan |
| 6 | TX | OPERATOR CALL PROCESSING | second | | ZZUO2 | | \$0 03 | NA | NA. | per work second |
| | | BRANDING - OPERATOR CALL | Operator Services - Branding Initial/Subsequent Load | | | | • | | | |
| 6 | TX | PROCESSING | per switch, per OCN | | NRBDG | | NA NA | \$1,800 00 | \$1,800 00 | per switch, per OCN |
| 6 | ТХ | BRANDING - OPERATOR CALL PROCESSING | Operator Services - Branding Per call | | ZZUCB | | \$0.03 | A14 | | norti |
| - | - !^ | BRANDING - OPERATOR CALL | Operator Services - Branding Per call Operator Services - Rate Reference - Initial Load per | | TYUUB | + | \$0.03 | NA | NA. | per call |
| 6 | TX | PROCESSING | state, per OCN | | NRBDL | | NA | \$5,000 00 | NA. | per state, per OCN |
| | | BRANDING - OPERATOR CALL | Operator Services - Rate Reference - Subsequent Load | | T | †= | | | · *** | |
| 6 | TX | PROCESSING | per state, per OCN | | NRBDM | | NA | \$1,500 00 | | per state, per OCN |
| _ 5 | TX | EMERGENCY NUMBER SERVICES | For each DS0 E911 Trunk Terminated | A ALLEGE AND A ALL | | 1 | \$39 00 | \$1 <u>65 0</u> 0 | \$165 00 | for each |
| 1 14 | TV | ODUF/EODUF | Provision of Message Detail a k a. Daily Usage File (DUF) | | | | \$0 000323 | 4.4 | | |
| 11 | TX TX | ALTERNATELY BILLED TRAFFIC | BCR - Per interstate local message | | | | \$0 000323 \$0 050 | NA NA | NA NA | per msg |
| 10 | | ALTERNATELY BILLED TRAFFIC | BCR - Per local message | | | | \$0 030 | NA NA | NA NA | permay |
| | | | CH processing charge for service - per originated CH | | | † | | | , , , | per onginated CH |
| 10 | TX | ALTERNATELY BILLED TRAFFIC | record | | | <u> </u> | \$0.020 | NA. | NA | record |
| 10 | TX | ALTERNATELY BILLED TRAFFIC | CH billing message - per message | | | ļ | \$0 050 | NA | NA | per message |
| - | TV | OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS | Maintenance of Service Charges & Non-Productive | | | | .,. | *** | *** | |
| 7 | TX | (OSS) OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS | Dispatch - Basic Time - per half hour Maintenance of Service Charges & Non-Productive | | MVV | - | NA, | \$21 44 | \$21.44 | per half hour |
| 7 | TX | (OSS) | Dispatch - Overtime - per half hour | | MVV | | NA. | \$28 01 | \$28 01 | per half hour |
| | .,, | OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS | Maintenance of Service Charges & Non-Productive | • | † | | 147 | Ψ <u>2</u> 3 31 | \$2001 | por non nour |
| 7 | TX | (OSS) | Dispatch - Premium Time - per half hour | | MVV | | NA | \$34.59 | \$34 59 | per half hour |
| | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | | | | | | | | |
| 15 | TX | LOOP | Time and Matenals Charges - Basic Time - per half hour | | ALK | 1 | NA_ | \$21 44 | \$21 44 | per half hour |

| | | | | | Τ | 1 | 1 | | | |
|------------|-------|---|---|---------------------------------------|----------|--------------|--|--|---|-----------------------------|
| Attachment | State | Product UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Rate Element Description | COS (Class of Service) | USOC | Zone | Monthly Recurring Charge (MRC) | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
| 15 | тх | LOOP | Time and Materials Charges - Overtime - per half hour | | ALK | | NA. | \$28 01 | \$28 01 | per half hour |
| | 177 | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Time and Materials Charges - Premium Time - per half | | ,,,,,, | 1 | 101 | | 42001 | portian riou |
| <u>15</u> | TX | LOOP | hour | | ALK | | NA. | \$34 59 | \$34 59 | per half hour |
| 15 | TX | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Time and Materials Charges - Basic Time - per half hour | | ALT | | NA. | \$21 44 | \$21 44 | per half hour |
| | '^- | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Tittle and Materials Charges - basic Tittle - per half flour | | ALI | | INA. | ⊅ 2 4 4 | - Ψ21 44 | per nan noui |
| 15 | TX | LOOP | Time and Materials Charges - Overtime - per half hour | | ALT | | NA | \$28.01 | \$28 01 | per half hour |
| 4= | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Time and Materials Charges - Premium Time - per half | | | | | *** | **** | |
| 15 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | hour | | ALT | | NA. | \$34 59 | \$34.59 | per half hour |
| 15 | TX | LOOP | Time and Materials Charges - Basic Time - per half hour | | ALH | | NA. | \$21.44 | \$21.44 | per half hour |
| | | UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | • | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | | | | | | |
| 15 | TX | LOOP UNBUNDLED EXCHANGE ACCESS | Time and Materials Charges - Overtime - per half hour Time and Materials Charges - Premium Time - per half | | ALH | - | NA, | \$28 01 | \$28.01 | per half hour |
| 15 | TX | LOOP | hour | | ALH | | NA. | \$34 59 | \$34 59 | per half hour |
| 10 | | | | | | - | See pricing sheet available via AT&T CLEC Online | , 404.80 | <u> </u> | por <u>indi</u> <u>ingu</u> |
| 3 | тх | STRUCTURE ACCESS | Poles - Telecom RURAL | | | 1 | website. See pricing sheet available via AT&T CLEC | | | \$/pole/ <u>yr.</u> |
| 3 | TX | STRUCTURE ACCESS | Poles - Telecom URBAN | | | | Online website. | | | \$/pole/yr. |
| | | | DuctsConduit Occupancy Fees - Full Duct | | : | | See pricing sheet available via AT&T CLEC Online | | | • |
| 3 | TX | STRUCTURE ACCESS | Ducks Conduit Occupancy Fees - Full Duck | | | - | website. See pricing | | | \$/ft/yr |
| 3 | TX | STRUCTURE ACCESS | Ducts - Conduit Occupancy Fees - Inner Duct | | | | sheet available via AT&T CLEC Online website. | | | \$/ft/yr |
| 2 | TV | STRUCTURE ACCESS | Delea Cable Data | | | | See pricing sheet available via AT&T CLEC Online | | | \$ 10 h m |
| 3 | TX | STRUCTURE ACCESS LOCAL INTERCONNECTION (CALL | Poles - Cable Rate Optional EAS Transport & Termination per MOU | | <u> </u> | + | website. | | | \$/ft/yr |
| 2MR-AT | TX | TRANSPORT AND TERMINATION) | (Effective 7/1/2015 - 6/30/2016) | | ZZUR2 | | \$ 0.00129567 | NA | NA | MOU |
| 2MR-AT | TX | LOCAL INTERCONNECTION (CALL TRANSPORT AND TERMINATION) | Optional EAS Transport & Termination per MOU (Effective 7/1/2016 – 6/30/2017) | | ZZUR2 | | \$0.0007 | NA | NA | MOU |
| 2MR-AT | TX | LOCAL INTERCONNECTION (CALL TRANSPORT AND TERMINATION) | Optional EAS Transport & Termination per MOU (Effective 7/1/2017) | | ZZUR2 | | \$0.00 | NA | NA | MOU |
| 4IVIN-A1 | 10 | TRAISE ORT AND TERMINATION) | (Checuse 1/1/2011) | | ZZURZ | + | \$0.00 | NA NA | NA | WOO |
| 2MR-AT | TX | LOCAL INTERCONNECTION (CALL TRANSPORT AND TERMINATION) | Rate for All ISP-Bound and section 251(b)(5) Traffic as per FCC 01-131, per MOU (Effective Through 6/30/17) | | ZZUR2 | | \$0.000700 | NA | NA | MOU |
| | - | LOCAL INTERCONNECTION (CALL | Rate for All ISP-Bound and section 251(b)(5) Traffic as | | 77.100 | | 6 0 00000 | | | **** |
| 2MR-AT | TX | TRANSPORT AND TERMINATION) | per FCC 01-131, per MOU1 (Effective 7/01/17) | | ZZUR2 | | \$0 000000 | NA | NA | MOU |

| | | | | | | | | Non- | Non- | |
|------------|-------|------------------------------|--|---|---|----------------|--------------------------------------|------------------------------------|---|--|
| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description | COS (Class of Service) | USOC | Zone | Monthly Recurring Charge (MRC) | Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
| 2MR-AT | TX | Transit Traffic Service | Local Transiting | COS (Class of Service) | ZZUTN | 20116 | \$0.000960 | NA NA | | |
| 2MR-AT | ŤŶ | Transit Traffic Service | Optional EAS Transit | | - 22011 | | \$0.000330 | | | per minute of use |
| 8 | TX | BONA FIDE REQUEST | Deposit | | | | 40 00 1000 | \$2,000,00 | | por minato or acc |
| | 1/ | BONATIBE REGUEST | Берозі | | | + | | ΨΣ,000.00 | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Local Exchange Service - Business 1 Party Business - Local Exchange Service - Business - Multi- | | | | 21.60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Line Hunting Business - Local Exchange Service - Business - | | | | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Measured Business - Local Exchange Service - Business - Business - Local Exchange Service - Business - | | | ļ | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Measured (HTG Class of Service) Business - Other - Customer Operated Pay Telephone | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | тх | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | (COPT) | | | | 0 00% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Expanded Local Calling - EMS - Optional | | + | + | 21 60% | | | |
| 10 | '^ | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Expanded Local Calling - Expanded Local Business - Expanded Local Calling - Expanded Local | | | | 210076 | 21.00 /0 | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Calling (Mandatory) Business - Expanded Local Calling - Extended Area | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Calling Service - Optional Business - Expanded Local Calling - Mandatory EACS - | | | ļ | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Hotel/Motel Measured Trunk Business - Expanded Local Calling - Mandatory EACS - | | | ļ | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Multi-Line Hunting Business - Expanded Local Calling - Mandatory EACS - | <u> </u> | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | One element measured, 1 Party Business - Expanded Local Calling - Mandatory EACS - | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | PBX Trunk Business - Expanded Local Calling - Mandatory | | | ļ | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Extended Area Calling Service (EACS) - 1 Party Business - Vertical Services - Anonymous Call | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Rejection | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% |] | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - Auto Redial | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - Auto Redial - Usage Sensitive | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - Call Blocker | | • | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | **** * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - Call Blocker Business - Vertical Services - Call Forwarding | | | 1 | 21.60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - Call Forwarding - Busy Line | | | | 21 60% | | | |
| 10 | 1/ | REGREE ALL ETOABLE DIGOCONTO | Business - Vertical Services - Call Forwarding - Busy | | | t | 210070 | 21 00 /0 | | |
| 16 | TX_ | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Line/Don't Answer Business - Vertical Services - Call Forwarding - Don't | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Answer | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | Τ̈́χ | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - Call Return Business - Vertical Services - Call Return - Usage | | - | - | 21.60% | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Sensitive | | | 1 | 21 60% | 21 60% | 1 | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - Call Trace | | | 1 | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - Call Waiting | | | 1 | 21.60% | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - Calling Name | | | | 21 60% | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - Calling Number | | 1 | | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - ComCall® | | | 1 | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - Personalized Ring (1 dependent number) | * 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 | | | 21 60% | • | | |
| | | | Business - Vertical Services - Personalized Ring (2 | | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | dependent numbers - 1st number) Business - Vertical Services - Personalized Ring (2 | | | | 21 60% | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | dependent numbers - 2nd number) | | | 1 | 21.60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - Priority Call | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |

| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description Business - Vertical Services - Remote Access to Call | COS (Class of Service) | USOC | Zone | Monthly Recurring Charge (MRC) | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
|------------|-------|--|---|------------------------|--|--|--------------------------------------|--|---|----------|
| 16 | тх | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Forwarding | | | | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - Selective Call Forwarding Business - Vertical Services - Simultaneous Call | | | . | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | тх | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Forwarding | | | | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - Speed Calling 8 | | | + | 21 60% | | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - Speed Calling 30 | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | l | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Vertical Services - Three Way Calling | | | + | 21.60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - DID (First Block of 100 - Category 1) | | | + | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - DID (First Block of 10 - Category 1) | | | + | 21.60% | 21.60% | | |
| | | REDALE ALL ELOADEE DIOCOUNTO | Business - DID (Ea adl block of 10 after first 10 - | | | | 21.0070 | 27.0070 | | |
| 16 | тх | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Category 1) | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| | - '^ | REGALE ALL ELOADEE DIGGOOMIC | Business - DID (Ea. adl. block of 100 after first 100 - | | | | 2,00,0 | 2.00.0 | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Category 2) | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| - 10 | -1/ | NEGALL ALL LIGABLE DIGGGGITTO | Business - DID (Ea adl block of 10 assigned over 1st | | | + | 2,00,0 | 210070 | | |
| 16 | тх | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | 100 - Category 2) | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - DID (with dial pulse) | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - DID (with Multifrequency) | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - DID (with Dual-Tone Multifrequency) | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - DID (1st 10 Trunks or access lines) | | <u> </u> | 1 | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| ,,, | | THE STATE OF THE S | Business - DID (11th thru 50th trunk or network access | | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | line) | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - DID (51st trunk or network access line) | | | | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Trunk | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - AIN - Area Wide Networking | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - AIN - Caller Intellidata® | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - AIN - Disaster Routing Service | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - AIN - Intelligent Redirectsm | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - AIN - IntelliNumber | | | 1 | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - AIN - Positive ID | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Other - Customer Alerting Enablement | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Other - Grandfathered Services | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Other - Hot Line | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Other - Hunting | | | | 21.60% | 21 60% | | |
| | | | Business - Other - Night Number associated with | | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Telephone Number | | <u> </u> | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| | | | Business - Other - Night Number associated with a | | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Terminal | | ļ | | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| | | | Business - Other - Bundled Telecommunications | | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Services (e.g., the Works) | | - | | 21.60% | 21 60% | | |
| 40 | | DEGALE ADDITION DE DIGGO: """ | 0.1. | | 1 | | 04.000 | 04.000 | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Other - Promotions (Greater than 90 days) | | - | | 21 60% | 21 60% | - | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Other - Preferred Number Service | | 1 | | 21 60% | 21 60% | · | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Other - Telebranch® | | | + | 21 60% 21 60% | 21 60% 21 60% | | |
| 16 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Other - TouchTone (Business) Business - Other - TouchTone (Trunk) | | + | - | 21.60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Other - Touch Lone (Trunk) Business - Other - Voice Dial | | 1 | | 21.60% | 21.60% | - | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Other - Voice Diai Business - Other - Warm Line | | + | | 21.60% | 21 60% | - | |
| 10 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Other - warm Line Business - Data Services - Gigabit Ethernet | | + | + | 210076 | 2100% | | |
| 16 | тх | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Metropolitan Area Network (GigaMAN) | | | | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Data Services - PBX Trunks | | + | + | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Data Services - PBA Trunks Business - Data Services - DS3 | | + | | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - ISDN - Digilinesm (ISDN BRI) | | | | 21.60% | 21.00% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - ISDN - Select Video Plus® | | + | + | 21.60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - ISDN - Smart Trunksm (ISDN PRI) | | | + | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - ISDN - SuperTrunk | | | + | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |

| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description | COS (Class of Service) | USOC | Zone | Monthly Recurring Charge (MRC) | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
|---------------|-----------------|---|--|---|--------------|---|--------------------------------------|--|---|------------|
| <u>16</u> | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Toll - IntraLATA MTS | | - | | 21 60% 21 60% | 21 60% 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Toll - MaxiMizer 800® Business - Toll - OutWATS | | | + | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Toli - OutVATS Business - Optional Toll Calling - 1+SAVERsm | | - | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Plexar I® | | | _ | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Plexar II® | | | - | 21 60% | | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Plexar Custom | | | + | | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Private Line - Analog Private Lines | | + | + | 21.60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Private Line - Business Video Service | | 1 | 1 | 21.60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Private Line - DOVLink | *************************************** | | | 21.60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Private Line - Frame Relay | | | | 21 60% | . 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Private Line - MegaLink I® | | | 1 | 21.60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Private Line - MegaLink II® | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Private Line - MegaLink III® | | | | 21.60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Business - Private Line - MicroLink I® | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| | | | Business - Private Line - Network Reconfiguration | | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Service | | | | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Local Exchange Service - Residence 1 Party | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| | | | Residence - Local Exchange Service - Residence | | | | | | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Measured | | | ļ | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Expanded Local Calling (Mandatory) | | | | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Expanded Local Calling - Mandatory Extended Area Calling Service (EACS) - 1 Party | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Expanded Local Calling - Mandatory EACS - One element measured, 1 Party | | | | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Expanded Local Calling - EMS - Optional | | | | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | тх | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Expanded Local Calling - Extended Area Calling Service - Optional Residence - Vertical Services - Anonymous Call | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | ТХ | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Rejection | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Vertical Services - Auto Redial | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 10 | '^ | RESALE AFFEICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Vertical Services - Auto Redial - Usage | | | | 210070 | 210070 | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Sensitive | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Vertical Services - Call Blocker | | | 1 | 21 60% | | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Vertical Services - Call Forwarding | | | <u> </u> | 21 60% | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Vertical Services - Call Forwarding - Busy Line | | | Total Commencer | 21 60% | ········ | | |
| | | | Residence - Vertical Services - Call Forwarding - Busy | | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Line/Don't Answer Residence - Vertical Services - Call Forwarding - Don't | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Answer | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Vertical Services - Call Return | | ! | 1 | 21 60% | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Vertical Services - Call Return - Usage Sensitive | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Vertical Services - Call Trace | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Vertical Services - Call Waiting | | | | 21.60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Vertical Services - Calling Name | | | T | 21.60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Vertical Services - Calling Number | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Vertical Services - ComCall® Residence - Vertical Services - Personalized Ring (1 | | | | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | dependent number) Residence - Vertical Services - Personalized Ring (2 | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | dependent numbers - 1st number) Residence - Vertical Services - Personalized Ring (2 | | | | 21.60% | 21 60% | | 1st number |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | dependent numbers - 2nd number) | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | 2nd number |

| | T | T | | | 1 | 1 | | | T | |
|---|--------------|--------------------------------|---|---|--------------|--------------|--------------|------------|--|-------------|
| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description | COS (Class of Service) | USOC | Zone | Charge (MRC) | First | Additional | Per Unit |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Vertical Services - Priority Call | | | | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| | | | Residence - Vertical Services - Remote Access to Call | | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Forwarding | | | | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| | | | Residence - Vertical Services - Selective Call | | | į | | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Forwarding | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| | | | Residence - Vertical Services - Simultaneous Call | • | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Forwarding | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Vertical Services - Speed Calling 8 | 77 TT TT SALESANDE 77 STEEL AND ALL AND STREET, ST. | | T | 21.60% | 21 60% | 1 | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Vertical Services - Three Way Calling | | | 1 | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - ISDN - Digiline sm | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Other - Customer Alerting Enablement | | 1 | 1 | 21.60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Other - Grandfathered Services | | | T | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Other - Hot Line | | 1 | + | 21 60% | 21 60% | <u>†- — </u> | |
| | T.,, | | Residence - Other - Bundled Telecommunications | | 1 | | 2,33% | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Services (e.g., the Works) | | 1 | 1 | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| | - <u>-'^</u> | TREOTRE TO TEIGNBEE DIGGOOTTO | CONTROCO (C. g., the VVOIRS) | | | | 2100% | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Other - Promotions (Greater than 90 days) | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | 1 | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Other - Preferred Number Service | | | + | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Other - TouchTone | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Other - Voice Dial | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Residence - Other - Warm Line | | | | 21 60% | 21.60% | | |
| 10 | <u>'</u> ^ | OTHER RESALE - DIRECTORY | Residence - Other - warm Line | | + | + | 2100% | 21.60% | | |
| 40 | | | Donaton Annaton Continu | | | 1 | 04.000/ | | | |
| 16 | TX | ASSISTANCE SERVICES | Directory Assistance Services | | | - | 21 60% | NA | NA | |
| 40 | | OTHER RESALE - DIRECTORY | | | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | ASSISTANCE SERVICES | Local Operator Assistance Services | | | ļ | 21 60% | NA | NA NA | |
| | | OTHER RESALE - OS/DA AUTOMATED | Branding - Resellers - Initial/Subsequent Load, per | | | 1 | | | | |
| 16 | TX | CALL GREETING | OCN | | NRBDG | ļ | NA. | \$1,800 00 | \$1,800 00 | per OCN |
| | | OTHER RESALE - OS/DA AUTOMATED | | | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | CALL GREETING | Branding - Resellers - Per Call | | ZZUCB | | \$0 03 | NA. | NA | per call |
| | | OTHER RESALE - OS/DA | | • | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | REFERENCES/RATES | Rate Reference - Resellers - Initial Load per OCN | | NRBDL | | NA. | \$5,000 00 | NA | Per OCN |
| | | OTHER RESALE - OS/DA | | | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | REFERENCES/RATES | Rate Reference - Resellers - Subsequent Load per OCN | | NRBDM | | NA. | \$1,500 00 | | Per OCN |
| | | RESALE - DIRECTORY LISTING | | | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | PRODUCT | White Page Directory Listings | | | | | NA | NA | |
| | | RESALE - DIRECTORY LISTING | | | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | PRODUCT | Non Published/Non List Directory Listings | | | | | NA | NA NA | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toll - Home 800sm | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toll - IntraLATA MTS | | | T | 21.60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toll - 900/976 Call Restriction | | | | 21.60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toll - 976 Information Delivery Service | | 1 | 1 | 0% | 0% | 1 | |
| 16 | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toll - Access Services | | 1 | 1 | 0% | 0% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toll - Additional Directory Listings | | | 1 | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toll - Bill Plus | | 1 | | 5% | | | |
| · ——· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | | | Toll - Cellular Mobile Telephone Interconnection | | | | | | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Services | | 1 | | 0% | 0% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toll - Company Initiated Suspension Service | | | 1 | 0% | 0% | t | |
| | | | Toll - Connections with Terminal Equipment and | | | + | | | | |
| 16 | ТХ | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Communications Equipment | | 1 | | 0% | 0% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toll - Consolidated Billing | | 1 | 1 | 504 | 5% | † | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toll - Construction Charges | | | † | 0% | | † - † | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toll - Customer Initiated Suspension Service | | 1 | + | 0% | 0% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toll - Distance Learning | | 1 | + | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toll - Exchange Connection Service | | | + | 0% | 2100% | | |
| 16 - | | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toll - Maintenance of Service Charges | | | + | 0% | 0% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toll - Shared Tenant Service Charges | | 1 | + | 0% | 0% | | |
| 16 | TX | RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toll - Telecommunications Service Priority Systems | | | + | 0% | 0% | | |
| 10 | 1 17 | MEGALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Toli - Telecommunications Service Priority Systems | | 1 | | U% | 0% | L | |

| | 1 " | | | | Τ | 1 | 1 | | | |
|--|-------------|---|--|------------------------|----------|--------------|--------------|--|---|---------------------------------|
| Attachment | State | Product RESALE APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS | Rate Element Description Toll Restriction | COS (Class of Service) | usoc | Zone | Charge (MRC) | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
| 16 | TX ∣ | OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS | Electronic Billing Information Data (daily usage) per | | | | 21 60% | 21 60% | | |
| 7 | TX | (OSS) | message | | | | \$0 003 | NA | | |
| | - '^ | OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS | message | | | | \$0.003 | NA. | | |
| 7 | ТХ | (OSS) | Simple conversion charge per billable number | | | | NA. | \$16 65 | | |
| <u>'</u> | <u> '^-</u> | OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS | Simple conversion charge per binable number | | | | IN/A | \$10.03 | - | |
| 7 | TX | (OSS) | Electronic conversion orders per billable number | | | | NA. | \$5 00 | | |
| ' | +- <u></u> | OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS | Liectronic conversion orders per biliable number | | | | - 150, | | | |
| 7 | TX | (OSS) | Complex conversion orders per billable number | | | | NA. | \$ 52.55 | | |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Real Estate - Site Conditioning | | S8FWB | | 1 | ¢0.28 | | |
| - '- | † '^ | Trifficate doctoormord | Ouges real Estate One Conditioning | w 2000 | 001112 | - | · : | 40.20 | | • |
| | | | | | | | | | | Per Sq. Ft. of space |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Real Estate - Safety & Security | | S8F4N | | | \$19 56 | | used by CLEC |
| ······································ | | | | | 1 | T | 1 | | | , |
| | | | | | | Ì | 1 | | | Per Sq. Ft. of space |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Real Estate - Floor Space Usage | | S8F4L | | \$5 97 | | | used by CLEC |
| | | | | • | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | Per Sq. Ft. of space |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Common Systems - Cage | | S8F4A | | \$0 44 | \$59 86 | | used by CLEC |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | Per Sq Ft of space |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Planning - Central Office | | S8GCA | | \$0.09 | \$7 55 | | used by CLEC |
| 12 | | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Planning | | NRFCD | | | \$5,244 43 | | Per Request |
| 12 | | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Planning - Subsequent Inter Cabling | | NRFCE | | | \$2,267 04 | | Per Request |
| 12 | | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Planning - Subsequent Power Cabling | | NRFCF | | 1 | \$2,306 10 | | Per Request |
| 12 12 | TX TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Planning - Subs Inter /Power Cabling Caged - Planning - Non-Standard | | NRFCG | | | \$2,884 60 \$1,436 00 | | Per Request |
| 12 | - !^ | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Planning - Nort-Standard | | NRFCH | - | | \$1,430,00 | | Per Request Per Power Panel |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Power Provisioning - Power Panel - 50 Amp | | | | | | | (CLEC Provided) |
| 12 | <u>'^</u> | PHISICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Fower Flovisioning - Fower Failer - 30 Amp | | | | | | | Per Power Panel |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Power Provisioning - Power Panel - 200 Amp | | | | | | | (CLEC Provided) |
| | -:/ | THOOME GOLLOGATION | Caged - Power Cable & Infrastructure - Power Cable | | | | | | | Per Four Power |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Rack | | | | | | | Cables or Quad |
| | | | | | | | | | : | Per 2-10 Amp Power |
| | | | | | - | | | | | Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-10 Amp Feeds | | C1F31 | | \$0 25 | \$48 23 | | Provided) |
| | | | | | | | | | | Per 2-20 Amp Power |
| | | | | | | | | | | Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-20 Amp Feeds | | S8GF1 | | \$0 25 | \$48 23 | | Provided) |
| | | | | | 1 | | | | | Per 2-30 Amp Power |
| 4.5 | | DINGLO HI GOLLOGI TICH | | • | 04-00 | | | *.* | | Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-30 Amp Feeds | | C1F32 | + | \$0 25 | \$48 23 | | Provided) Per 2-40 Amp Power |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| 10 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Conned Bower Cable & Infrastructure 2.40 Ama Fands | | C1F33 | | \$0 25 | \$48 23 | | Feeds (CLEC Provided) |
| 12 | - '^- | FRISICAL CULLUCATION | Caged - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-40 Amp Feeds | | CIF33 | + | <u> </u> | \$40 Z3 | | Per 2-50 Amp Power |
| | | | | | | | | | | Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-50 Amp Feeds | | S8GF2 | | \$0 25 | \$48 23 | | Provided) |
| | · · · · · | THE STORE GOLLOGATION | Cagoa 1 Onor Cabro & milastructure - 2-00 Amp 1 Geus | | - GGG1 Z | | 40 20 | ₩ 1 0 <u>2</u> 3 | | Per 2-100 Amp |
| | | | Caged - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-100 Amp | | | | | | | Power Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Feeds | | S8GF3 | | \$0 25 | \$48 23 | | Provided) |
| | | | | | | | - | | | |
| | | | Caged - Equipment Grounding - Ground Cable | | | | | | | Per Sq Ft of space |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Placement | | S8FCR | | \$0 03 | \$0 92 | | used by CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - DC Power Amperage Charge - HVAC | | S8GCS | | \$14 62 | | | Per 10 Amps |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - DC Power Amperage Charge - Per Amp | | S8GCR | 1 | \$10 61 | | | Per Amp |

| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description | COS (Class of Service) | USOC | Zone | Monthly Recurring Charge (MRC) | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit Per Fiber Cable |
|------------|-----------------|--|---|---|------------|------|--------------------------------------|--|---|-------------------------------------|
| | | | | | | | | | | Sheath (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Fiber Cable Placement - CO - Fiber Cable | | S8FQ9 | | \$4 85 | \$809 13 | | Vendor Pulls Cable) Per Fiber Cable |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Fiber Cable Placement - CO - Entrance Conduit | | S8FW5 | | \$8 76 | | | Sheath |
| | | | Caged - Miscellaneous Costs - Timing Lead (1 pair per | ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, | | | | | | Per Linear Foot, Per |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | circuit) | | S8F45 | | \$0.08 | \$14 81 | | pair Based on two (2) |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Miscellaneous Costs - Bits Timing | | S8FQT | | \$3 58 | \$698 82 | | leads per circuit |
| | | | Caged - Miscellaneous Costs - Space Availability | | | | , , , , , | , | | ' |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Report | | NRFCQ | | | \$168 04 | | Per Premise |
| 12 | тх | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Miscellaneous Costs - Security Access / ID Cards | | NRFCM | | | \$ 123 35 | | Per Five Cards |
| | † | THIOIONE GOLLGONIUM | Caged - Miscellaneous Costs - Security Access / ID | | 11111 0111 | | f | V120 00 | | |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cards/Expedite | | NRFCN | | ļ | \$203 35 | | Per Five Cards |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Cage Common Costs - AC Circuit Placement | | NRL60 | | | \$5 29 | | Per Sq. Ft (CLEC provides cage) |
| , iz | 1^ | FHISICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Cage Common Costs - AC Circuit Flacement | | INKLOO | 1 | | 40.29 | | 100 Copper Pairs |
| | | | Caged - ILEC to CLEC Connection - Voice Grade | | | | | | | (CLEC provides |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Arrangement | | S8F48 | 1 | \$3 86 | \$156 02 | | cable) 100 Shielded Pairs |
| | | | Caged - ILEC to CLEC Connection - Voice Grade | | | | | | | (CLEC provides |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Arrangement | | S8FWU | | \$3.86 | \$156 02 | | cable) |
| | | | Caged - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS1 Arrangement - | | | | | | | 28 DS1 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | DCS Caged - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS1 Arrangement - | | S8FQM | - | \$295 42 | \$3,105 79 | | provides cable) 28 DS1 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | DSX | | S8F46 | | \$6 07 | \$486 89 | | provides cable) |
| | | | Caged - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS3 Arrangement - | | | | | _ | | 1 DS3 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | DCS Caged - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS3 Arrangement - | | S8F47 | | \$115.30 | \$1,809 40 | | provides cable) 1 DS3 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | DSX | | S8FQN | | \$5 69 | \$116 67 | | provides cable) |
| | | | | | | | | | | 12 Fiber Pairs |
| 12 | TX | SUNGIONE COLL CONTINUE | 0 | | S8FQR | | \$3.58 | \$698 82 | | (CLEC provides |
| 12 | - '^- | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - ILEC to CLEC Connection - Fiber Arrangement Caged - CLEC to CLEC Connection - Cable Racking | | Saruk | + | \$3.58 | \$098.82 | | cable) |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | and Hole for Optical | | S8GFE | | \$0 82 | | | Per Cable |
| | , | DINGS OF THE PROPERTY OF THE P | Caged - CLEC to CLEC Connection - Cable Racking | | | | 20.57 | | | 5 0 11 |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | and Hole for DS1 Caged - CLEC to CLEC Connection - Cable Racking | | S8GFF | + | \$0 57 | | | Per Cable |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | and Hole for DS3 | | S8GFG | | \$0 50 | | | Per Cable |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - CLEC to CLEC Connection - Route Design | | NRFCX | | | \$424 88 | | D 00 0 |
| | | | Caged - CLEC to CLEC Connection - Connection for | | | | | | | Per 28 Circuits (CLEC provides |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | DS1 | | S8GFH | | \$0 18 | | | cable) |
| | | | Caged - CLEC to CLEC Connection - Connection for | | | | 1 | | | Per Circuit (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | DS3 Caged - CLEC to CLEC Connection - Connection for | | S8GFJ | 1 | \$0 12 | | | provides cable) Per Cable (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Optical | | S8GFK | | \$0 31 | | | provides cable) |
| | | | Caged - Time Sensitive Activities - Pre-Visits - Colloc | | | | † | | | |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Ser Mgr 2nd Level | | NRFCR | | ļ | \$23 23 | | Per 1/4 Hour |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Time Sensitive Activities - Pre-Visits - Comm Tech - Craft | | NRFCS | | | \$19 60 | | Per 1/4 Hour |
| | ^ - | I III SIGNE COLLOCATION | Caged - Time Sensitive Activities - Pre-Visits - CO | | 1411 00 | + | † · · · · · · | \$1500 | | 1 C1 1/4 1 10u) |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Manager - 1st Level Caged - Time Sensitive Activities - Pre-Visits - Floor | | NRFCT | 1 | ļ | \$ 19 <u>7</u> 2 | | Per 1/4 Hour |
| | | | | | | | | | | |

| [| | | | | | T | 1 | , | | |
|------------|-------|---|---|------------------------|----------------|--------------|---------------------------|--------------------------|---|--|
| | | | | | | | Monthly | Non- Recurring | Non- Recurring | |
| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description Caged - Construction Visits - Project Manager - 1st | COS (Class of Service) | usoc | Zone | Recurring Charge (MRC) | Charge (NRC) First | Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Level | | NRFCV | | | \$19 24 | | Per 1/4 Hour |
| 12 | tx | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged - Construction Visits - Colloc Ser. Mgr - 2nd Level | | NRFCZ | | | \$23 23 | | Per 1/4 Hour |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Real Estate - Site Conditioning | | S8FWC | | | \$92 81 | *************************************** | Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sq ft) |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Real Estate - Safety & Security | *** | S8FWG | | | \$195 57 | | Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sq ft) |
| 12 | тх | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Real Estate - Floor Space Usage | | S8F9C | | \$ 64 21 | I | | Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sq ft) |
| | | | | | | | | | | Per Frame (Standard |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Common Systems - Cageless | | S8FWE | | \$9.35 | \$760.45 | | Bay=10 sq ft) |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Planning - Central Office | | S8GCB | | \$1 13 | | | Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sq ft) |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Planning | | NRFCJ NRFCE | | | \$4,601 93 \$2,267 04 | | Per Request |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Planning - Subsequent Inter Cabling | | NRFCE | | | | | Per Request |
| 12 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Planning - Subsequent Power Cabling Cageless - Planning - Subs. Inter /Power Cabling | | NRFCG | - | | \$2,306 10 \$2,884 60 | | Per Request Per Request |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Planning - Subs. Intel 7-bwei Cabling Cageless - Planning - Non-Standard | | NRFCH | - | | \$1,436 00 | | Per Request |
| | | | | | NACI CIT | | | ψ1,430 0 0 | | Per Power Panel |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Provisioning - Power Panel - 50 Amp | | | | | <u> </u> | | (CLEC Provided) Per Power Panel |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Provisioning - Power Panel - 200 Amp Cageless - Power Cable & Infrastructure - Power Cable | | | | | | | (CLEC Provided) Per Four Power |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Rack | | | | | | | Cables or Quad Per 2-10 Amp Power |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-10 Amp Feeds | | C1F34 | ļ | \$0 25 | 5 \$ 48 23 | | Feeds (CLEC Provided) Per 2-20 Amp Power |
| 12 | тх | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-20 Amp Feeds | | S8GF1 | | \$0 25 | 5 \$48.23 | | Feeds (CLEC Provided) |
| 12 | тх | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-30 Amp Feeds | | C1F35 | | \$0 25 | 5 \$48 23 | | Per 2-30 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided) |
| 12 | тх | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-40 Amp Feeds | | C1F36 | | \$0 25 | 5 \$48 23 | | Per 2-40 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided) |
| 12 | тх | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-50 Amp Feeds | | S8GF2 | | \$0.25 | 5 \$48.23 | | Per 2-50 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided) |
| | | | Cageless - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-100 Amp | | | | | | | Per 2-100 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Feeds Cageless - Equipment Grounding - Ground Cable | | S8GF3 | - | \$0 25 | | | Provided) |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Placement | | S8GDB | | \$0.33 | | | Per Frame |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - DC Power Amperage Charge - HVAC | | S8GCS | | \$14 62 | | | Per 10 Amps |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - DC Power Amperage Charge - Per Amp | | S8GCR | | \$10.61 | <u> </u> | | Per Amp |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - DC Power Amperage Charge - CEV, HUT & Cabinets | | S8GCT | | \$1 27 | 7 | | Per 2 inch mounting space |
| 12 | тх | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Fiber Cable Placement - CO - Fiber Cable | | S8FQ9 | | \$4 85 | 5 \$809 13 | | Per Fiber Cable Sheath (CLEC Vendor Pulls Cable) |

| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description Cageless - Fiber Cable Placement - CO - Entrance | COS (Class of Service) | usoc | Zone | Monthly Recurring Charge (MRC) | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit Per Fiber Cable |
|----------------|-------|--------------------------|---|------------------------|---|------|--------------------------------------|--|---|------------------------------------|
| 12 | тх | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Conduit | | S8FW5 | } | \$8 76 | | | Sheath |
| | 17 | THORAL GOLLOGATION | Cageless - CEV, HUT & Cabinets - Fiber Cable | | 00,110 | 1 | \$0.10 | | | Per Fiber Cable |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Placement | | S8GDH | | | \$53 58 | L | Sheath |
| | | | | | | | | | | Per Fiber Cable |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - CEV, HUT & Cabinets - Entrance Conduit Cageless - Miscellaneous Cost - Timing Lead (1 pair per | | S8GDJ | ļ | \$2 61 | | | Sheath Per Linear Foot, Per |
| 12 | тх | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | circuit) | | S8F45 | į | \$0.08 | \$14 81 | | pair |
| | '// | THI GIO LE GOLLOGI (TIGH | onouny | | | | 4000 | | | Based on two (2) |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Miscellaneous Cost - Bits Timing | | S8FQT | Ĺ | \$ 3 58 | \$698.82 | | leads per circuit |
| | I | | Cageless - Miscellaneous Cost - Space Availability | | | | | | | |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Report Cageless - Miscellaneous Cost - Security Access / ID | | NRFCQ | 1 | | \$168 04 | | Per Premise |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cards | | NRFCM | | | \$ 123 35 | | Per Five Cards |
| 12 | '^- | FITISICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Miscellaneous Cost - Security Access / ID | | NICI CIVI | | | 4123 33 | | 1 CITIVE CAIGS |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cards/Expedite | | NRFCN | | | \$203 35 | | Per Five Cards |
| - | Ī | | | - | | | | | | Each (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - POT Bay Options - Standard Equipment Bay Cageless - POT Bay Options - Non-Standard Cabinet | | | | | | | Provided) Each (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Bay | | | | | | | Provided) |
| | 1.7 | THI GIOAL GOLLOGATION | Cageless - POT Bay Options - VF/DS0 Termination | | | | | | | Each (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Panel | | 1 | | : | | _ | Provided) |
| | | | Cageless - POT Bay Options - VF/DS0 Termination | | T | | | | | Each (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Module | | | | | | | Provided) Each (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - POT Bay Options - DDP-1 Panel | | | | | | | Provided) |
| | 1 | THOO E OCCOSTION | Ougelous 101 Bay Options BB1 11 and | | | | | | | Each (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - POT Bay Options - DDP-1 Jack Access Card | | | | | | | Provided) |
| | | | Cageless - POT Bay Options - DS3/STS-1 Interconnect | | | | | | | Each (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Panel | | | | | | | Provided) Each (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - POT Bay Options - DS3 Interconnect Module | | | | | | | Provided) |
| | 1 | | | | | | | | | Each (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - POT Bay Options - Fiber Optic Splitter Panel | | | | | | | Provided) |
| 12 | тх | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - POT Bay Options - Fiber Termination Dual Module | | | | | | | Each (CLEC Provided) |
| 12 | 1/ | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Wodule | | | | | | | 2 Inch Mounting |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - CEV, HUT & Cabinet - 24 Foot CEV | | S8GE3 | | \$1 64 | | | Space |
| | | | | | | | | | | 2 Inch Mounting |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - CEV, HUT & Cabinet - 16 Foot CEV | | S8GE4 | | \$1 77 | | | Space 2 Inch Mounting |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - CEV, HUT & Cabinet - Maxi-Hut | | S8GE1 | | \$0 77 | | | Space |
| | 17 | THORONE GOLEGONITON | Ougolose OLV, No Fa Oubliet Maximat | | | | \$011 | | | 2 Inch Mounting |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - CEV, HUT & Cabinet - Mini-Hut | | S8GE2 | | \$1 33 | | | Space |
| | | | | | 20254 | | | | | 2 Inch Mounting |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - CEV, HUT & Cabinet - Large Cabinet | | S8GEX | ļ | \$1 63 | | | Space 2 Inch Mounting |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - CEV, HUT & Cabinet - Medium Cabinet | | S8GEY | | \$2 19 | | | Space |
| | 1 | | | | | | | | | 2 inch Mounting |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - CEV, HUT & Cabinet - Small Cabinet | | S8GEZ | ļ | \$3 29 | | | Space |
| | | 1 | Cageless - ILEC to CLEC Connection - Voice Grade | | | | | | | 100 Copper Pairs (CLEC provides |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Arrangement | | S8F3E | | \$3 86 | \$156 02 | | cable) |
| ! = | 1 | | | | 1 20.00 | | 1300 | Ţ.03 OL | | 100 Shielded Pairs |
| | | 1 | Cageless - ILEC to CLEC Connection - Voice Grade | | | | 1 | | | (CLEC provides |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Arrangement | | S8FWV | | \$3 86 | \$156 02 | | cable) |

| | T | T | | | | 1 | T | | | |
|---------------|--|----------------------|---|------------------------|--------|--------------|--------------------------------------|--|---|---|
| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description Cageless - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS1 | COS (Class of Service) | USOC | Zone | Monthly Recurring Charge (MRC) | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit 28 DS1 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Arrangement - DCS | | S8F2J | | \$295 42 | \$3,105 79 | | provides cable) |
| 12 | 1. | FHISICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS1 | | 001 20 | | 4200 12 | 40,100 10 | | 28 DS1 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Arrangement - DSX | | S8F2P | | \$6 07 | \$486 89 | | provides cable) |
| | 1 | | Cageless - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS3 | | | | | | | 1 DS3 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Arrangement - DCS | | S8F21 | | \$115.30 | \$1,809.40 | | provides cable) |
| | | | Cageless - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS3 | | 0.000 | | 25.00 | 0440.07 | | 1 DS3 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Arrangement - DSX | | S8F25 | | \$5 69 | \$116 67 | | provides cable) 12 Fiber Pairs |
| 12 | тх | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - ILEC to CLEC Connection - Fiber Arrangement | | S8F49 | | \$3 76 | \$495 49 | | (CLEC provides cable) |
| 1 40 | -TV | BUNGLON COLLOCATION | Cageless - CLEC to CLEC Connection - Cable Racking | | SOCEE | | en 02 | | | Par Cable |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | and Hole for Optical Cageless - CLEC to CLEC Connection - Cable Racking | | S8GFE | | \$0.82 | | | Per Cable |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | and Hole for DS1 | | S8GFF | 1 | \$0.57 | | | Per Cable |
| 15 | <u> </u> | THE GOLLOGATION | Cageless - CLEC to CLEC Connection - Cable Racking | | 1 333 | | 1 | | | |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | and Hole for DS3 | | S8GFG | | \$0.50 | i | | Per Cable |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - CLEC to CLEC Connection - Route Design | | NRFCX | ļ | | \$424 88 | | |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - CLEC to CLEC Connection - Connection for DS1 | | S8GFL | | \$0.18 | \$0.00 | | Per 28 Circuits (CLEC provides cable) |
| | l | | Cageless - CLEC to CLEC Connection - Connection for | | 000514 | | | | | Per Circuit (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | DS3 Cageless - CLEC to CLEC Connection - Connection for | | S8GFM | ļ | \$0 12 | \$0.00 | | provides cable) Per Cable (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Optical | | S8GFN | | \$0.31 | \$0.00 | | provides cable) |
| 12 | '^- | PHISICAL COLLOCATION | Optical | | 300114 | | 4001 | , 40.00 | | Per CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - CEV, HUT & Cabinet - Project Coordination | | NRFCK | | | \$631.17 | | Application |
| | | | Cageless - Time Sensitive Activities - Pre-Visits - | | | | | - | | |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Colloc Ser Mgr - 2nd Level | | NRFCR | | | \$23 23 | | Per 1/4 Hour |
| | | | Cageless - Time Sensitive Activities - Pre-Visits - | | | | | *** | | |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Comm. Tech - Craft | | NRFCS | ļ | | \$19 60 | | Per 1/4 Hour |
| 12 | | BUYELCAL COLLOCATION | Cageless - Time Sensitive Activities - Pre-Visits - CO | | NRFCT | | Ì | \$19 72 | | Per 1/4 Hour |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Manager - 1st Level Cageless - Time Sensitive Activities - Pre-Visits - Floor | | INCO | | | 91312 | | F 61 174 11001 |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Space Planning - 1st Level | | NRFCU | | | \$19 24 | | Per 1/4 Hour |
| <u> </u> | | THORNE GOLLOGY THOR | Cageless - Construction Visits - Project Manager - 1st | | | i | 1 | | | |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Level | | NRFCV | | | \$19 24 | | Per 1/4 Hour |
| | | | Cageless - Construction Visits - Colloc Ser Mgr - 2nd | | | | | | | |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Level | | NRFCZ | <u> </u> | | \$23 23 | | Per 1/4 Hour |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - Real Estate - Site Conditioning | | S8FWC | | | \$92 81 | | Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sq ft) |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - Real Estate - Safety & Security | | S8FWG | | | \$ 195.57 | | Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sq ft) |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - Real Estate - Floor Space Usage | | S8GCO | 1 | \$24 87 | | | Per Linear Foot |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - Common Systems - Common | | S8GCP | | \$3 62 | \$294 37 | | Per Linear Foot |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - Planning - Central Office | | S8GCC | I | \$0 44 | | | Per Linear Foot |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - Planning | | NRFCJ | ļ | ļ | \$4,601.93 | | Per Request |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - Planning - Subsequent Inter Cabling | | NRFCE | | | \$2,267 04 | | Per Request |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - Planning - Subsequent Power Cabling | | NRFCF | | | \$2,306 10 | | Per Request |
| '- | † - | | | | | 1 | | * | | |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - Planning - Subs Inter /Power Cabling | | NRFCG | L | | \$2,884 60 | | Per Request |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - Planning - Non-Standard | | NRFCH | <u></u> | | \$1,436 00 | | Per Request |

| | | | | | | | Monthly | Non- Recurring | Non- Recurring | |
|-------------|--|--|--|------------------------|----------------|--------------|---------------------------|-----------------------|----------------------------|-------------------------------------|
| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description | COS (Class of Service) | USOC | Zone | Recurring Charge (MRC) | Charge (NRC) First | Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
| 12 | тх | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - Provisioning - Power Panel - 50 Amp | | | | | | | Per Power Panel (CLEC provides) |
| · · · · · · | | THI SIGNE GOLLOGATION | Caged Common - Provisioning - Power Panel - 200 | | | | | | | Per Power Panel |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Amp | | | | | | | (CLEC provides) Per Four Power |
| 12 | тх | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - Power Cable & Infrastructure - Power Cable Rack | | | | | | | Cables or Quad |
| | 1 | THOO IE COLLOGATION | | | | | | | | Per 2-10 Amp Power |
| 40 | | DUNGIONI GOLI GOLITICAL | Caged Common - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-10 | | 04504 | | *** | *40.00 | | Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Amp Feeds | | C1F31 | | \$0 25 | \$48 23 | | Provided) Per 2-20 Amp Power |
| | | | Caged Common - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-20 | | | | | ŀ | | Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Amp Feeds | | S8GF1 | | \$0 25 | \$48 23 | | Provided) |
| | | | Caged Common - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-30 | | | | | | | Per 2-30 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Amp Feeds | | C1F32 | | \$0 25 | \$48 23 | | Provided) |
| | | | | | | | | | | Per 2-40 Amp Power |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-40 Amp Feeds | | C1F33 | | \$0 25 | \$48 23 | | Feeds (CLEC Provided) |
| 12 | '^- - | THISICAL COLLOCATION | Partip i cous | | 01133 | | 40 20 | ψ το 2.0 | | Per 2-50 Amp Power |
| | | | Caged Common - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-50 | | | | | | | Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Amp Feeds | | S8GF2 | | \$0 25 | \$48 23 | | Provided) Per 2-100 Amp |
| | | | Caged Common - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2-100 | | | | | | | Power Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | _TX_ | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Amp Feeds | | S8GF3 | ļ | \$0 25 | \$48 23 | | Provided) |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - Equipment Grounding - Ground Cable Placement | | S8GDC | 1 | \$0 13 | \$5 93 | | Per Linear Foot |
| 12 | '^- | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Flacement | | 30000 | | 4013 | φυ συ | | rei Lilieai root |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - DC Power Amperage Charge - HVAC | | S8GCS | | \$14 62 | , | | Per 10 Amps |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - DC Power Amperage Charge - Per Amp | | S8GCR | | \$10.61 | | | Per Amp |
| 12 | ' | PHISICAL COLLOCATION | , zup | | 30GCR | | \$1001 | | | Per Fiber Cable |
| | | | Caged Common - Fiber Cable Placement - CO - Fiber | | | | | | | Sheath (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Cable Caged Common - Fiber Cable Placement - CO - | | S8FQ9 | | \$4 85 | \$809 13 | | Vendor Pulls Cable) Per Fiber Cable |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Entrance Conduit | | S8FW5 | | \$8 76 | | | Sheath |
| | | | Caged Common - Miscellaneous Costs - Timing Lead (1 | | | | | | | Per Linear Foot, Per |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | pair per circuit) | | S8F45 | | \$0.08 | \$14.81 | | pair Based on two (2) |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - Miscellaneous Costs - Bits Timing | | S8FQT | | \$3 58 | \$698 82 | | leads per circuit |
| | † | | Caged Common - Miscellaneous Costs - Space | | | | <u> </u> | | | |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Availability Report Caged Common - Miscellaneous Costs - Security | | NRFCQ | | | \$168 04 | | Per Premise |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Access / ID Cards | | NRFCM | | 1 | \$123 35 | | Per Five Cards |
| | | | Caged Common - Miscellaneous Costs - Security | | ŀ | | | | | |
| <u> 12</u> | TX TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Access / ID Cards/Expedite Cage Common Costs - Cage Preparation | | NRFCN S8GCJ | ļ | \$1 00 | \$203 35 \$157 00 | | Per Five Cards Per Linear Foot |
| 12 | '^- | FITT SIGAL COLLOCATION | Cage Collinion Costs - Cage Freparation | | 30303 | | \$100 | \$107.00 | | 100 Copper Pairs |
| | | | Caged Common - ILEC to CLEC Connection - Voice | | | | | | | (CLEC provides |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Grade Arrangement | | S8F3E | | \$3 86 | \$156 02 | | cable) 100 Shielded Pairs |
| | | | Caged Common - ILEC to CLEC Connection - Voice | | | | | - | | (CLEC provides |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Grade Arrangement | | S8FWV | | \$3 86 | \$156 02 | | cable) |
| 12 | T~ | BUYEICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS1 | | S8F2J | | \$295 42 | ¢3 105 70 | | 28 DS1 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Arrangement - DCS Caged Common - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS1 | | SOFZJ | ļ | \$290 42 | \$3,105 79 | | provides cable) 28 DS1 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Агтangement - DSX | | S8F2P | | \$6 07 | \$486 89 | | provides cable) |

| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description | COS (Class of Service) | usoc | Zone | Monthly Recurring Charge (MRC) | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
|---------------|------------------|---|---|------------------------|----------------|--|--------------------------------------|--|---|------------------------------|
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS3 Arrangement - DCS | | S8F21 | | \$115 30 | \$1,809 40 | | 1 DS3 (CLEC provides cable) |
| 12 | 1^- | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Caged Common - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS3 | | 30721 | - | \$110.00 | \$1,009 4 0 | | 1 DS3 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Arrangement - DSX | | \$8F25 | | \$5 69 | \$116 67 | | provides cable) |
| := | † -:: | 11170.07 & 0022007111011 | 7 Tangement Dox | | 1 00, 20 | | | V 1115 V 1 | | 12 Fiber Pairs |
| | | | Caged Common - ILEC to CLEC Connection - Fiber | | | 1 | | | | (CLEC provides |
| 12 | TX | PHYSICAL COLLOCATION | Arrangement | | S8F49 | | \$3 76 | \$495 49 | | cable) |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual - Real Estate - Site Conditioning | | S8FX5 | | | \$92 81 | | Per Frame |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual - Real Estate - Safety & Security | | S8FX6 | L | | \$195 57 | | Per Frame |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual - Real Estate - Floor Space Usage | | S8F62 | ļ | \$28 91 | | | Per Frame |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual - Common Systems - Standard | | S8F64 | ļ | \$10 75 | | | Per Frame |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual - Common Systems - Non-Standard | | S8F65 | - | \$19 36 | | | Per Cabinet |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual - Planning | | NRM99 | | | \$5,555 76 | | Per Request |
| 12 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual - Planning - Subsequent Inter Cabling Virtual - Planning - Subsequent Power Cabling | | NRMA3 NRMAA | + | ļ | \$2,224 49 \$2,303.84 | | Per Request Per Request |
| 12 | | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual - Planning - Subs Inter /Power Cabling | | NRMAX | + | | \$2,882.61 | | Per Request |
| 16 | <u>'^</u> - | VINTOAL COLLOCATION | Virtual - Provisioning - Power Cable & Infrastructure - | | ININION | + | | Ψ2,002.01 | | Per Four Power |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Power Cable Rack | | 1 | | | | ŀ | Cables or Quad |
| · | 17, | VIII O LE O DE LO DI VII O II | TOTAL CARDIO TRION | | | | · | | | Per 2-10 Amp Power |
| | | | Virtual - Provisioning - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2- | | | | | | } | Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | 10 Amp Feeds | | C1F37 | | \$0 52 | | | Provided) |
| | | | • | | | | | | | Per 2-20 Amp Power |
| | | | Virtual - Provisioning - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2- | | | | | | | Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | 20 Amp Feeds | | S8GFO | | \$0 52 | | | Provided) |
| | | | | | | | | | | Per 2-30 Amp Power |
| | | | Virtual - Provisioning - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2- | | | | | | | Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | 30 Amp Feeds | | C1F38 | | \$0 52 | | | Provided) Per 2-40 Amp Power |
| | | | Virtual - Provisioning - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2- | | | | | | | Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | 40 Amp Feeds | | C1F39 | | \$0 52 | | | Provided) |
| 12 | 1/ | VIKTBAL COLLOCATION | 40 Amp r ceus | | 01133 | | ₩ JZ | | | Per 2-50 Amp Power |
| | | | Virtual - Provisioning - Power Cable & Infrastructure - 2- | | | | | | | Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | 50 Amp Feeds | | S8GFP | | \$0 52 | | | Provided) |
| · | 1 | | Virtual - Equipment Grounding - Ground Cable | | | | | | | |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Placement | | S8F69 | | \$0 36 | | | Per Frame |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual - DC Power Amperage Charge - HVAC | | S8FXO | | \$14 62 | | | Per 10 Amps |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual - DC Power Amperage Charge - Per Amp | | S8FXN | | \$10.61 | | | Per Amp |
| | _ | | Virtual - DC Power Amperage Charge - CEV, HUT & | | | | 1 | | | Per 2 inch mounting |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Cabinets | | S8FXP | 1 | \$1 27 | | | space |
| 40 | | METHAL COLL CONTINU | NET OF THE OAK PROME OF THE OAK | | 00505 | 1 | | #4 074 ·· | | Per Fiber Cable |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual Fiber Cable Placement - CO - Fiber Cable | | S8F8F | | \$11 01 | \$1,971 42 | | Sheath Per Fiber Cable |
| 12 | тх | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual Fiber Cable Placement - CO - Entrance Conduit | | S8F8G | 1 | \$8 17 | | | Sheath |
| 14 | '^ | VILLOAL COLLOCATION | Virtual Finel Capie Flaceffielt - CO - Entrance Conduit | | 30500 | + | \$0.17 | | | Per Fiber Cable |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual - CEV, HUT & Cabinets - Fiber Cable Placement | | S8FXQ | 1 | 1 | \$53 58 | | Sheath |
| | 1.7 | VIII ONE GOLLOGATION | VIII. CLV, TIO T & Cabillata - Tibar Cabillat Taccinent | | | | | 400 00 | | Per Fiber Cable |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual - CEV, HUT & Cabinets - Entrance Conduit | | S8FXR | | \$2 61 | | | Sheath |
| | | | Virtual - Miscellaneous Costs - Timing Lead (1 pair per | | | | , , , | | | Per Linear Foot, Per |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | circuit) | | S8FXT | | \$0.08 | \$14 81 | | pair |
| | | | | | | | | | | Based on two (2) |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual - Miscellaneous Costs - Bits Timing | | S8FXS | | \$3 58 | \$698.82 | | leads per circuit |
| | | | | | | | | | | Each (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual Frame Options - Standard Equipment Bay | | | <u> </u> | | | | Provided) |
| | | l | | | | | | | | 2 Inch Mounting |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual CEV, HUT & Cabinet - 24 Foot CEV | | S8FXZ | | \$1 64 | | | Space Space |
| | 1 | İ | | | 1 | 1 | 1 | | I | 2 Inch Mounting |

| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description | COS (Class of Service) | usoc | Zone | Monthly Recurring Charge (MRC) | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit 2 Inch Mounting |
|------------|-------------------|---|--|---|----------|--------------|--------------------------------------|--|---|-----------------------------------|
| 12 | тх | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual CEV, HUT & Cabinet - Maxi-Hut | | S8FXX | | \$0 77 | | | Space |
| 10 | TV | MEDTIAL COLLOCATION | Visit of CTV HILT 9 Cobract Man Had | | S8FXY | | \$ 1 33 | | | 2 Inch Mounting Space |
| 12 | <u>TX</u> | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual CEV, HUT & Cabinet - Mini-Hut | *************************************** | | | • | | | 2 Inch Mounting |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual CEV, HUT & Cabinet - Large Cabinet | | S8FXU | - | \$1 63 | | | Space 2 Inch Mounting |
| 12 | ТХ | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual CEV, HUT & Cabinet - Medium Cabinet | | S8FXV | | \$2.19 | | | Space |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual CEV, HUT & Cabinet - Small Cabinet | | S8FXW | | \$3 29 | | | 2 Inch Mounting Space |
| <u>:</u> | -!^ - | WILLOUI GOLLOOMION | | | - COLXII | | 70.23 | | | 100 Copper Pairs |
| 12 | тх | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual ILEC to CLEC Connection - Voice Grade Arrangement | | S8F82 | | \$3 86 | \$225 02 | | (CLEC provides cable) |
| | | THE OLEGO AND IN | | | 00, 02 | | | 4650 02 | | 100 Shielded Pairs |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual ILEC to CLEC Connection - Voice Grade Arrangement | | S8F83 | | \$3 86 | \$225 02 | | (CLEC provides cable) |
| | 1 | | Virtual ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS1 Arrangement - | | | T | | | | 28 DS1 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | DCS Virtual ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS1 Arrangement - | | S8F8X | | \$295 42 | \$3,496 22 | | provides cable) 28 DS1 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | DSX | | S8F8Y | | \$6 07 | \$651 13 | | provides cable) |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS3 Arrangement - DCS | | S8F8Z | | \$115 30 | \$2,186 12 | | 1 DS3 (CLEC provides cable) |
| | 1 | | Virtual ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS3 Arrangement - | | 00504 | 1 | 45.00 | * 200.4.40 | | 1 DS3 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | DSX | | S8F81 | | \$5 69 | \$204 42 | | provides cable) 12 Fiber Pairs |
| | | | | | 00504 | | 240.47 | 4450 74 | | (CLEC provides |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual ILEC to CLEC Connection - Fiber Arrangement Virtual to Virtual Connection - Cable Racking and Hote | | S8F84 | <u> </u> | \$10 47 | \$152 71 | | cable) |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | for Optical | | S8FY7 | ļ | \$0.90 | | | Per Cable |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual to Virtual Connection - Cable Racking and Hole for DS1 | | S8FY8 | | \$0 49 | | | Per Cable |
| 40 | TV | MIDTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual to Virtual Connection - Cable Racking and Hole for DS3 | | S8FY9 | | \$0 35 | | | Per Cable |
| 12 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual to Virtual Connection - Route Design | | NRLWF | | \$0.35 | \$463 36 | | |
| | | | - | | | | | | | Per 28 Circuits (CLEC provides |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual to Virtual Connection - Connection for DS1 | | S8GFQ | | \$0 41 | \$0 00 | | cable) |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual to Virtual Connection - Connection for DS3 | · | S8GFR | | \$0 27 | \$0.00 | | Per Circuit (CLEC provides cable) |
| 12 | '^ | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual to Virtual Connection - Connection for DSS | | 300FK | | \$0.27 | \$0.00 | | Per Cable (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual to Virtual Connection - Connection for Optical | | S8GFS | | \$0.81 | \$0 00 | | provides cable) |
| | | | | | | | | | | Per CLEC |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual - CEV, HUT & Cabinet - Project Coordination | ••• | NRFCK | | ļ | \$631.17 | | Application Augment |
| | | | Virtual - Equipment Maintenance & Security Escort - CO | | | | | | | |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Type - Staffed CO During Normal Business Hours Virtual - Equipment Maintenance & Security Escort - CO | | NRMHK | ļ | | \$15.15 | | Per 1/4 Hour |
| | | | Type - Staffed CO During Outside Normal Business | | | | | | | 4 Hour Minimum - |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Hours Virtual - Equipment Maintenance & Security Escort - CO | | NRMHN | | - | \$242.35 | | Initial |
| | | | Type - Staffed CO During Outside Normal Business | | | | | | | Per 1/4 Hour - |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Hours Virtual - Equipment Maintenance & Security Escort - CO | | NRMJ7 | | | \$15 15 | | Additional |
| | | | Type - Not Staffed CO/RT During Normal Business | | | | | | | |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Hours | | NRMJ8 | | <u> </u> | \$15 15 | | Per 1/4 Hour |

| | | | | | | | | | |
|---------------------------------------|---|-------------------------|--|------------------------|-------------|--|-------------------------|--------------|---------------------|
| | | 1 | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| ļ | | | | | | 1 | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | Non- | Non- | |
| | | | | | | | Monthly Recurring | Recurring | |
| | | | | | | | Recurring Charge (NRC) | Charge (NRC) | |
| | 84-4- | B 44 | Data Stamont Bassaintian | COC (Class of Comuse) | usoc | 7 | Charge (MRC) First | Additional | Per Unit |
| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description | COS (Class of Service) | 0300 | Zone | Citarge (MRC) First | Auditional | Per Offic |
| | | | Virtual - Equipment Maintenance & Security Escort - CO | | | | | | |
| | | | Type - Not Staffed CO/RT During Outside Normal | | | | | | 4 Hour Minimum - |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Business Hours | | NRMJ9 | 1 | \$242 35 | | Initial |
| · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | 177 | | Virtual - Equipment Maintenance & Security Escort - CO | | | - | | | |
| | | | Type - Not Staffed CO/RT During Outside Normal | | | İ | | | Per 1/4 Hour - |
| | | l | | | | 1 | | | |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Business Hours | | NRML7 | | \$15 15 | | Additional |
| | | | | | | | | | 4 Hour Minimum - |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual CEV, HUT & Cabinet - Per Visit | | NRMJ9 | 1 | \$242 35 | | Initial |
| | † · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | | | | | 1 | | - | Per 1/4 Hour - |
| 42 | TV | MIDTUAL COLLOCATION | Virtual CEV, HUT & Cabinet - Per Visit | | NRML7 | | \$15 15 | | Additional |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | | | INITIVIL (| | | | Aquilloriai |
| | 1 | | Virtual Additional Labor Elements - Training - | | 1 | | | | |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Communications Tech | | NRMCD | | \$39 21 | | Per 1/2 Hour |
| | T | | Virtual Additional Labor Elements - Training - CO | | | | | | |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Manager | | NRME9 | l | \$39.45 | | Per 1/2 Hour |
| 12 | - '^- | THE OULLOOM TON | Virtual Additional Labor Elements - Training - Power | | 11.37160 | | \$33.40 | - | |
| | | | | | 1101150 | | #28.47 | | D-14/2 Unio |
| 12 | _TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Engineer | * mm | NRMF9 | ļ | \$38 47 | | Per 1/2 Hour |
| | | | Virtual Additional Labor Elements - Training - Equipment | | | | | | |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Engineer | | NRMHJ | | \$38 47 | | Per 1/2 Hour |
| · · · · · · | 1 | | Virtual Equipment Evaluation Cost - Equipment | | | | | | |
| 12 | TX | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | Engineer | | NRMO9 | | \$38 47 | | Per 1/2 Hour |
| | | | Virtual Test & Acceptance - Communications Tech | | NRMP2 | | \$39 21 | | Per 1/2 Hour |
| 12 | | VIRTUAL COLLOCATION | | | | ļ | | | |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Adjacent On-Site - Planning - Initial | | NRFA1 | ļ | \$9,268 73 | | Per Request |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Adjacent On-Site - Planning - Subsequent | | NRFA2 | L | \$1,606 77 | | Per Request |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Adjacent On-Site - Real Estate - Land Rental | | S8GEN | | \$0 44 | | Per Square Foot |
| | † | | | | <u> </u> | İ | | | - us |
| | 1 | | | | | 1 | | | Per 2-100 Amp |
| | | | Advanced On City Properties Device Cable 6 | | | l | | | |
| | 1 | | Adjacent On-Site - Provisioning - Power Cable & | | | | | | Power Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Infrastructure - 2-100 Amp Feeds | | | | | | provides cable) |
| | | | | | | | ' ' T | | |
| | 1 | | | | | | , 1 | | Per 2-200 Amp |
| | | | Adjacent On-Site - Provisioning - Power Cable & | | | | | | Power Feeds (CLEC |
| 10 | | AD IACENT COLLOCATION | | | | | | | |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Infrastructure - 2-200 Amp Feeds | | | | | | provides cable) |
| | 1 | | | | | 1 | | | D 0 000 1 |
| | 1 | | | | | 1 | l i | | Per 2-300 Amp |
| | | | Adjacent On-Site - Provisioning - Power Cable & | | | | į į | | Power Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Infrastructure - 2-300 Amp Feeds | | | | | | provides cable) |
| ! * | <u> </u> | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | minustracture - 2-500 Amp recus | | | | | | provides subjet |
| | | | | | | 1 | | | Dor 2 400 Ame |
| | | | | | | 1 | | | Per 2-400 Amp |
| | | | Adjacent On-Site - Provisioning - Power Cable & | | | | | | Power Feeds (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Infrastructure - 2-400 Amp Feeds | | | | l i | | provides cable) |
| | T | | Adjacent On-Site - AC Service - Extension of 100 Amp | | | | | | |
| 1 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | AC Service (Opt.) | | NRFCW | | \$6,447 00 | | Per Request |
| <u>12</u> | | | | | | | \$0.05 | | Per KWH |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Adjacent On-Site - AC Service - AC Usage | | S8GEO | | \$0.00 | | Perkvvn |
| | | | Adjacent On-Site - DC Power Amperage Charge - Per | | | | . ! | | _ |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Amp | | S8GCR | L | \$10 61 | | Per Amp |
| | | | | | T | Γ . | | | Per Fiber Cable |
| | | 1 | Adjacent On-Site - Fiber Cable Placement - Fiber | | 1 | | l l | | Sheath (CLEC |
| 40 | TV | AD IACENT COLLOCATION | Installation | | S8GF4 | | \$2 13 \$4 88 48 | | Vendor Pulls Cable) |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | | | 30GF4 | ļ | a∠ io,a+68_48 | | |
| . 1 | 1 | | Adjacent On-Site - Fiber Cable Placement - Entrance | | 1 | | | | Per Rack/Conduit |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Fiber Racking | | S8GDG | L | \$1 55 | | Duct |
| | | | | | | T | | | |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Adjacent On-Site - Cable Rack - DC Power Cable Rack | | S8GEP | | \$13 64 \$2.667 22 | | Per Rack |
| | | | Adjacent On-Site - Cable Rack Adjacent On-Site - Fiber Cable Rack | - | S8GEQ | | \$20 63 | | Per Rack |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | | | SOUEU | | 9 20 03 | | FEI NAUK |
| | | l | Adjacent On-Site - Cable Rack - Interconnection | | 1 | | l | | |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Arrangement (Copper) Racking | | S8GER | | \$30 63 | | Per Rack |
| | | | Adjacent On-Site - Conduit Placement - DC Power | | | | | , , , | |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Cable Rack | | S8GES | | \$7,386 71 | | Per Rack |
| | 1 10 | E SOURCE TO COLLOGATION | | L | , 55020 | | <u> </u> | | |

| | 1 | | | | <u></u> | 1 | 1 | | | |
|-------------|----------|---|---|--|----------------|--------------|--------------------------------------|--|---|---|
| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description | COS (Class of Service) | usoc | Zone | Monthly Recurring Charge (MRC) | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Adjacent On-Site - Conduit Placement - Fiber Cable Rack | | S8GET | | | \$4 ,711.89 | | Per Rack |
| 12 | IX. | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Adjacent On-Site - Conduit Placement - Interconnection | | SOGET | | - | ⊅4,/11.09 | | FEIRACK |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Arrangement (Copper) Racking | | S8GEU | | | \$5,545.50 | | Per Rack |
| | | | Adjacent On-Site - ILEC to CLEC Connection - Voice | | | | | | | 100 Copper Pairs (CLEC provides |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Grade Arrangement | | S8F3G | | \$3.86 | \$156 02 | | cable) 100 Shielded Pairs |
| _ 12 | тх | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Adjacent On-Site - ILEC to CLEC Connection - Voice Grade Arrangement | <u>. </u> | S8FWW | _ | \$3 86 | \$156 02 | | (CLEC provides cable) |
| 12 | TX | AD IACENT COLLOCATION | Adjacent On-Site - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS1 Arrangement - DCS | | S8F2L | | \$295 42 | \$3,105 79 | | 28 DS1 (ČLEC provides cable) |
| 12 | IX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Arrangement - DCS Adjacent On-Site - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS1 | | SOFZL | + | \$295 42 | \$3,105.79 | | 28 DS1 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Arrangement - DSX | | S8F2R | | \$6 07 | \$486 89 | | provides cable) |
| | | | Adjacent On-Site - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS3 | | | | | ** *** | | 1 DS3 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Arrangement - DCS Adjacent On-Site - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS3 | | S8F23 | | \$115 30 | \$1,809 40 | | provides cable) 1 DS3 (CLEC |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Arrangement - DSX | | S8F27 | | \$5 69 | \$116 67 | | provides cable) |
| | | | | | | | | | | 12 Fiber Pairs |
| | | AD ALGENT GOLD GOLTION | Adjacent On-Site - ILEC to CLEC Connection - Fiber | | COLON | | \$3.76 | \$495 49 | | (CLEC provides cable) |
| 12 | TX TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Arrangement Adjacent Off-Site - Planning | | S8F3N NRFA3 | | \$3.76 | \$1,254 32 | | Per Request |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Adjacent Off-Site - Conduit Space | | S8GEW | | \$1.17 | Ψ1,23 4 32 | | Per Innerduct |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Adjacent Off-Site - ILEC to CLEC Connection - Voice Grade/DS0 Arrangement | | S8GF5 | | \$ 311 43 | | | 900 DS0 (Hole, Racking, MDF) (CLEC Vendor Pulls and Installs Cable) |
| 12 | тх | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Adjacent Off-Site - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS1 Arrangement - DCS | | S8GF6 | | \$439 96 | | | 28 DS1 (Hole, Racking, DCS) (CLEC Vendor Pulls and Installs Cable) |
| 12 | TX | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Adjacent Off-Site - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS1 Arrangement - DSX | | S8GF7 | | \$35 03 | | | 28 DS1 (Hole, Racking, DSX) (CLEC Vendor Pulls and Installs Cable) |
| 12 | тх | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Adjacent Off-Site - ILEC to CLEC Connection - DS1 Arrangement - MDF | | S8GF8 | | \$ 31 1 4 3 | | | 450 DS1 (Hole, Racking, MDF) (CLEC Vendor Pulls and Installs Cable) |
| 12 | тх | ADJACENT COLLOCATION | Adjacent Off-Site - ILEC to CLEC Connection - Fiber Arrangement | | S8GF9 | | \$9 02 | | | 12 Fiber Pairs (Hole, Racking, FDF) (CLEC Vendor Pulls and Installs Cable) |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Complete Space Discontinuance - Application Fee | | NRFX1 | J | | \$503 95 | | Per Request |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Complete Space Discontinuance - Project Management Fee - Complete Space Discontinuance Complete Space Discontinuance - Remove Fiber | | NRFX2 | | | \$2,883 10 | | Per Request |
| 12 | тх | COLLOCATION | Jumpers | | NRFX3 | | | \$18 79 | | Per linear foot |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Complete Space Discontinuance - Remove Fiber Cables | | NRFX4 | | | \$14.43 | | Per linear foot |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Complete Space Discontinuance - Remove VF/DS0 Cable | | NRFX5 | | | \$2 60 | | Per linear foot |
| | | DOLLOGATION | Joanne | | 11111773 | | L | Ψ2 00 | L | Cr IIIICGI 100t |

| | | | | | | | ' | | |
|------------|----------|---|---|---|----------------|--------------|---|---|-----------------------------------|
| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description | COS (Class of Service) | usoc | Zone | Non- Monthly Recurring Recurring Charge (NRC) Charge (MRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
| 12 | тх | COLLOCATION | Complete Space Discontinuance - Remove DS1 Cable | | NRFX6 | | \$4 89 | | Per linear foot |
| | - '/ | | Complete Space Discontinuance - Remove DS3 Cable | | | | | | |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | (Coax) Complete Space Discontinuance - Remove Timing | | NRFX7 | | \$3 57 | | Per linear foot |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Complete Space Discontinuance - Remove Tilling Cable | | NRFX8 | 1 | \$9 64 | | Per Request |
| | | | Complete Space Discontinuance - Remove Power | | | | | | |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Cable-50AMP feed & below Complete Space Discontinuance - Remove Power | | NRFX9 | - | \$24 76 | | Per linear foot |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Cable-100AMP feed & above | | NRFXA | 1 | \$22 73 | | Per linear foot |
| | | | Complete Space Discontinuance - Remove Cage | | | | | | Each grounding lead |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Grounding Material Complete Space Discontinuance - Remove Fiber | *************************************** | NRFXB | | \$1,462.85 | | & ground bar Per cable removal |
| 12 | тх | COLLOCATION | Entrance Cable | | NRFXC | | \$1,664 00 | | job |
| | | | Complete Space Discontinuance - Infrastructure Maps & | | | | | | Per cable removal |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Records Complete Space Discontinuance - Engineering Work | · | NRFXD | - | \$104 00 | | job Per cable removal |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Order | | NRFXE | | \$104 00 | | Job |
| | | | Complete Space Discontinuance - Work Group | | | | 2404.00 | | Per cable removal |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Information Distribution Complete Space Discontinuance - Restore Floor Tile | | NRFXF | | \$104.00 | | job |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | per Standard Bay | | NRFXG | | \$71 79 | | Per Standard Bay |
| | | | Complete Space Discontinuance - Floor Restoration | | NOEVII | | 6444.00 | | Danton |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Contractor Trip Charge | | NRFXH | | \$144.63 | | Per trip Per Non-Standard |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Complete Space Discontinuance - Restore Floor Tile | | NRFXJ | | \$81 53 | | Bay |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Space Reassignment/Restenciling - Application Fee Space Reassignment/Restenciling - Project | | NRFXK | | \$503 95 | | Per Request |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Management Fee – Space Reassignment | | NRFXL | | \$2,883.10 | | Per Request |
| | | | Space Reassignment/Restenciting - Restencil DS0/DSL | | | 1 | | • | • |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Block Space Reassignment/Restenciling - Restencil DS1 | | NRFXM | ┿- | \$15 33 | | Per 100 pair block |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Block | | NRFXN | | \$6.02 | | Per 28 DS1s |
| | | | Space Reassignment/Restenciling - Restencil DS3 | | | | | | |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Coax Cable Space Reassignment/Restenciling - Restencil Fiber | | NRFXO | - | \$4 90 | | Per cable |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Cable Block | | NRFXP | | \$91.95 | | Per 12 pair cable |
| | | | Space Reassignment/Restencifing - Restencil Fiber | | | | | | |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Jumper Block Space Reassignment/Restenciling - Restencil Power | | NRFXQ | + | \$61 30 | | Per 4 jumpers |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | and tag cables | | NRFXR | <u> </u> | \$107.28 | | Per 1-4 feeds |
| | | | Space Reassignment/Restenciling - Restencil Timing | | MEEKS | | | | December |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Source and tag cable Space Reassignment/Restenciling - Timing Record | | NRFXS | | \$122 60 | | Per cable |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION • | Book Update | | NRFXT | | \$45.98 | | Per element |
| | T., | OCU COATION | Space Reassignment/Restenciling - Interconnection | | MEEVI | | * 000 04 | | Dor olessent |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Records Update Space Reassignment/Restenciling - Power Records | | NRFXU | + | \$296 61 | | Per element |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Update | | NRFXV | | \$355 94 | | Per element |
| 40 | Tv | COLLOCATION | Caraca Bassas and Bastanas Inc. Manda Farrage | | NDEVIA | | 6744 00 | | Per Space |
| 12 12 | TX TX | COLLOCATION | Space Reassignment/Restencting - Vendor Engineering Power Reduction (Cable Removal) - Application Fee | | NRFXW NRFXX | + | \$711.88 \$503.95 | | Reassignment job Per Request |
| | | MANAGEMENT OF THE STATE OF THE | Power Reduction (Cable Removal) - Project | | | 1 | <u> </u> | | |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Management Fee – Power Reduction(cable removal) Power Reduction (Cable Removal) - Remove Power | | NRFXY | - | \$2,220.45 | | Per Request |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Cable-50AMP feed & below | | NRFXZ | | \$24 76 | | Per linear foot |

| | | | | | | 1 | | I | |
|---------------|-------------|---|---|------------------------|---------|--|---|---|---------------------------|
| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description Power Reduction (Cable Removal) - Remove Power | COS (Class of Service) | USOC | Zone | Non- Monthly Recurring Recurring Charge (NRC) Charge (MRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Cable-100AMP feed & above | | NRFY1 | | \$22.73 | | Per linear foot |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Power Reduction (Refusing only) - Application Fee | | NRFY2 | | \$503 95 | | Per Request |
| != | | O C C O C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C | Power Reduction (Refusing only) - Project Management | | | | , | | 50AMP A&B feeds & |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Fee - Power Refusing Only | | NRFY3 | | \$1,562 80 | | below |
| | | | Power Reduction (Refusing only) - Project Management | | | | | | 100AMP A&B feeds |
| 12 | _ <u>TX</u> | COLLOCATION | Fee – Power Refusing Only | | NRFY4 | - | \$2,004 57 | ļ | & above 50AMP A&B feeds & |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Power Reduction (Refusing only) - Power Fuse Reductions on Company BDFB | | NRFY5 | | \$367.81 | | below |
| 12 | - 12 | COLLOCATION | Power Reduction (Refusing only) - Restencil Power and | | NRF 15 | | \$367.61 | | Delow |
| 12 | тх | COLLOCATION | tag cables | | NRFY6 | | \$107.28 | | Rer 1-4 feeds |
| · | · ··· | 002200111011 | Power Reduction (Refusing only) - Power Records | | | | | | |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Update | | NRFY7 | | \$355 94 | | Per element |
| | | | | | | | | | Per Space |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Power Reduction (Refusing only) - Vendor Engineering | | NRFY8 | ļ. <u> </u> | \$711.88 | | Reassignment job |
| 40 | | COLLOCATION | Power Reduction (Refusing only) - Power Fuse | | NRFY9 | | \$490.41 | | 100AMP A&B feeds |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Reductions on Power Board Power Reduction (Refusing only) - Restencil Power and | | NRF 19 | | \$490.41 | | & above |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | tag cables | | NRFYA | | \$107 28 | ì | Per 1-4 feeds |
| | <u>'^</u> | COLLOGATION | Power Reduction (Refusing only) - Power Records | | | - | , 410, 20 | | 1011-410005 |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Update | | NRFYB | | \$355.94 | | Per element |
| | | | | | | | | | Per Space |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Power Reduction (Refusing only) - Vendor Engineering | | NRFYC | | \$711 88 | | Reassignment job |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| <u>12</u> | <u>TX</u> | COLLOCATION | Interconnection Termination Reduction - Application Fee Interconnection Termination Reduction - Project | | NRFYD | | \$503.95 | | Per Request |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Management Fee – Interconnection Cable Reduction | | NRFYE | | \$2,441 33 | İ | Per Request |
| 12 | - '^ | COLLOCATION | Interconnection Termination Reduction - Remove | | INICIE | | \$2,441 33 | 1 | r er Nequest |
| 12 | тх | COLLOCATION | VF/DS0 Cable | | NRFYF | | \$2 60 | | Per linear foot |
| · · · · · · · | | | Interconnection Termination Reduction - Remove DS1 | | | | | | |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Cable | | NRFYG | | \$4.89 | | Per linear foot |
| | | | Interconnection Termination Reduction - Remove DS3 | | | | | j | |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Cable (Coax) | | NRFYH | ļ | \$3 57 | | Per linear foot |
| 12 | TX. | COLLOCATION | Interconnection Termination Reduction - Remove Fiber Cables | | NRFYJ | | \$14.43 | | Per linear foot |
| 12 | - '^- | COLLOCATION | Interconnection Termination Reduction - Remove Fiber | | NICETS | | 314 43 | | rei iirieai 100t |
| 12 | TX | COLLOCATION | Jumpers | | NRFYK | | \$18.79 | | Per linear foot |
| | | ENTRANCE FACILITIES USED FOR | | | | T | | | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | DS1 Entrance Facilities Zone 1 (Rural) | UZ1 | UENHX | 1 | \$ 76.96 \$ 73.25 | \$ 26 68 | |
| | | ENTRANCE FACILITIES USED FOR | | | | | | | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | DS1 Entrance Facilities Zone 2 (Suburban) | UZ1 | UENHX | 2 | \$ 7581 \$ 7325 | \$ 26 68 | - |
| 2MR-AT | TY | ENTRANCE FACILITIES USED FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | DS1 Entrance Facilities Zone 3 (Urban) | UZ1 | UENHX | 3 | \$ 76 22 \$ 73 25 | \$ 26 68 | |
| ZPUX-741 | _ <u>TX</u> | ENTRANCE FACILITIES USED FOR | DOT CHILDING FACILITIES ZONE S (OIDMI) | UE1 | OLINEA | 1 3 | 1022 \$ 1323 | ± 2 0 00 | + |
| 2MR-AT | TX | LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | DS3 Entrance Facilities Zone 1 (Rural) | UZ3 | UENJX | 1 | \$ 458 44 \$ 395 57 | \$ 175 57 | |
| 1,1,1,1 | l | ENTRANCE FACILITIES USED FOR | | | | 1 | | | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | DS3 Entrance Facilities Zone 2 (Suburban) | UZ3 | UENJX | 2 | \$ 362 87 \$ 395 57 | \$ 175 57 | |
| | | ENTRANCE FACILITIES USED FOR | | | | _ | | | |
| 2MR-AT | _TX_ | LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | DS3 Entrance Facilities Zone 3 (Urban) | UZ3 | UENJX | 3 | \$ 286.29 \$ 395.57 | \$ 175 57 | ļ — |
| 2MR-AT | тх | ENTRANCE FACILITY MILEAGE USED FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | DS1 Entrance Facility Mileage, First Mile - Zone 1 (Rural) | UZ1 | (ULNHS) | 1 | \$ 34 08 \$ 52 91 | \$ 28 43 | |
| ZIVIR-A I | | ENTRANCE FACILITY MILEAGE USED | DS1 Entrance Facility Mileage, First Mile - Zone 2 | UZI | (ULNES) | - '- | ψ 54 00 \$ 52.91 | φ 20 43 | |
| 2MR-AT | тх | FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | (Suburban) | UZ1 | (ULNHS) | 2 | \$ 32 55 \$ 52 91 | \$ 28 43 | |
| | · · · · · · | ENTRANCE FACILITY MILEAGE USED | DS1 Entrance Facility Mileage, First Mile - Zone 3 | | () | T - | | 1 | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | (Urban) | UZ1 | (ULNHS) | 3 | \$ 33.76 \$ 52.91 | \$ 28.43 | |
| | | ENTRANCE FACILITY MILEAGE USED | | | | | | | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | DS1 Entrance Facility Mileage, First Mile - Interzone | UZ1 | (ULNHS) | | \$ 44 32 \$ 52 91 | \$ 28 43 | |

| | 1 | | | | 1 | <u> </u> | | | | |
|------------|-------|--|--|------------------------|-----------|---------------|----------------------|--|---|----------|
| A | | 2014 | | 200 (01 | usoc | | Monthly Recurring | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
| Attachment | State | Product ENTRANCE FACILITY MILEAGE USED | Rate Element Description DS1 Entrance Facility Mileage, Each Additional Mile - | COS (Class of Service) | USUC | Zone | Charge (MRC) | FIFSE | Additional | Per Unit |
| 2MR-AT | TX | FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | Zone 1 (Rural) | UZ1 | (ULNHS) | 1 | \$ 0.13 | \$0 00 | \$0.00 | |
| 2,111(7)(1 | 17 | ENTRANCE FACILITY MILEAGE USED | DS1 Entrance Facility Mileage, Each Additional Mile - | OL. | (02(1),0) | - | 0.70 | | | |
| 2MR-AT | тх | FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | Zone 2 (Suburban) | UZ1 | (ULNHS) | 2 | \$ 0.11 | \$0 00 | \$0.00 | |
| | | ENTRANCE FACILITY MILEAGE USED | DS1 Entrance Facility Mileage, Each Additional Mile - | | A | | | | | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | Zone 3 (Urban) | UZ1 | (ULNHS) | 3 | \$ 010 | \$0.00 | \$0 00 | |
| | | ENTRANCE FACILITY MILEAGE USED | DS1 Entrance Facility Mileage, Each Additional Mile - | | | | | | | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | Interzone | UZ1 | (ULNHS) | 1 | \$ 010 | \$0.00 | \$0.00 | |
| İ | | ENTRANCE FACILITY MILEAGE USED | DS3 Entrance Facility Mileage, First Mile - Zone 1 | | | Ì | | | | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | (Rural) | UZ3 | (ULNJS) | 1 | \$ 199 77 | \$ <u>81 05</u> | \$ 65.73 | |
| | | ENTRANCE FACILITY MILEAGE USED | DS3 Entrance Facility Mileage, First Mile - Zone 2 | 4470 | | | 470.50 | | | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION ENTRANCE FACILITY MILEAGE USED | (Suburban) DS3 Entrance Facility Mileage, First Mile - Zone 3 | UZ3 | (ULNJS) | 2 | \$ 179 53 | \$ 81 05 | \$ 65 73 | |
| 2MR-AT | тх | FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | (Urban) | UZ3 | (ULNJS) | 3 | \$ 194 60 | \$ 81 05 | \$ 65.73 | |
| ZIVIR-AT | - '^- | ENTRANCE FACILITY MILEAGE USED | (Ciban) | 023 | (OLINGS) | | ψ 13 4 00 | \$ 5105 | \$ 0373 | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | DS3 Entrance Facility Mileage, First Mile - Interzone | UZ3 | (ULNJS) | ı | \$ 308 37 | \$ 81.05 | \$ 65.73 | |
| 21911 | '^ | ENTRANCE FACILITY MILEAGE USED | DS3 Entrance Facility Mileage, Each Additional Mile - | | /origo) | | ψ <u>σσσσε</u> | - 0100 | <u> </u> | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | Zone 1 (Rural) | UZ3 | (ULNJS) | 1 | \$ 396 | \$0 00 | \$0.00 | |
| | | ENTRANCE FACILITY MILEAGE USED | DS3 Entrance Facility Mileage, Each Additional Mile - | | | | | | | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | Zone 2 (Suburban) | UZ3 | (ULNJS) | 2 | \$ 320 | \$0.00 | \$0.00 | |
| | | ENTRANCE FACILITY MILEAGE USED | DS3 Entrance Facility Mileage, Each Additional Mile - | · | | | | | | |
| 2MR-AT | ΤX | FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | Zone 3 (Urban) | UZ3 | (ULNJS) | 3 | \$ 291 | \$0 00 | \$0 00 | |
| | | ENTRANCÉ FACILITY MILEAGE USED | DS3 Entrance Facility Mileage, Each Additional Mile - | | | | | | | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | FOR LOCAL INTERCONNECTION | Interzone | UZ3 | (ULNJS) | l l | \$ 278 | \$0 00 | \$0 00 | |
| 2MR-AT | тх | INTEROFFICE MILEAGE TO ESTABLISH LOCAL INTERCONNECTION AT NON- SERVING WIRECENTER OFFICE | DS1 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Zone 1 (Rural) | UZ1 | ULNHS | 1 | \$ 34 08 | \$ 52 91 | \$ 28 43 | |
| | | INTEROFFICE MILEAGE TO ESTABLISH | | | | | | | | ļ |
| İ | | LOCAL INTERCONNECTION AT NON- | | | | | | | l . | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | SERVING WIRECENTER OFFICE | DS1 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Zone 2 (Suburban) | UZ1 | ULNHS | 2 | \$ 32 55 | \$ 52 91 | \$ 28.43 | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | INTEROFFICE MILEAGE TO ESTABLISH LOCAL INTERCONNECTION AT NON- SERVING WIRECENTER OFFICE | DS1 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Zone 3 (Urban) | UZ1 | ULNHS | 3 | \$ 33 76 | \$ 52 91 | \$ 28 43 | |
| OMD AT | TV | INTEROFFICE MILEAGE TO ESTABLISH LOCAL INTERCONNECTION AT NON- | DC4 lates ff or Transport Front Mile Jahamana | UZ1 | ULNHS | | \$ 44 32 | \$ 52 91 | \$ 28 43 | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | SERVING WIRECENTER OFFICE | DS1 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Interzone | UZI | ULINES | ļ ! | Ø 44 32 | ψ 52.91 | ψ 2043 | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | INTEROFFICE MILEAGE TO ESTABLISH LOCAL INTERCONNECTION AT NON- SERVING WIRECENTER OFFICE | DS1 Interoffice Transport, Each Additional Mile - Zone 1 (Rural) | UZ1 | ULNHS | 1 | \$ 013 | \$0.00 | \$0 00 | |
| 2MR-AT | TX | INTEROFFICE MILEAGE TO ESTABLISH LOCAL INTERCONNECTION AT NON- SERVING WIRECENTER OFFICE | DS1 Interoffice Transport, Each Additional Mile - Zone 2 (Suburban) | UZ1 | ULNHS | 2 | \$ 011 | \$0.00 | \$0.00 | |
| 2MR-AT | ТX | INTEROFFICE MILEAGE TO ESTABLISH LOCAL INTERCONNECTION AT NON- SERVING WIRECENTER OFFICE | DS1 Interoffice Transport, Each Additional Mile - Zone 3 (Urban) | UZ1 | ULNHS | 3 | \$ 010 | \$0.00 | \$0.00 | |
| 2MR-AT | ТX | INTEROFFICE MILEAGE TO ESTABLISH LOCAL INTERCONNECTION AT NON- SERVING WIRECENTER OFFICE | DS1 Interoffice Transport, Each Additional Mile - Interzone | UZ1 | ULNHS | 1 | \$ 010 | \$0.00 | \$0 00 | |

| Attachment | State | Product | Rate Element Description | COS (Class of Service) | USOC | Zone | Monthly Recurring Charge (MRC) | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) First | Non- Recurring Charge (NRC) Additional | Per Unit |
|-------------|-------|--|--|------------------------|----------------|------|--------------------------------------|--|---|----------------------------------|
| 2MR-AT | TX | INTEROFFICE MILEAGE TO ESTABLISH LOCAL INTERCONNECTION AT NON-SERVING WIRECENTER OFFICE | DS3 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Zone 1 (Rural) | UZ3 | ULNJS | | \$ 199 77 | \$ 81 05 | \$ 65 73 | |
| 2MR-AT | | INTEROFFICE MILEAGE TO ESTABLISH LOCAL INTERCONNECTION AT NON- SERVING WIRECENTER OFFICE | DS3 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Zone 1 (Rulai) | UZ3 | ULNJS | 2 | \$ 179.53 | • · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | | |
| 2MR-AT | тх | INTEROFFICE MILEAGE TO ESTABLISH LOCAL INTERCONNECTION AT NON- SERVING WIRECENTER OFFICE | DS3 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Zone 3 (Urban) | UZ3 | ULNJS | 3 | \$ 194.60 | \$ 81 05 | \$ 65 73 | |
| 2MR-AT | тх | INTEROFFICE MILEAGE TO ESTABLISH LOCAL INTERCONNECTION AT NON-SERVING WIRECENTER OFFICE | DS3 Interoffice Transport, First Mile - Interzone | UZ3 | ULNJS | | \$ 308.37 | ,\$ 81 <u>0</u> 5 | <u>\$</u> 65 73 | |
| 2MR-AT | тх | INTEROFFICE MILEAGE TO ESTABLISH LOCAL INTERCONNECTION AT NON- SERVING WIRECENTER OFFICE | DS3 Interoffice Transport, Each Additional Mile - Zone 1 (Rural) | UZ3 | ULNJS | 1 | \$ 396 | \$0.00 | \$0.00 | |
| 2MR-AT | тх | INTEROFFICE MILEAGE TO ESTABLISH LOCAL INTERCONNECTION AT NON- SERVING WIRECENTER OFFICE | DS3 interoffice Transport, Each Additional Mile - Zone 2 (Suburban) | UZ3 | ULNJS | 2 | \$ 320 | \$0 00 | \$0 00 | |
| 2MR-AT | тх | INTEROFFICE MILEAGE TO ESTABLISH LOCAL INTERCONNECTION AT NON- SERVING WIRECENTER OFFICE | DS3 Interoffice Transport, Each Additional Mile - Zone 3 (Urban) | UZ3 | ULNJS | 3 | \$ 2.91 | \$0 00 | \$0.00 | |
| 2MR-AT | | INTEROFFICE MILEAGE TO ESTABLISH LOCAL INTERCONNECTION AT NON-SERVING WIRECENTER OFFICE MULTIPLEXING | DS3 Interoffice Transport, Each Additional Mile - Interzone DS3 to DS1 | UZ3 UZ3 | ULNJS UM4AX | ı | \$ 278 \$ 32206 | | | |
| 2MR-A1 6 | | OTHER RESALE - DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE/OPERATOR SERVICES | Directory Assistance Services | UZS | UM4AX | | 21 60% | | | |
| 6 | | OTHER RESALE - DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE/OPERATOR SERVICES | Local Operator Assistance Service | | | | 21 60% | N/A | N/A | Flat Rate Discount for Resale |

Signature Page/AT&T-21STATE
Page 1 of 3
AIRUS
Version: 4Q15 – 10/20/15

AMENDMENT

BETWEEN

BELLSOUTH TELECOMMUNICATIONS, LLC D/B/A AT&T ALABAMA, AT&T FLORIDA, AT&T GEORGIA, AT&T KENTUCKY, AT&T LOUISIANA, AT&T MISSISSIPPI, AT&T NORTH CAROLINA, AT&T SOUTH CAROLINA AND AT&T TENNESSEE, ILLINOIS BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY, LLC D/B/A AT&T ILLINOIS, INDIANA BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY INCORPORATED D/B/A AT&T INDIANA, MICHIGAN BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T MICHIGAN, NEVADA BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T WHOLESALE, THE OHIO BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T OHIO, PACIFIC BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T OHIO, PACIFIC BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T ARKANSAS, AT&T KANSAS, AT&T MISSOURI, AT&T OKLAHOMA AND AT&T TEXAS, WISCONSIN BELL, INC. D/B/A AT&T WISCONSIN

AND

AIRUS OF ARKANSAS, INC., AIRUS, INC., AIRUS, INC. (DE)



Signature Page/AT&T-21STATE Page 2 of 3 AIRUS

Version: 4Q15 – 10/20/15

Signature: eSigned - John McCluskey

Name: eSigned - John McCluskey

(Print or Type)

Title: General Manager

(Print or Type)

Date: 14 Sep 2018

Airus of Arkansas, Inc., Airus, Inc., Airus, Inc. (DE)

| State | CLEC OCN |
|----------------|----------|
| ALABAMA | 476H |
| ARKANSAS | 578H |
| CALIFORNIA | 060G |
| FLORIDA | 484H |
| GEORGIA | 947H |
| ILLINOIS | 910F |
| LOUISIANA | 477H |
| MISSISSIPPI | 459H |
| MISSOURI | 933H |
| NORTH CAROLINA | 949H |
| OHIO | 695H |
| TENNESSEE | 950H |
| TEXAS | 951F |

| Description ACNA Code(s) |
|--------------------------|
|--------------------------|

Signature: eSigned - William Bockelman

Name: eSigned - William Bockelman

(Print or Type)

Title: DIR-INTERCONNECTION AGREEMENTS

(Print or Type)

Date: 26 Sep 2018

BellSouth Telecommunications, LLC d/b/a AT&T ALABAMA, AT&T FLORIDA, AT&T GEORGIA, AT&T KENTUCKY, AT&T LOUISIANA, AT&T MISSISSIPPI, AT&T NORTH CAROLINA, AT&T SOUTH CAROLINA and AT&T TENNESSEE, Illinois Bell Telephone Company, LLC d/b/a AT&T ILLINOIS, Indiana Bell Telephone Company Incorporated d/b/a AT&T INDIANA, Michigan Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T MICHIGAN, Nevada Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T NEVADA and AT&T Wholesale, The Ohio Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T OHIO, Pacific Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T CALIFORNIA, Southwestern Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T ARKANSAS, AT&T KANSAS, AT&T MISSOURI, AT&T OKLAHOMA and AT&T TEXAS, Wisconsin Bell, Inc. d/b/a AT&T WISCONSIN by AT&T Services, Inc., its authorized agent

Contract Id: 8914176

Signature Page/AT&T-21STATE Page 3 of 3 AIRUS Version: 4Q15 – 10/20/15

ACNA(s) VOX

304 CN:09112018-9110

Page 1 of 2 AIRUS Version: 11/18/15

AMENDMENT TO THE AGREEMENT BETWEEN AIRUS OF ARKANSAS, INC., AIRUS, INC., AIRUS, INC. (DE) AND

BELLSOUTH TELECOMMUNICATIONS, LLC D/B/A AT&T ALABAMA, AT&T FLORIDA, AT&T GEORGIA, AT&T KENTUCKY, AT&T LOUISIANA, AT&T MISSISSIPPI, AT&T NORTH CAROLINA, AT&T SOUTH CAROLINA AND AT&T TENNESSEE, ILLINOIS BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY, LLC D/B/A AT&T ILLINOIS, INDIANA BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY INCORPORATED D/B/A AT&T INDIANA, MICHIGAN BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T MICHIGAN, NEVADA BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T NEVADA AND AT&T WHOLESALE, THE OHIO BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T CALIFORNIA, SOUTHWESTERN BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T ARKANSAS, AT&T KANSAS, AT&T MISSOURI, AT&T OKLAHOMA AND AT&T TEXAS, WISCONSIN BELL, INC. D/B/A AT&T WISCONSIN

This Amendment ("Amendment") amends the Interconnection Agreement ("Agreement") by and between BellSouth Telecommunications, LLC d/b/a AT&T ALABAMA, AT&T FLORIDA, AT&T GEORGIA, AT&T KENTUCKY, AT&T LOUISIANA, AT&T MISSISSIPPI, AT&T NORTH CAROLINA, AT&T SOUTH CAROLINA, and AT&T TENNESSEE; Illinois Bell Telephone Company, LLC d/b/a AT&T ILLINOIS (previously referred to as Illinois Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T ILLINOIS); Indiana Bell Telephone Company Incorporated d/b/a AT&T INDIANA; Michigan Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T MICHIGAN; Nevada Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T NEVADA and AT&T Wholesale; The Ohio Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T OHIO; Pacific Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T CALIFORNIA; Southwestern Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T ARKANSAS, AT&T KANSAS, AT&T MISSOURI, AT&T OKLAHOMA, and AT&T TEXAS; and Wisconsin Bell, Inc. d/b/a AT&T WISCONSIN ("AT&T") and Airus of Arkansas, Inc., Airus, Inc., Airus, Inc., (DE) ("CLEC"). AT&T and CLEC are hereinafter referred to collectively as the "Parties" and individually as a "Party".

WHEREAS, AT&T and CLEC are parties to an Interconnection Agreement under Sections 251 and 252 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended (the "Act"), dated May 3, 2017 and as subsequently amended ("Agreement"); and

WHEREAS, the Parties desire to amend the Agreement add the State of South Carolina.

NOW, **THEREFORE**, in consideration of the promises and mutual agreements set forth herein, the Parties agree to amend the Agreement as follows:

- This Amendment is composed of the foregoing recitals, the terms and conditions, contained within, and certain and Attachments and Pricing Sheets immediately following, all of which are hereby incorporated in this Amendment by this reference and constitute a part of this Amendment.
- 2. The Parties agree to add the State of South Carolina to the Agreement, in addition to adding Pricing Sheet and State specific Appendices, as applicable.
- 3. This Amendment shall be deemed to revise the terms and provisions of the Agreement only to the extent necessary to give effect to the terms and provisions of this Amendment. In the event of a conflict between the terms and provisions of this Amendment and the terms and provisions of the Agreement (including all incorporated or accompanying Appendices, Addenda, and Exhibits to the Agreement), this Amendment shall govern, provided, however, that the fact that a term or provision appears in this Amendment but not in the Agreement, or in the Agreement but not in this Amendment, shall not be interpreted as, or deemed grounds for finding, a conflict for purposes of this Amendment.
- 4. There shall be no retroactive application of any provision of this Amendment prior to the Effective Date of an adopting CLEC's agreement.
- 5. This Amendment shall be deemed to revise the terms and provisions of the Agreement only to the extent necessary to give effect to the terms and provisions of this Amendment. In the event of a conflict between the terms and provisions of this Amendment and the terms and provisions of the Agreement (including all incorporated or accompanying Appendices,

CN:09112018-9110 305

Page 2 of 2 AIRUS

Version: 11/18/15

Addenda, and Exhibits to the Agreement), this Amendment shall govern, provided, however, that the fact that a term or provision appears in this Amendment but not in the Agreement, or in the Agreement but not in this Amendment, shall not be interpreted as, or deemed grounds for finding, a conflict for purposes of this Amendment.

- 6. In entering into this Amendment, neither Party waives, and each Party expressly reserves, any rights, remedies or arguments it may have at law or under the intervening law or regulatory change provisions in the underlying Agreement (including intervening law rights asserted by either Party via written notice predating this Amendment) with respect to any orders, decisions, legislation or proceedings and any remands thereof, which the Parties have not yet fully incorporated into this Agreement or which may be the subject of further review.
- 7. This Amendment shall not modify or extend the Effective Date or Term of the underlying Agreement, but rather, shall be coterminous with such Agreement.
- EXCEPT AS MODIFIED HEREIN, ALL OTHER TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE UNDERLYING AGREEMENT SHALL REMAIN UNCHANGED AND IN FULL FORCE AND EFFECT.
- Signatures by all Parties to this Amendment are required to effectuate this Amendment. This Amendment may be executed
 in counterparts. Each counterpart shall be considered an original and such counterparts shall together constitute one and
 the same instrument.
- 10. For Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Illinois, Indiana, Kansas, Kentucky, Louisiana, Michigan, Mississippi, Missouri, Nevada, North Carolina, Oklahoma, South Carolina, Tennessee, Texas: This Amendment shall be filed with and is subject to approval by the State Commission and shall become effective ten (10) days following approval by such Commission. For Arkansas: This Amendment shall be filed with the Arkansas Public Service Commission and shall become effective upon filing. For Ohio: Based on the Public Utilities Commission of Ohio Rules, the Amendment is effective upon filing and is deemed approved by operation of law on the 91st day after filing. For California: Pursuant to Resolution ALJ 257, this filing will become effective, absent rejection of the Advice Letter by the Commission, upon thirty days (30) after the filing date of the Advice Letter to which this Amendment is appended. For Wisconsin: Pursuant to Wisconsin Statute § 196.40, this Amendment shall become effective ten (10) days after the mailing date of the final order approving this Amendment.

CN.09112018-9110 306

Contract Id: 7355131

Signature Page/AT&T-21STATE Page 1 of 2 AIRUS, Inc..

Version: 4Q15 - 10/19/15

AMENDMENT

BETWEEN

SOUTHWESTERN BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T TEXAS

AND

AIRUS, INC.



Signature Page/AT&T-21STATE Page 2 of 2 AIRUS, Inc..

Version: 4Q15 - 10/19/15

Signature: eSigned - John McCluskey

Name: eSigned - John McCluskey

(Print or Type)

Title: General Manager

(Print or Type)

Date: 11 Jul 2019

Airus, Inc.

| State | CLEC OCN | | | |
|-------|----------|--|--|--|
| TEXAS | 951F | | | |

| Description | ACNA Code(s) |
|-------------|--------------|
| ACNA | VOX |

Signature: eSigned - William Bockelman

Name: <u>eSigned - William Bockelman</u> (Print or Type)

Title: DIR-INTERCONNECTION AGREEMENTS

(Print or Type)

Date: 29 Jul 2019

Southwestern Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T TEXAS by AT&T Services, Inc., its authorized agent

Amendment – Alternative 911 Service/AT&T TEXAS
PAGE 1 OF 1
Airus, Inc.
Version: 12/03/15

AMENDMENT TO INTERCONNECTION AGREEMENT BETWEEN SOUTHWESTERN BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY d/b/a AT&T TEXAS AND Airus, Inc.

This Amendment amends the Interconnection Agreement by and between Southwestern Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Texas ("AT&T") and Airus, Inc. ("CLEC"). AT&T and CLEC are hereinafter referred to collectively as the "Parties" and individually as a "Party". This Amendment applies in AT&T's service territory in the State of Texas.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, AT&T and CLEC are Parties to an Interconnection Agreement under Sections 251 and 252 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended (the "Act"), dated May 3, 2017 (the "Agreement");

WHEREAS, the Parties wish to amend the Agreement to reflect certain changes relating to 911 found in the Public Utility Commission of Texas Substantive Rules, 26.433(i) and 26.272(e)(1)(B)(vi), and

NOW, **THEREFORE**, in consideration of the promises and mutual agreements set forth herein, the Parties agree to amend the Agreement as follows:

- 1. Recitals. The above recitals are hereby incorporated in their entirety into this Amendment.
- 2. This Amendment adds terms and conditions for 911 Service referenced in the Alternative 911 Service Attachment when CLEC is providing 911 Service to its end-user customers using an alternative 911 Service arrangement approved by the appropriate 911 administrative agency.
- 3. EXCEPT AS MODIFIED HEREIN, ALL OTHER TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE UNDERLYING AGREEMENT SHALL REMAIN UNCHANGED AND IN FULL FORCE AND EFFECT.
- 4. In entering into this Amendment, neither Party waives, and each Party expressly reserves, any rights, remedies or arguments it may have at law or under the intervening law or regulatory change provisions in the underlying Agreement (including intervening law rights asserted by either Party via written notice predating this Amendment) with respect to any orders, decisions, legislation or proceedings and any remands thereof, which the Parties have not yet fully incorporated into this Agreement or which may be the subject of further review.
- 5. This Amendment shall not modify or extend the Effective Date or Term of the underlying Agreement, but rather, shall be coterminous with such Agreement.
- 6. The Parties acknowledge and agree that this Amendment shall be filed with and is subject to approval by the Public Utility Commission of Texas (Commission) and shall become effective upon approval by such Commission (the "Amendment Effective Date").

CN:09112018-9110

Contract Id: 7355131

Amendment – Att Alternative 911 Service/AT&T-TEXAS
Page 1 of 2
Airus, Inc.
Version: 12/03/15

ATTACHMENT – ATT ALTERNATIVE 911 SERVICE

Amendment – Att Alternative 911 Service/AT&T-TEXAS

Page 1 of 1 Airus, Inc. Version: 12/03/15

1.0 **INTRODUCTION**

- 1.1 This Attachment sets forth the terms and conditions for 911 Service when CLEC is providing 911 service to its End Users using an alternative 911 service arrangement approved by the appropriate 911 administrative agency.
- 1.2 In the event AT&T TEXAS is the 911 network service provider and CLEC is not connecting directly to AT&T TEXAS to provide its End Users access to 911 service, AT&T TEXAS shall not provision or activate CLEC's voice trunks until CLEC provides AT&T TEXAS: (1) a written representation that CLEC is providing 911 service to its End Users using an alternative 911 service arrangement, and (2) written approval of CLEC's 911 service arrangement by the appropriate 911 administrative agency.
- 1.3 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, so long as the requirements set forth above are met, 911 testing is not required to pass non-911 traffic to and from End Users for which CLEC does not offer 911 Service through AT&T TEXAS.